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P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S1

(9:47 a.m.)2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Let me call to order3

the 18 March 2003 Public Hearing of the Board of4

Zoning Adjustments of the District of Columbia. My5

name is Geoff Griffis. I am Chairperson.6

Joining me today is Ms. Anne Renshaw, the7

Vice Chair, and also Mr. Curtis Etherly. Sitting on8

my right, representing the National Capitol Planning9

Commission with us this morning is Mr. Zaidain.10

Representing the Zoning Commission, Mr. Hannaham will11

be with us momentarily.12

Copies of today's hearing are available to13

you. They are located at the table where you entered14

into the hearing room. Please take a look at that.15

We are going to try and stick to the schedule. We16

have a busy morning, but hopefully we'll get out in17

time for a good lunch.18

A couple of important things so that19

everyone is clear. Please, you need to be aware that20

all public hearings before this Board are being21

recorded. Therefore, there are several things22

attendant to that. When coming forward to speak to23

the Board, you must be in front of a microphone, and24

that microphone must be on. We'll give you technical25
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assistance if we run into any problems.1

Secondly, all people coming forward to2

speak to the Board need to fill out two witness cards.3

Those are located at the table where you entered4

into. They are also located at the table in front of5

us. Before speaking to the Board, I need you to6

deliver those two cards to the recorder, who is7

sitting to my right.8

The order of procedure for the special9

exceptions and variances is first, we will have10

statements and witnesses of the applicant. Second, we11

will have any government reports attendant to the12

application. Those include such as Office of Planning13

or Department of Transportation. Third would be the14

report from the advisory neighborhood commission.15

Fourth would be parties or persons in support. Fifth16

would be parties or persons in opposition. Sixth,17

finally, we will have closing remarks by the18

applicant.19

Cross examination of witnesses is20

permitted by the applicant or parties. The ANC within21

which the property is located is automatically a party22

in these cases.23

The record in these cases will be closed24

at the conclusion of each case except for material25
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specifically requested by this Board, and we will be1

very specific on what is to be submitted and when it2

is to be submitted into the Office of Zoning. After3

that material is received, it goes without saying that4

the record will be finally closed, and no other5

information would be accepted.6

The Sunshine Act requires that public7

hearings on each case be held in the open and before8

the public. This Board may, however, consistent with9

its rules of procedure and the Sunshine Act enter into10

executive session during or after a case for purposes11

of reviewing the record or deliberating on the case.12

The decision of the Board in contested13

cases must be based exclusively on the record.14

Therefore, we ask people present today not engage15

Board members in any type of conversation so that we16

do not give the appearance of not basing our17

deliberations specifically on the record.18

I believe we are prepared at this point to19

entertain any preliminary matters. Preliminary20

matters are those which relate to whether a case will21

or should be heard today, such as requests for a22

continuance, withdrawal, or whether proper and23

adequate notice has been provided regarding the case.24

If you are not prepared to go forward today or if you25
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believe the Board should not hear a case on this1

morning's schedule, I would ask that you approach the2

Board and have a seat at the table as an indication3

that you have a preliminary matter.4

I will ask staff if they are aware of any5

preliminary matters at this time.6

MS. BAILEY: Mr. Chairman, members of the7

Board, good morning.8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good morning.9

MS. BAILEY: Mr. Chairman, there are no10

preliminary matters that staff has at this time.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good. Thank you12

very much. Good morning to you, Ms. Bailey, who is13

with the Office of Zoning, ably staffing us. As well,14

Mr. Moy and also Mr. Nyarku. Representing the15

Corporation Counsel is Ms. Monroe.16

Therefore, let's call the first case in17

the morning.18

MS. BAILEY: Application No. 16994 of19

Richard Van Berkel, pursuant to 11 DCMR 3104.1 for a20

special exception to construct a one-story rear21

addition to a one-family dwelling under Section 223.22

The property is located in the R-5-B District at23

premises 1530 Swann Street, N.W., Square 191, Lot 76.24

Please stand to take the oath.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Actually, she's1

going to administer an oath. Just remain standing.2

You can give her your attention, and she'll direct3

you.4

MS. BAILEY: Could you come a little5

closer, sir? Thank you.6

Do you solemnly swear or affirm that the7

testimony you are about to give in this proceeding8

will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but9

the truth?10

Thank you. Please have a seat at the11

table.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Bring your assistant13

up. I'm not sure if we had her or him sworn in.14

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: We have to see15

the assistant here.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good. Okay, I think17

this is going to be fairly quick, but why don't you18

just review quickly your submission in the case, and19

you might outline. Then what I'd like to do is just20

go to Board questions very quickly, and we can21

probably evidence what we need to know.22

MR. O'CONNELL: The outline is that we23

have a property on Swann Street that has a very short24

lot and relatively narrow, but that's pretty25
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consistent with the whole block. The owner would like1

to put a powder room on the first floor. There is no2

room to do it. There is only really three main rooms,3

a kitchen, a dining room, and living room.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Actually, can you5

just introduce yourself for the record?6

MR. O'CONNELL: Oh, Brian O'Connell, Brian7

O'Connell Architects, representative for Richard Van8

Berkel.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Excellent.10

MR. O'CONNELL: So, we're within a 6011

percent lot occupancy. So, if we were to pursue this12

just based on that, we would be over, but under the13

special exception, which the Zoning Board told us14

would be our best bet to apply for. We're well within15

that 70 percent.16

If you look at the, you know, conjoining17

areas, they have bigger lots, or they're in a less18

restrictive zone. So, I think, you know, we meet a19

lot of the burden of proof that we're asked.20

I think if you look on Section 223, I21

guess part number three of D, it does not affect the22

light or the air movement. There's already a 7'6"23

privacy fence, and this extends slightly above that,24

but I showed Mr. Jackson that really, from the alley,25
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you can't see it unless you're up above.1

We're not going to add lighting or any2

other kind of architectural embellishment. It's a3

fairly straightforward brick addition.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good. Let me just5

welcome Mr. Hood, who is representing the Zoning6

Commission today. We may have other commissioners,7

because I don't have my schedule in front of me.8

Now, specifically to this, clearly this is9

a special exception. This is exactly what Section 22310

was written for, and that is additions to11

nonconforming buildings, basically buildings that have12

existed and because we think that we are so smart in13

this city, we change the zoning and figure out that14

all these existing structures are not conforming to15

our new regulations.16

MR. O'CONNELL: Right.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: But, it is also a18

clear and important objective of this city and of the19

zoning ordinance that we accommodate families and20

changes within not household, and changes within21

structures within the city. So, this fits exactly22

within.23

To that, the special exception test is24

different than the variance test. So, in terms of the25
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uniqueness of the property and such, that is not one1

of the tests that we need to necessarily hear. You2

have pointed to 223, and that I think really outlines3

the more substantive issues of the special exception4

with this case.5

Why don't we take direct questions from6

the Board relating to that for clarification? I want7

to make one first clarification. You talked about the8

lot occupancy, and clearly under 70 percent, you still9

are allowable without going to a variance under 223.10

However, in your calculations, it seems11

that you removed the areaway from your lot occupancy12

calculations, and actually, according to the13

regulations, that would be counted towards lot14

occupancy.15

MR. O'CONNELL: Okay.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So, as I look at17

this, and I can be corrected if others see18

differently, your lot occupancy with this addition is19

actually not changing.20

MR. O'CONNELL: Okay. That's correct,a nd21

if the areaway counts against it, that is correct.22

MR. ZAIDAIN: What portion are you saying23

is not part of the lot occupancy?24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: They have a25
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nonconforming side yard is what it is, or a court, and1

based on the dimension of that, it goes to the lot2

occupancy calculation.3

MR. ZAIDAIN: Okay, well, that was kind of4

-- you're talking about where the addition is going?5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's correct.6

MR. ZAIDAIN: Okay, so that -- okay,7

because that was going to be a question whether or not8

that is considered a court. I don't have my9

regulations in front of me. That's not a court?10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: It is a court.11

MR. ZAIDAIN: It is a court, and that's12

included in the lot occupancy calculations?13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.14

MR. ZAIDAIN: Okay. So, in essence, yes,15

they're not changing lot occupancy at all then if16

that's the case.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right, but it is an18

addition to an existing nonconforming building.19

MR. ZAIDAIN: Right. So, that would put20

him in the 223.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: It's more of a22

technical clarification of the statistics of what23

we're looking at.24

MR. ZAIDAIN: Right, okay, because courts25
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count towards lot occupancy, okay.1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Well, no, based on2

the dimension of this one it does.3

MR. ZAIDAIN: Okay.4

MR. O'CONNELL: Well, the issue is that5

it's 4-1/2 feet wide instead of 5 feet wide.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.7

MR. O'CONNELL: If it's 5 feet wide, then8

it's a court. It meets the definition of court in9

terms of width, but it's less than 5 feet wide. Then10

you count it in the recalculation of the building.11

MR. ZAIDAIN: Okay. Another question I12

had is part of this addition is for a proposed pantry?13

Just out of curiosity?14

MR. O'CONNELL: Yes.15

MR. ZAIDAIN: When you say pantry, are you16

talking about a food storage pantry?17

MR. O'CONNELL: That's correct.18

MR. ZAIDAIN: Oh, okay.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Mr. Zaidain, let me20

bring total clarification under 199, which is the21

definition of building area. The term building area22

shall include all side yards and open courts less than23

five feet in width and all courts less than six feet24

in width. Building area goes directly to the25
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calculation on the lot occupancy.1

MR. ZAIDAIN: On the lot occupancy. So,2

just to reiterate, if it was greater than five feet in3

length, then it would be excluded from that4

calculation?5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's correct.6

MR. ZAIDAIN: Okay, thank you, and that's7

under 199?8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.9

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Mr. Chairman?10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.11

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Mr. O'Connell, you12

have no side yard as it is now, right?13

MR. O'CONNELL: That's correct. It's a14

party wall building.15

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Okay. Is it your16

testimony that you are not having any adverse impacts17

or causing any problems with your adjoining neighbors'18

light and air, is that your testimony?19

MR. O'CONNELL: That's correct, yes.20

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Okay, thank you.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Very well, Mr. Hood.22

Going specifically to that, it's in the written23

submissions that you have that there's fenestration on24

the adjacent property There's no windows facing this25
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that you are coming close to our in fact, sorry to1

cover?2

MR. O'CONNELL: No, and I think by law you3

can actually put windows on --4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: On a property line.5

MR. O'CONNELL: On those adjacent property6

lines, correct.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Other8

questions? Clarifications needed?9

Good. Let's go to the Office of Planning.10

What I want to do is run through the rest of the11

record, and then we'll give you an opportunity for any12

closing remarks that you might have. Let's welcome13

the Office of Planning and ask if they can present14

their report or perhaps their move to stand on the15

record.16

MR. JACKSON: Mr. Chairman, my name is17

Arthur Jackson with the Office of Planning. I would18

happily agree to stand on the record. For the record,19

we indicated in our staff report that the Applicant20

meets the standards under 223.2, and it's consistent21

with the comprehensive plan, and therefore, we22

recommend approval.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Excellent. Thank24

you. Does the Board have questions of the Office of25
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Planning?1

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Perhaps the2

Office of Planning would like to comment on page 5,3

agency comments? Review by other agencies?4

MR. JACKSON: Yes. We sent this5

application to a number of district agencies for their6

review and comment. The only comments that we7

received back were from the D.C. Fire, in the EMS8

department. They had no objection to the site, and9

usually their comments will be with regard to either10

building code issues or with new construction blocking11

emergency ingress, egress, or access to facilities.12

That is to say, if they had a utility --in13

a commercial building, you have the Y connection that14

they usually attach their pipes through. They'd be15

concerned about whether or not they do addition cover16

the Y connection, but none of those issues are17

relevant to this probably because of the existing18

conditions where the walls along the property lines19

are solid, and then would block no windows, and the20

fact that -- and I assume the fact that the addition21

will not extend beyond the existing rear yard.22

So, in essence, there were no concerns23

expressed by the fire department and no other comments24

from additional other agencies.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Any other questions1

from the Board for the Office of Planning?2

(No response.)3

Mr. O'Connell, did you see the Office of4

Planning's memo? Do you have it?5

MR. O'CONNELL: I don't know. I don't6

think I got a memo directly from the Office of7

Planning.8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Well, we can9

provide you with a copy if you would like. Do you10

have any questions of the Office of Planning or their11

report?12

MR. O'CONNELL: I do not, no.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Let's move on14

then. It has just been discussed the fire emergency15

and medical department, which had no objection.16

ANC-2-B, they also had action on that.17

Ms. Renshaw, do you have that?18

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: We have a19

letter from ANC-2-B signed by Vince McCullen, the20

chairperson, dated February 27, 2003. The ANC had a21

meeting on February 12, 2003 and nine of nine22

commissioners in attendance, a quorum, at a duly23

called public meeting. They voted to support the24

special exception to construct a one-story rear25
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addition to a one-family dwelling in an R-5-B district1

at 1530 Swann Street.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you, Ms.3

Renshaw. We don't have any notes or submissions in4

support or in opposition on this. Clearly we had no5

party status requests. I think we are, unless there6

are other questions of the Applicant at this time --7

actually, there is one. Where are you in the HPRB8

process?9

MR. O'CONNELL: HPRB.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I'm sorry, Historic11

Preservation Review Board. Has this been reviewed?12

MR. O'CONNELL: We have not submitted yet.13

We're waiting for this, and then we're going to go14

forward.15

MR. JACKSON: I would note, Mr. Chair, the16

I did run this by the HPRB staff because of its17

location and proximity, and the fact that it's18

screened, they had no concerns.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So you anticipate20

this going on the consent calendar. We like to take,21

you know, the stronger hand than Historic, so go with22

our decision to them.23

MR. O'CONNELL: Okay.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Actually, we25
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probably ought to remove that from the record, right?1

Get myself in trouble.2

MR. O'CONNELL: I've run a lot of these by3

them and really --4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes. No, I don't5

see any, and obviously in terms of the Historic6

Preservation Review, they're going to look at design7

location. The location of this is clearly unseen by8

the front elevation.9

MR. O'CONNELL: That's right.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Also, I've noted in11

the record that this is a brick construction, which12

will match the existing structure. What do I know13

about historic preservation, but I wouldn't anticipate14

any problem in that. And, we have full jurisdiction15

to take action on our own with that, but I just wanted16

to make note because we did have a note of that in the17

record.18

Therefore, are there other clarification19

questions from the Board for the Applicant at this20

time or the Applicant's representative?21

Not seeing any, I'll give you an22

opportunity for any closing remarks you might have.23

MR. O'CONNELL: I would just like to say24

thank you very much. I appreciate all your time and25
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consideration.1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you very much.2

I would move for approval of Application 169943

pursuant to a special exception for the construction4

of this one-story rear addition to this single family5

dwelling. This does come under Section 223 at6

premises 1530 Swann Street, N.W.7

I think the facts of the case and the8

submissions clearly make the test for special9

exception are within the parameters of 223 and what it10

was specifically drafted for, and I would ask for a11

second.12

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Second.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you, Mr. Hood.14

Is there any discussion by the Board?15

(No response.)16

Then I'd ask for all those in favor of the17

motion signify by saying aye.18

(Chorus of ayes.)19

And opposed?20

(No response.)21

MS. BAILEY: The vote is recorded as 5-0-022

to approve the application, motion made by Mr.23

Griffis, seconded by Mr. Hood. Mrs. Renshaw, Mr.24

Zaidain, and Mr. Etherly are in support. Is this a25
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summary order, Mr. Chairman?1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I don't see any2

difficulty with having a summary on this. Mr.3

O'Connell, do you have any difficulty in taking a4

summary order? We could do a full blown order.5

You'll see that sometime after the summer. It will6

outline facts of the --7

MR. O'CONNELL: A summary is fine with8

us.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I should watch what10

I say, shouldn't I? A summary order, of course, is11

appropriate in a case that has no opposition. It will12

just outline the specific rulings of the Board.13

MR. O'CONNELL: That is fine with us, yes.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Very well. I think15

a summary order is appropriate in this case.16

MS. BAILEY: Thank you.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: In which case, I18

don't think there's anything else. Mr. O'Connell,19

have a great day.20

MR. O'CONNELL: Great.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Go enjoy the22

afternoon or morning with your son.23

MR. O'CONNELL: Thank you.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Let us call the next25
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case in the morning then.1

MS. BAILEY: Application No. 16989 of2

William T. and Norma G. Byrd, pursuant to 11 DCMR3

3103.2 for a variance from the use provisions to allow4

office within a two story row dwelling under Section5

330.5. The property is located in the R-4 District at6

premises 714 10th Street, N.E., Square 912, Lot 72.7

Please raise your right hand to take the8

oath. Do you solemnly swear or affirm that the9

testimony you are about to give in this proceeding10

will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but11

the truth?12

Thank you. Mr. Chairman, if I'm not13

mistaken, there is a request for party status in this14

case.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That is correct. It16

is Exhibit 19, which would be the first order of17

business for the Board. If Board members could pull18

that out. For clarification, is Ms. Marie-Claire19

Brown present today?20

Not seeing an indication of such, Board21

members, we have the application in front of us. I22

know we've read it and reviewed it. Are there any23

deliberative comments from the Board on this?24

Ms. Brown has indicated she resides within25
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50 feet of the property. Any recommendations for1

action on the party status?2

MR. ETHERLY: Mr. Chair, I would perhaps3

be inclined to treat this perhaps as just testimony in4

opposition to the application and leave it at that. I5

mean, the proximity clearly is within the 200 foot6

delineation that we typically look at, but while the7

party applicant's presence is not necessarily8

required, given the important role that we place on9

parties in any proceeding, I might be inclined to take10

these comments into consideration as part of the11

record in opposition, but otherwise dispose of the12

party status application request.13

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Mr. Chairman,14

I'm not clear why Mr. Etherly does not want to accord15

party status to Marie-Claire Brown.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Clarification, Mr.17

Etherly?18

MR. ETHERLY: Based on what I see in the19

party status application, I see arguments which of20

course go specifically to the issues that are raised21

under the variance test, but I mean, the question is22

is there any additional information that this23

particular party could bring to bear on the case that24

might not otherwise come forward in the presentation25
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and discussion of the relevant tests, and I don't see1

anything here that necessarily takes us any further2

than where we're already going to go.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: What I understand4

you saying in part of the request for party status5

that we're entertaining now for Ms. Marie-Claire6

Brown, you're not seeing that the explanation of how7

this person's interest would be more significantly or8

distinctly or distinguishably or uniquely affected9

based on the written submission?10

MR. ETHERLY: Mr. Chair, upon11

reconsideration, I'd be inclined to move forward and12

support the application.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Would you like to14

introduce yourself?15

MS. BROWN: Good morning, Mr. Chair,16

members of the Board. My name is Marie-Claire Brown.17

I am the owner of the home at 704 10th Street. Also18

with me is Michael Zane from 706 10th Street. I'm19

assuming that another neighbor has identified himself.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Not for party21

status.22

MS. BROWN: Okay. I'm here to oppose23

this, and there is no basis upon which this Board in -24

-25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Rather than1

hearing the testimony in the case, what we're doing is2

trying to figure out whether we would grant party3

status at this time. You just indicated that there4

are other residents that you anticipate being here.5

Are you thinking that you are going to form a group6

for party status?7

MS. BROWN: Actually, we have formed an8

informal group, all 11, or actually all ten homeowners9

over there, have met and discussed this matter at10

length. We have participated in the ANC proceedings.11

So, we're all on the same page. Mary Kay Fannarella12

should have filed her written response, I believe. I13

got a copy of it. I believe it should be in your14

file. It was addressed to Ms. Kress last week, as15

well as Carlos Reeder and Mary Dilworth. They all16

filed oppositions with the BZA.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I understand that.18

We're not questioning who is in opposition or not.19

We're just trying to establish party status. So, I20

need clarification in the fact of are you joining as a21

group for party status before the Board?22

MS. BROWN: At this time, because I don't23

have any written authorization from the rest of my24

neighbors, I can't represent their interests. I can25
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represent that we all are in agreement that this1

should not be approved.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right, and I3

understand that. Yes, Mr. Etherly?4

MR. ETHERLY: Just for further5

clarification. The informal group, would that be6

separate and apart from the Lincoln Mews East7

Homeowners Association?8

MS. BROWN: No, that's us.9

MR. ETHERLY: Okay, thank you. And Mr.10

Chair, I do believe we do have the submission from11

Mary Kay Fannarella. It was part of the additional12

documentation that was provided today, if I'm not13

mistaken. There's not an exhibit number attached to14

the document.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's correct.16

Okay. Ms. Brown, do you want to succinctly speak to17

how you as a person are significantly, distinctly, or18

uniquely affected if this was to be approved?19

MS. BROWN: In a nutshell, it changes the20

city zoning map.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: But how are you22

specifically, uniquely --23

MS. BROWN: I have a home that was24

purchased in an exclusively residential community with25
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the intention that I'd be surrounded by residential1

properties and to allow a commercial entity to come in2

here would destroy our residential community.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Board members,4

questions, clarifications? Does the Applicant have a5

-- let me actually have people introduce themselves6

for the record so I can address you.7

MR. SCHMITT: I'm Richard Schmitt, an8

attorney for the Byrds. I'm with the law firm of9

Cast, Myceck and Cast. Good morning.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good morning. Say11

your last name again? I didn't hear it.12

MR. SCHMITT: Schmitt.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Schmitt. Very well.14

MS. BYRD: Good morning. My name is Norma15

Byrd, and I'm one of the applicants.16

MR. BYRD: Good morning. I'm William T.17

Byrd. I'm the other applicant.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you. Mr.19

Schmitt, do you want to state a position on this20

application for party status?21

MR. SCHMITT: As to the individual, we22

don't have a position, Mr. Chairman. However, we23

would oppose -- I have not seen any submission as to a24

--25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

27

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Indeed, and it's not1

under discussion because we don't have it either, if I2

understand where you're going. So, you do not have a3

position on the party status application that we have4

before us, is that correct?5

MR. SCHMITT: That is correct.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good. Let me hear7

further. Last deliberation by the Board. Yes, sir?8

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Mr. Chair, I would be9

inclined to grant party status. I think it allows the10

opportunity in this case for some cross examination if11

need be, and it may enlighten us as to some of the12

issues which she raised here in her party status13

application as far as substantial detriments of the14

public good, and even though they have an informal15

group, I still would like to see that exchange of16

dialogue. That's my position.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.18

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Mr. Chairman, I19

agree with Mr. Hood, and perhaps should these other20

persons involved with the association come forward, it21

could be formed into one cohesive group. In any case,22

I would agree with party status for Marie-Claire23

Brown.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good. Let me hear25
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any opposition to granting party status to Ms. Brown1

at this time.2

MR. ZAIDAIN: I'm in favor of granting3

party status to Marie-Claire Brown. I don't think it4

would be proper for us to preemptively approve a group5

party status because nothing has been submitted.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's correct.7

MR. ZAIDAIN: If it were submitted, I'm8

not sure that we could do it then, but I support9

Marie-Claire Brown as a party.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good. I appreciate11

that note of clarification. I don't hear any12

objections from the Board, so I take it as a consensus13

to grant party status to Ms. Brown.14

Following up on Mr. Zaidain's comment, we15

are not keeping the door open to entertain party16

status, as we are calling the case, and we are17

starting it right now. I would see -- we'd have to be18

well moved to entertain further party status19

applications mid-stream.20

That being said, Ms. Brown, welcome. You21

have party status. I'd ask you just to take a seat22

and let us proceed with this and have the presentation23

of the Applicant's case at that time. Then we will24

call you up for any cross examination that you might25
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have.1

MS. BROWN: Thank you, Mr. Griffis. Just2

so we know, I was advised that there were other3

persons who filed as well.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Party status?5

MS. BROWN: Yes.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Well, take the7

opportunity to get that clear because we don't have8

any.9

MS. BROWN: I'll check next door to make10

sure.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is staff aware of12

any other applications that came in?13

MS. BAILEY: No, Mr. Chairman.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. So, if you15

can evidence that, we'll look into it at that point.16

MS. BAILEY: Now, there are letters of17

opposition, but no requests for party status.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right. Good. Mr.19

Schmitt, let me turn it over to you, and you can begin20

your case.21

MR. SCHMITT: Thank you very much, Mr.22

Chairperson.23

We are here this morning to ask for a use24

variance. The Byrds have recently purchased 714 10th25
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Street, N.E., and they purchased it with the intention1

of using it as a general office space. While the2

Applicants believe they meet all of the requirements3

for a use variance, we also believe that the law4

applicable in a facts situation such as this provides5

even more support, and that law is the legal theory of6

estoppel in this case.7

As stated in the submission, the Byrds did8

everything in their power when they purchased this9

property to determine that this property could be used10

as office space, and that they would be legally using11

it for their business. They will testify in a few12

minutes as to what steps they took.13

They did everything in their power,14

including checking with the District of Columbia. The15

District of Columbia affirmatively informed them that16

this property was in a C-2-B, and they went forward17

with the purchase of the property. Those are18

affirmative acts of the municipal corporation.19

The Byrds made expensive and permanent20

improvements in buying this property. They put down a21

$60,000 down payment and paid a total of $299,000 for22

the property, and that the equity strongly favor the23

Applicant in this case.24

This is a case wherein the Applicants are25
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the Byrds, of course, and we're proceeding to ask for1

a certificate of occupancy from the District of2

Columbia. This is not a case where the homeowners3

have come in and are objecting to what we are doing.4

This is a case where the other party in this case is5

the District of Columbia.6

I'd now ask that Mrs. Byrd explain to the7

Board exactly what steps they took when looking for a8

new home for their business.9

MR. ZAIDAIN: Mr. Chair, can I ask a10

question real quick?11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.12

MR. ZAIDAIN: In your argument on13

estoppel, and I'm sifting through the paperwork here14

looking to see if it was submitted, it's your position15

that you received an official declaration from the16

D.C. government on the zoning on this property, or was17

it a verbal?18

MR. SCHMITT: No, it was a written piece19

of paper.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: It's Exhibit B.21

MR. ZAIDAIN: Exhibit B, okay. That's22

what I was looking for. Well, and also you mentioned23

that in terms of the appraisal, that's the other24

aspect of it, too, I guess, is that the appraiser got25
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it from the District of Columbia?1

MR. SCHMITT: Yes, and also the real2

estate agent. Where else would these people get the3

information as to --4

MR. ZAIDAIN: No, no, I understand that,5

but what I'm looking for is --6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Let's not lose that.7

Let's go directly to it. You've now in your opening8

asserted that based on estoppel, you're showing that9

D.C. affirmed the zoning on this.10

MR. SCHMITT: Yes.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And that's your12

words. The issue comes from the agency or department13

that you received that zoning designation, is it your14

understanding that that is the agency that actually15

certifies the zoning on a piece of property?16

MR. SCHMITT: That is the agency that17

issues the certificates of occupancy.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: But it doesn't19

certify the zoning?20

MR. SCHMITT: That is correct, Mr.21

Chairperson. It does not -- our understanding is that22

the office in this building certifies the zoning.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's correct.24

MR. SCHMITT: However, when a purchaser of25
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property goes to 941 North Capitol Street to obtain a1

certificate of occupancy, they are not told that that2

is not where they get the information as to zoning.3

There is nothing posted. We're not even relying upon4

verbal statements.5

There is nothing posted in those offices6

or anyplace in that building saying that we are not7

the final word on zoning. However, we do issue8

certificates of occupancy, and obviously the9

certificates of occupancy depend entirely upon what10

the official zoning is. A person doesn't have any11

expectation that the District of Columbia employee,12

who would issue a certificate of occupancy, does not13

speak authoritatively.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.15

MR. SCHMITT: I mean, they're being --16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No, I fully17

understand, and fully understand the frustration of18

how this has occurred. Well, I think we'll get19

further into the issue, but that's one piece we have20

thought quite extensively about.21

The next piece that I'm not sure that you22

will, but possibly for direction of testimony, you23

made the statement that there were expensive and24

permanent improvements made to the site. Is that25
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correct?1

MR. SCHMITT: What we're speaking of is2

expensive and improve --3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is the equity in the4

purchase?5

MR. SCHMITT: The equity and the use of6

the $60,000 for the purchase of a building for --7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: But the opportunity8

cost of $60,000 is what you're calling expensive and9

permanent improvements to the property?10

MR. SCHMITT: Well, the $60,000 cannot be11

invested otherwise into the business.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I understand.13

MR. SCHMITT: And there will also be other14

testimony. It pales as to the 60,000 as to work that15

was done to upgrade the telephone lines into the16

place.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Well, I think18

we'd like to focus more on the expensive and permanent19

improvements to the property. Ms. Renshaw, you had a20

question?21

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: That was my22

question.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Very good question.24

Mr. Zaidain?25
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MR. ZAIDAIN: Just very quick, just to1

make sure I understand what Exhibit B is. Exhibit B2

was an appraisal?3

MR. SCHMITT: No, that was a property4

information printout obtained from the Department of5

Consumer and Regulatory Affairs.6

MR. ZAIDAIN: Okay, and this property was7

purchased from the DCRLA?8

MR. SCHMITT: No, it wasn't, although if I9

can mention something, that's an interesting point10

because this property was originally owned back in the11

1970's or 80's by the DCRLA, and I believe that that12

may be part of the problem as to the zoning because13

the zoning at that time, obviously, was not set. It14

was DCRLA property, and that that might be part of the15

problem.16

Immediately behind this building is I17

believe an eight-story senior citizen building, which18

is also different zoning and of course there's the H19

Street corridor.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Well, let me say,21

first of all, no one questions that there's some22

impropriety or dishonesty here in your presentation.23

In fact, we've done our own investigation, and I've24

looked into, first of all, how could DCRA list this?25
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This was changed. The zoning was changed in '77, and1

then there are some other peculiarities.2

The reality of the District is that not3

everything is updated currently, and there are4

different sources for this. So, no one's questioning5

that. I think we know how this could occur. Then the6

next piece is whether we actually -- well, the next7

piece is then just to hear the use variance on it.8

Mr. Zaidain, do you have other9

clarifications on that?10

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Mr. Chairman?11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, Mr. Hood.12

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Let's go back to13

Exhibit B. We haven't established whether this was an14

official District government document. I know there15

was a discussion going on. While the discussion was16

going on, I was actually looking for mine.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I see.18

COMMISSIONER HOOD: So, I wanted to find19

out where we were exactly on this Exhibit B.20

MR. ZAIDAIN: Well, I was looking for21

whether or not they had an official certification of22

the zoning. It doesn't seem like that's what this is.23

This is a transaction record.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Well, let's get the25
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direct answer. Was this property certified, the1

zoning certified on it?2

MR. SCHMITT: No, Mr. Chairperson. It was3

not certified as such. There was an application made4

for a certificate of occupancy after the purchase of5

the property. However, this particular document,6

Exhibit B, was obtained prior to the Byrds purchasing7

the property.8

If I may have Mr. Byrd speak directly to9

that point, he was the person who went down to DCRA at10

941 North Capitol.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Let's do12

that. Let's sit back and let you present your case,13

and then we'll barrage. Mr. Byrd?14

MR. BYRD: Norma Byrd is going to give an15

overview of our testimony, but I'd just like to16

clarify the issue of Exhibit B.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good.18

MR. BYRD: If you go to the place where19

you apply for a certificate of occupancy, there's a20

service counter, and the service counter has some nice21

computers there. Their computers have a database that22

has lots of information on each property. At the very23

bottom of the database record is zoning information.24

I was at that location when we were25
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thinking of buying another property, specifically to1

put out business here on North Capitol Street, and in2

fact, we put a contract on that property. We noticed3

that the owner kept making changes to the property4

after we had a contract on it, and we said you can't5

do that. He said, it's my property. I can do what I6

want to with it.7

Meanwhile, we brought an architect in8

there to help us with some renovation issues9

associated with that building, and when she saw what10

he was doing on the back of the building, she said11

that's in violation of the building code. That's how12

you get out of the contract. I'm not sure which code.13

Go down to this office where you get the certificate14

of occupancy, and they can help you figure out what15

the building code violation is.16

So, I went to that location, went to that17

office. That's when I discovered all the information18

they had in their computer, and I said, may I have a19

copy of that. So, they printed that out for me, and20

at the bottom of that same property information21

printout for that address was zoning information.22

So, when we were considering, and that23

zoning information was C-2-B. So, when we were24

considering a contract on this property, when we got25
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out of the other property, our real estate agent found1

this property that was zoned C-2-B based on the2

Multiple Listing Service, we went back down to the C3

of O application office, and I said may I have a4

printout of the information you have on that. At the5

very bottom, it said C-2-B.6

So, that's what Exhibit B is. It's a7

printout of a database record that the front office at8

this place where you get the C of O has.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right, and your10

attorney has said that there are not big signs there11

that say this is not a certified zoning. This is not12

where you certify the zoning on your particular13

property.14

MR. BYRD: Mr. Chair, we are in the --15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's my words, but16

kind of the intent of the --17

MR. BYRD: We aren't in the real estate18

investment business.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.20

MR. BYRD: And this is the D.C. government21

office, and oh, you've got zoning information, great.22

To be honest, I didn't know what BZA was before we23

began this process.24

MS. BROWN: Mr. Chair --25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Actually, what I'm1

going to do is have them finish their case and then2

I'll call you up.3

MS. BROWN: I just wanted to formally4

object to the two exhibits that they have.5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I see.6

MS. BROWN: First of all, the exhibits are7

not certified. They're not authenticated. There's no8

indication that either of those -- one exhibit that9

they're relying on is not even a District of Columbia.10

It's a Multiple Listing Agreement that a real estate11

agent enters in to assist them.12

The second one, there's no indication13

where that document came from. I don't doubt that Mr.14

Byrd may have gotten it from a counter at DCRA.15

However, it's not an official document, and it's16

certainly not for the purpose --17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, but the basis18

of your objection is that they're not certified?19

MS. BROWN: They are not properly20

certified. They're not authenticated. There's no on21

here to --22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Board23

members, I think you hear the objection. I think it's24

well stated. However, we don't require that, in fact,25
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things to be certified. I think it's actually more1

appropriate to take that up in cross examination and2

deal with it at that point unless I hear any other3

opinions on that. Mr. Zaidain?4

MR. ZAIDAIN: No, I agree with you. I5

think those are points that she can bring up in her6

cross or in her case.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. That I would8

take that as a consensus that we would deny the9

objection at this point. We can keep the exhibits in,10

and I think it is clear from the Board what they are,11

and we will bring further clarification as needed, and12

also on cross examination.13

Okay.14

MR. SCHMITT: I'd like to have Mrs. Byrd15

recount what steps were taken in choosing this16

particular property to use for their business. Ms.17

Byrd?18

MS. BYRD: Good morning. To be honest,19

I'm really not sure where to start. I hope you can20

appreciate that this has been a very frustrating21

experience for us, one which until now has been22

difficult for me to discuss and not get either23

hysterical or cry. I'm not quite sure which I'm going24

to do this morning. I think I can make it through.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: We've seen both, so1

whichever you choose.2

MS. BYRD: We've been in business since3

1981. We started in our home. We have a certificate4

of occupancy to operate a business out of our current5

residence. We still operate a business out of our6

current residence, but we also have a warehouse office7

in Forestville, Maryland. We've been there also about8

ten years. Our lease was expiring in December of9

2002.10

In June of 2002, we engaged first one real11

estate agent who started showing us residential12

properties, whatever was on the market within the13

price range we were looking for. We clearly made it -14

- it was a waste of our time.15

We then were introduced to Fairfax Realty,16

Luanne Poole. We started working with her in July,17

making it very clear to her we wanted a mixed use18

environment to be in. We like the residential look,19

but we like the commercial usability of a property.20

There are many similar townhouses that are21

operating throughout Capitol Hill, throughout the22

Silver Spring area. That's the kind of look that we23

wanted. We're a small management consulting business,24

and we don't have any more than about five to seven25
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people at the max.1

So, we were shown first a variety of2

properties. The one that my husband earlier mentioned3

on North Capitol Street we rejected finally because of4

a Code violation. So, we were trying to do everything5

possible to make sure that we were in compliance with6

whatever the city's requirements were.7

This was our second purchase of property8

in the District of Columbia. When we bought the9

residence that we live in, we dealt with a real estate10

agent then. We did not go to anyone and ask, would11

you please give us a certification? Now, this is a12

residential property. We didn't even know such a13

thing existed.14

So that when we went to the real estate15

agent that we were working with in July, there was no16

reason for us to say, other than what our requirements17

were. We did not know that there was another step18

that could have possibly been taken. Whether the real19

estate agent knew it or not, I have no idea.20

Before we placed the contract on the21

property, we went to the property. We inspected it.22

We looked at the real estate listing. We asked, are23

you sure that this is zoned C-2-A. She said no. This24

is C-2-B. We said how do you know that? That's when25
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she showed us the document that said this is from the1

Multiple Listing.2

We looked at the document. Fine. We then3

placed a contract on the property. When we looked at4

the property, we met the owner. The owner indicated5

that he was operating a business out of that location.6

We had no reason to -- and he said there are a number7

of people on this block that have businesses that they8

operate out of their homes.9

We didn't question him. As a matter of10

fact, what we were also looking for was a property11

that was in what the government calls a hub zone.12

That particular location fit a hub zone. We went on13

the SBA's website and found that the individual who14

owned the property has a hub zone business in that15

location.16

We were not intending to cause any17

disruption to the neighborhood. In our home based18

business, when we got started, we were not a detriment19

to the neighborhood. We were an asset to the20

neighborhood. We cause no parking problem, which has21

been alleged, I believe, in some of the statements22

that have been filed. We cause no detriment to23

children. We are a paper company, and there's nothing24

that we would bring to that neighborhood that would25
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change the character of the neighborhood.1

We are really at your mercy in terms of an2

investment that we have made totally in good faith.3

Our lease where we are operating outside the District4

of Columbia has expired. We are now on a very5

expensive month to month lease.6

The appraisal that we received showed the7

property was commercially zoned. The information we8

got from the real estate company showed it was9

commercially zoned. All the documents that we signed10

at settlement showed that we were not going to be an11

owner occupied in terms of residential property. The12

insurance that we are carrying on the property is for13

a commercial use property.14

We are right now between a rock and a hard15

place. We have, before knowing that we were in error16

in our ability to use the property, we did upgrade the17

telephone system at quite an expense. We did not18

upgrade any of the electrical. The only upgrade that19

was necessary was to make sure that the computers that20

we would be bringing into the location would be able21

to operate and there was enough voltage. Aside from22

those two changes, there's no physical change to the23

interior of the building. There's no physical change24

to the exterior of the building.25
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What we thought we would bring to the1

neighborhood was a presence during the day. We2

assumed that most of the neighbors that don't operate3

businesses at that location are gone, and there would4

be eyes and ears in the neighborhood because there5

would be someone there Monday through Friday,6

basically from 8:30 to 5.7

We have no intentions of causing the kind8

of opposition that our filing has cause. Right now,9

we really do not have the financial resources to make10

the appropriate change to find another facility.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.12

MR. SCHMITT: I'd just like to ask you one13

question. Do you and your husband own other rental14

property?15

MS. BYRD: No, we don't own any other. We16

only own the home that we live in and this property17

that we recently purchased in September, October.18

MR. SCHMITT: Mr. Byrd, if you have19

anything to add, I'd ask that you add it at this time.20

MR. BYRD: I have nothing to add at this21

time.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: There will be other23

opportunities. Okay, first of all, in this case,24

Board members, I do think we need to address the25
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estoppel issue, and how we look at that, with the1

estoppel that will go into the use tests, but the2

variance tests will also need to be met.3

I have some specific questions, and then4

I'd like to hear more about -- I think the estoppel5

four points have been outlined as you see them, and I6

think it's frankly upon us to figure that out.7

Then going to hardship, as this Board well8

knows, the use variance is the highest test that this9

Board has. Sympathy or understanding of issues factor10

limitedly. I mean, we're human. I think that's why11

we have human boards, but they factor limitedly in12

terms of the evidence that needs to be made.13

That is, and it's specifically and14

succinctly put for a use variance, how is it shown15

that this property could not be used for a matter of16

right use. So, I give that to you as a direction and17

how you might want to answer further questions or18

provide testimony on that.19

My specific questions are this. I think20

we're fairly well aware that there was some reliance21

on a real estate broker, and that somewhat goes to22

estoppel. It kind of steps out of -- well, let me23

just state that.24

Your appraisal was done on a Uniform25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

48

Residential Appraisal Report, is that correct? It is1

correct. Actually, it's in front of me. The issue to2

me then is, although it lists the commercial zoning of3

it, but actually, it comps, if I can see, and in my4

looking at this, all residential properties. Does5

that factor into how the idea of how you looked at6

this, and secondly, do you have a tax assessment from7

the District of Columbia that could be produced for8

evidence in this case? Is this taxed as a commercial9

property?10

MS. BYRD: As far as the appraisal is11

concerned, we did not engage the appraiser. The12

lender that we went to when we told him what the13

intended purpose of the purchase was, engaged the14

appraiser. We were told by the lender that based on15

the use and the type of loan we were requesting, this16

appraisal would cost us more because they appraiser17

had to do more in terms of it being purchased for18

commercial use.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.20

MS. BYRD: So, we did not, and I'm not21

astute at examining appraisals. We were primarily22

looking to make sure that the investment that we were23

about to expend was appropriate in terms of the24

amount.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No, I understand.1

MS. BYRD: So, if we were offering2

299,000, we were looking to see what the other3

properties -- what this property would appraise for.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.5

MS. BYRD: The fact that he used6

residential -- I didn't know anything about these7

other properties.8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Well, and our9

jurisdiction won't go this far, but I would suggest10

that maybe you contact them for a little rebate on the11

appraisal cost that you got.12

MS. BYRD: Well, we have already.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good, and I'll put14

that out there. I don't think it really informs us15

much more than that. Other questions at this time,16

Mr. Zaidain?17

MR. ZAIDAIN: Yes. In your testimony, Ms.18

Byrd, you said that there were other properties in the19

neighborhood that were being used for offices. Are20

those, to your knowledge, home occupations, or are21

they being used as full office uses?22

MS. BYRD: The seller didn't go into that.23

MR. ZAIDAIN: Okay.24

MS. BYRD: He had a home office, although25
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--1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And he lived in the2

house.3

MS. BYRD: And he lived in the house.4

MR. ZAIDAIN: Because it was a home5

occupation he had?6

MS. BYRD: Right.7

MR. ZAIDAIN: Okay, and --8

MR. BYRD: But to the best of our9

knowledge, he did not have the home occupancy permit.10

MR. ZAIDAIN: Okay. That was going to be11

my next question. Okay, thank you.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, Mr. Hood?13

COMMISSIONER HOOD: I'm just curious, Ms.14

Byrd, was this rezoned -- I'm trying to remember15

through the reading, was this rezoned at a certain16

point in time from C-2-B to R-4, or has it always been17

to your knowledge --18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's correct.19

Actually, we investigated that. It was not submitted20

in 1977 as the Zoning Commission's order that changed21

the zoning on this property.22

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Okay. Well, let me23

just state this. The rezoning, once the Zoning24

Commission sets it down as a hearing, everything stops25
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because then it becomes the less restrictive zoning,1

which would mean that, for example, last night we just2

rezoned an area. I've forgotten what the zoning is3

already, but anyway, we have -- that zoning now is in4

force. That's what's in place.5

I'm having a little problem buying the6

argument of where you received your information from.7

I'll let you know that up front. Being on the Zoning8

Commission, I think it's useless for us to sit here at9

night and make these map amendments and change zoning10

and then to come back and counteract what we did11

previously.12

So, again, as the Chairman has said, I'm13

very interested in hearing how you can't do what it's14

already zoned for, how you cannot change the use. I15

don't know if that's been answered to your16

satisfaction, Mr. Chair, but it hasn't to mine thus17

far, how you cannot use what's allowed there, how you18

cannot use the R-4 zone. I'm still waiting to hear19

that.20

MS. BYRD: Well, help me understand.21

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Sure will.22

MS. BYRD: And let me see if I can explain23

what I think you're trying to ask. Are you trying to24

say why is it that we can't use it for residential?25
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COMMISSIONER HOOD: Well, obviously it's1

you don't want to.2

MS. BYRD: Well, it isn't a matter of we3

don't want to.4

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Okay.5

MS. BYRD: We have a home that we live in6

already. We can't use it as a home occupancy because7

in a home occupancy situation, you can only have one8

unrelated person that does not reside in that house9

working in the house. So, we don't fit that criteria.10

The other reason that we can't use it is11

because we have no other financial resources available12

to us to buy another facility, and if we keep that13

property, we're not in the rental -- we have no other14

rental property. We're not into real estate15

investment. We are not looking, we did not purchase16

that property to rent it out to a tenant.17

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Well, let me ask you18

this, Ms. Byrd, how will that not affect, and Mr.19

Chair, you can let me know if this is not the20

direction you want to go. How will that not affect21

the integrity of the zone plan? Because the Zoning22

Commission, we spend a lot of evenings thinking things23

through and trying to plan for the zoning of the city.24

What I see here now, we're just throwing25
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everything that this Zoning Commission, and I see one1

of my colleagues voted on this in 1977, and we're2

throwing everything he's done now out the window. I'm3

just concerned about that.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: But let me -- yes,5

Mr. Schmitt.6

MR. SCHMITT: May I respond to that. As7

to whether or not we're throwing everything out the8

window, we understand what the Zoning Commission does.9

It's a matter as to what information the Byrds were10

given at the time. We don't dispute that the correct11

zoning is such, but what we're saying is that when12

they went to ask and when they hired a real estate13

agent, their agent who they hired to find a property14

that was on this -- in other words, I'm trying to make15

the distinction that people seem to say well, you have16

a real estate agent.17

The real estate agent made the mistake.18

No, the Byrds had hired someone to make an inquiry.19

If the Byrds instead of hiring someone, went to the20

office themselves or went to the proper sources to get21

the information. It's the same as if they had asked22

for the information.23

COMMISSIONER HOOD: I understand. I'm24

very sympathetic. I can sit here, and believe me, I25
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understand all that, but it goes back to the Chair's1

comments. We have to look at what's in front of us,2

and I appreciate what they're saying, and I do feel3

for them. Like he said, we're all humans, too. We4

don't want anybody to go under or be put at a5

disadvantage, especially when you have confusion.6

Again, let me just get off of that point.7

Let me go to this point. Mr. and Mrs. Byrd, in the8

area, reading the submittals, H Street is not too far9

away, right?10

MS. BYRD: H Street is about a block or11

so.12

COMMISSIONER HOOD: About a block.13

MR. SCHMITT: Could we approach the bench14

and show you a blow-up of the photograph?15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: You can submit it16

into the record if you want. You won't get those back17

if they're submitted in.18

I think Mr. Hood's point is well directed,19

and that is, what he's trying to understand is the20

use, and I have trouble with this, and well, I'm not21

the expert, but looking at a use variance, one goes to22

obviously the user, right. But for our purposes in23

the use variance, we look to the land essentially.24

We look to the land as saying well, what25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

55

is this unique characteristic that says it cannot be1

used for the purposes in which it is zoned. In this2

particular piece, we're looking at an R-4 townhouse,3

and before us is a use variance, and what we're being4

asked is to grant this use variance.5

I think Mr. Hood is not seeing how this6

makes the test that is so hard to put a residential7

use into this building that we must grant a use8

variance, that in effect changes the zoning on it.9

MS. BYRD: Well, please appreciate that --10

I appreciate your position, and we're not here in any11

type of adversarial type of a situation, and we're not12

here to cause of dilemma.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.14

MS. BYRD: We are here because we have a15

dilemma, and we have put this before you to review16

this to see if there is a way that you can help17

resolve a problem that we have found ourselves in that18

we believe that the city had a participation in, that19

was not of our own making.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. So, if I'm21

hearing your correctly, and Mr. Schmitt can correct22

me, you're presenting in whole an estoppel argument23

for the use variance?24

MR. SCHMITT: Yes, we are, but we're25
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presenting both. We are asking the Board to consider1

that a use variance, but also under the Shaw case, we2

are asking that the Board find on the facts of this3

case that the theory of estoppel should be applied4

against the District of Columbia.5

MR. ZAIDAIN: Well, I guess I was going to6

ask a question. I mean, we really need to kind of get7

this down to the basics of how we're going to proceed8

here. I'd actually like to hear from corporation9

counsel on this. Can we go forward with this and10

deliberate in process a use variance based strictly on11

the argument of estoppel.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.13

MR. ZAIDAIN: I've never participated in14

such a proceeding. I'd be curious to hear if we can15

do that.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: We can. Ms. Monroe,17

do you disagree?18

MS. MONROE: No, I agree. In fact,19

estoppel would be one of the factors, the estoppel20

issue. I mean, one of the factors you would look at21

in determining whether or not --22

MR. ZAIDAIN: Well, if I could just23

interject, it seems to me, and please, if the24

Applicant's attorney would concede or deny this, that25
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it seems like that's the only factor we're looking at.1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's what I asked.2

MR. ETHERLY: No, I think the way to think3

about it is we're essentially looking at a two-part4

analysis here. You have the use variance test, which5

as the Chairman has laid out, still has to be6

satisfied, and I believe that's where Mr. Hood's7

questions were beginning to probe.8

The estoppel piece is an argument that's9

being presented for the -- is an argument being10

presented to say that you cannot deny the use variance11

because you are estopped from these additional actions12

that took part based on the allegations.13

MR. ZAIDAIN: That's the theory, but I14

guess I'm being a little bit overly blunt in trying to15

get the reality of the situation because every time we16

bring up these issues of the use variance and use17

variance tests, we're getting the estoppel argument18

back to us. My point is if that's all we're going to19

get in terms of testimony, then let's just proceed and20

not try to draw that out, and get some clarification21

on whether or not we can strictly deliberate on the22

estoppel argument because up to this point, that's all23

I've heard.24

MR. ETHERLY: Well, I think that's where25
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Mr. Hood's questions were going, and I think I agree1

with you in terms of the written submission. There2

wasn't a lot of commentary on the use part it. That3

is a significant component here. I mean, you've done4

well to lay out the four issues that have to be5

addressed from an estoppel standpoint, and I share Mr.6

Hood's concerns that you might not necessarily be all7

the way there.8

Clearly, it's a regrettable set of9

circumstances that you find yourself, just as one10

member speaking here. You acted in good faith. I11

think the challenge here is that component of the12

estoppel argument that speaks to the affirmative13

action of the municipal corporation.14

As the Chairman noted that question15

regarding what is the agency that does the zoning16

certification, your reliance came about based on the17

document, and we've had some arguments about the18

probative value of that document. Be that as it may,19

you have a document that you received at DCRA through20

a computer screen or a printout which illustrated the21

C-2-B zoning.22

You had some additional documents that23

weren't official documents, but yet further gave you24

comfort that you were moving along appropriately with25
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the right type of property for your needs, but I think1

that's the big issue in terms of the challenge from2

the estoppel standpoint.3

The expensive and permanent improvement4

piece, clearly, as you noted, you have the $60,0005

down payment. Mrs. Byrd, you've spoken to the6

additional changes that were made with regard to the7

telephone system. It might be helpful to provide some8

additional documentation as it relates to that, just9

to put some type of quantification on it. I'm not10

saying that's for me going to be a very dispositive11

factor, but I think it helps to buttress that12

particular factor.13

The equities component, I mean, once14

again, you find yourself in a very regrettable15

circumstance. So, you have to, in my mind, I'm16

thinking you've got to go through that analysis first.17

If you fail there, you still can move forward with18

the use argument.19

I believe Mr. Hood's questions get really20

to the heart of the matter which is, why not simply21

sell it, or why not simply rent it? I understand22

you're not in the business of being a rental agency.23

That's not what you purchased the property for, but24

those two options exist.25
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What's the hardship that present -- other1

than the fact that okay, you've got $60,000 sunk into2

the property and you're paying a mortgage on it, but3

outside of that, why not sell it, or why not rent it4

out?5

MR. ZAIDAIN: Before we start taking6

testimony on that, I wanted to -- I don't mean to cut7

you off, but corp counsel has been waiting to chime in8

down there. I think she's going to provide some9

clarification to where we're going.10

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Actually, I'm going to11

yield, but my point was never finished. So, I kind of12

lost the floor, but I'll wait.13

MR. ZAIDAIN: Okay, I'm sorry, Mr. Hood.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I'll bring it back15

to you, Mr. Hood.16

MR. ZAIDAIN: My apologies.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Mr. Zaidain is18

chomping at the bit for a legal opinion.19

MR. ZAIDAIN: Well, just because I think20

we need to get some clarification on what kind of21

testimony we need to get.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Ms. Monroe?23

MS. MONROE: Let me see if I can interject24

a little. I think I have two -- Mr. Etherly kind of25
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laid it out. There's two different things here.1

There's the use variance test, okay. The use variance2

test, one of the things you would look at would be the3

actions of the District of Columbia and how they4

affected the Applicants. Okay, that's a separate5

issue.6

Whether or not they make the use variance7

test, if the District should have estoppel applied8

against it, then the District is estopped to deny the9

use variance. It's a separate issue. There's four10

elements to the estoppel, and if you find those11

elements are all present, the District is estopped.12

You have to grant the variance.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.14

MR. ZAIDAIN: Okay.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Which is the point--16

MS. MONROE: But that you can do first,17

but okay, if the District is not estopped, then you go18

to the use variance tests and one of the things you19

would look at is the actions of the District within20

the framework of the test.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right, as the unique22

circumstance or possibly creating hardship.23

MS. MONROE: That would be part of the24

uniqueness of the property because obviously this25
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problem is unique to this property because the1

District made a mistake or whatever.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Very well said.3

Everyone understand what Ms. Monroe has just laid out?4

MR. ZAIDAIN: And I will now yield to my5

colleagues on the other side of the bench.6

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Actually, I just want7

to respond to something that Mrs. Byrd said. Mrs.8

Byrd, this is not adversarial. No one was trying to9

be adversarial. If that was the perception, then I10

apologize.11

What I was trying to do was just get my12

questions asked. That was all.13

MS. BYRD: The reason that I mentioned14

that, and I was not getting that impression at all,15

but I wanted to mention that because as we've attended16

the various meetings at the ANC, it seems as though17

we're getting that from the neighborhood.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, and I think19

the Board has seen that a lot, and we're very aware of20

it, and it is too bad, and I think it becomes21

destructive when passions get in the way of22

rationality and reasoning and getting to the bottom of23

the facts. Frankly, this Board is concerned only with24

the facts of this case in making the test. So, we25
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will focus on that.1

That being said, any other questions from2

the Board at this time for the testimony that we've3

just heard? Yes, Mr. Etherly.4

MR. ETHERLY: Just as a quick follow-up[,5

I think the documentation might be helpful, but to the6

extent Mrs. Byrd or Mr. Byrd, you might be able to7

approximate what the expenditure was on the upgrade to8

the telephone lines or framework for the unit, that9

might be helpful. I mean, what would you characterize10

that?11

MR. BYRD: It was something under a12

thousand dollars. I don't remember the number13

exactly.14

MR. ETHERLY: Okay.15

MR. BYRD: The issue was the previous16

owner had a T-1 line coming into the property to17

support his internet business, but then he had a18

single line phone for the voice side of it. We did19

not want to use a T-1. We didn't need that capacity,20

but we were going to use a high level DSL, and there21

was not enough copper pair coming from the Verizon22

switch to handle the I think four or five voice lines23

that we wanted to have plus the DSL. So, it was24

necessary for Verizon to run a new cable from wherever25
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it came from to our property to then allow our cable1

guy to bring the cables in up into the attic so that2

we could push them down through the walls and have the3

phones that we wanted.4

MR. ETHERLY: So, broadly speaking, no5

more than $1,000?6

MR. BYRD: Right.7

MR. ETHERLY: Okay, thank you. Thank you,8

Mr. Chair?9

MR. SCHMITT: May I speak along those10

lines? All situations are unique, but the Byrds in11

this particular situation did not buy the property and12

immediately start shipping all over their office13

equipment in, or attempt to start operating their14

business there. They followed the proper procedures,15

filed for a certificate of occupancy first, and then16

waited for the issuance of that.17

So, there isn't -- in other cases the18

Board may here, there are expenditures. The Shaw19

case, they started construction. So, that is not20

here.21

On the other hand, we're also arguing for22

the use variance, that we're not going to be changing23

the character of the neighborhood, and there aren't24

going to be any changes made to the exterior of the25
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building, and there are going to be extremely minimal1

changes, if any, to the interior of the building.2

So, we're at a little bit of a3

disadvantage arguing that there are large losses, but4

the loss was the investment of the $60,000 plus5

signing on for the loans and everything else. To sell6

the property, it doesn't mean that they'll break even7

on the sale or even make a profit. You have to pay8

off the loan. There might be --9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, but that's10

speculation at this point.11

MR. SCHMITT: Yes.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: All right, very13

well. Other questions from the Board at this time?14

We need to move this along, and I think I will now be15

interrupting more in terms of directing to get to the16

fact base because I think we have a firm grasp and17

understanding of all of the issues involved.18

It is now appropriate for Ms. Brown to19

come to the table for cross examination.20

MS. BROWN: Before I do any cross21

examination, I'm still looking for clarification on22

what track we're proceeding, whether we're proceeding23

on both estoppel and use variance or one --24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, we're25
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proceeding on both. First of all, if we find that1

there is estoppel, then that limits any of the2

additional variance tests. If we don't find that3

there is an estoppel case before us, then we go to the4

use variance case.5

MS. BROWN: Mrs. Byrd, you're not aware of6

what steps were taken with respect to due diligence on7

the part of the real estate agent in advising you this8

was commercial property, are you?9

MS. BYRD: I'm sorry, I don't understand10

your question.11

MS. BROWN: You don't know what steps the12

real estate agent took as far as her due diligence to13

--14

MS. BYRD: What we did is we advised the15

real estate agent, as we did the other agent we16

engaged, what our criteria was. She found property17

for us and showed us a piece of paper that said that18

this particular property was zoned C-2-B.19

Other than that, I'm not sure whatever20

else the -- in fact, when this occurred, when we found21

it out, I called the real estate agent immediately,22

and I said Bill is at the DCRA. They denied the23

certificate of occupancy. They're saying this24

property is zoned residential. Can you tell me how25
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that happened.1

She said, she appeared to be as shocked as2

I, and asked me what else she could have done. So, I3

don't know.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. I think we5

understand. Let me give some direction. The cross6

examination questions should be phrased so perfectly7

that they are close to a yes or no answer. So, you8

might want to limit your testimony and repeating a lot9

of stuff.10

MS. BYRD: No, I don't know.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Let me go to Ms.12

Brown. Next question?13

MS. BROWN: And similarly, you're not14

aware of what steps were taken by the commercial or15

residential appraiser, as the case may be?16

MS. BYRD: No.17

MS. BROWN: You didn't raise any question18

with the appraiser with respect to the comps that were19

used in deciding the value of this property?20

MS. BYRD: No.21

MS. BROWN: Okay, and this property was22

purchased as either husband and wife or solely by Mr.23

Byrd, is that correct?24

MR. BYRD: By husband and wife.25
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MS. BROWN: But it was not purchased as a1

business venture, correct?2

MR. BYRD: It was purchased by my wife and3

me to provide a place for our business to operate out4

of.5

MS. BROWN: Okay, but your home was6

purchased as husband and wife, a residential property7

as husband and wife, correct?8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Directly, your9

question is was this purchased by a business entity or10

was it by two individuals, is that correct, Ms. Brown?11

MS. BROWN: That's correct.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Was it a13

business entity that purchased this?14

MS. BYRD: No. At the time, we have a CPA15

that handles all of our financial aspects, and we16

discussed this, how it should be purchased, whether17

the company should purchase it or whether we should18

purchase it. Basically he said purchase it as19

individuals and rent it to the company.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I see.21

MS. BROWN: I'm having difficulty as to22

whom I should direct the questions to since both --23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Why don't you throw24

them out there and have them decide?25
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MS. MONROE: You're not aware of any1

circumstances that make this property unique from any2

other property in that 11-house development, are you?3

MS. BYRD: I don't know what you mean by4

unique.5

MS. BROWN: Is there anything different6

about this house than the one next door?7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is there anything8

unique in terms of the shape of the lot itself, the9

structure that's on it, any other physical uniqueness10

to this? I'm going to ask you to turn your mike off,11

Mr. Schmitt, so we don't get any feedback.12

MS. BYRD: No, though basically I don't13

know. I've never been inside any of the other14

properties.15

MS. BROWN: And there aren't any unique16

circumstances that are peculiar to the use of this17

property that you're raising here, are you? Other18

than your economic hardship?19

MS. BYRD: I'm not quite sure I understand20

your question.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I see what she's22

asking you is laying out each of the tests for the23

variance.24

MS. BYRD: Well, would you ask me that25
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again? I'm not sure.1

MR. BYRD: I'm not sure how this fits in,2

but when I applied for the C of O, and I put on the3

form C-2-B, when I went back to find out the status of4

the application, the young lady in the back came out5

and pulled me back into her office and said that I had6

the wrong zoning on the application. I said what are7

you talking about, and she showed me a book, and on8

the book, it said, this is an R-5-D zone, and you've9

said a C-2-B. So, you have the wrong zone, so we have10

to deny this.11

I said, I don't know what you're talking12

about. So, she took me next door and it took a13

considerable amount of effort before they could figure14

out that the reason why it was C-2-B versus R-5-D was15

based on the apartment building that was built behind,16

and they closed the block and did all that.17

So, I said well, that can't be because we18

bought it based on C-2-B. She said, well, if you19

don't believe me, call BZA. I said who are they?20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.21

MR. BYRD: So, I called BZA, and they said22

it's not zoned R-5-D. It's zoned R-4. I said, what23

are you talking about.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right. Believe me,25
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I have the utmost empathy for this situation in terms1

of a designation of zoning on a particular piece of2

property. It would not be appropriate for me to speak3

of my personal experiences, but I don't think anyone4

questions that, and frankly, how it can easily be5

misinformed of the correct zoning.6

But, directly to the question that Ms.7

Brown, and we're in cross examination on, she's8

talking about physical characteristics of this9

property that are unique, that the outgrowth of those10

physical characteristics create some practical11

difficulty, and you have an increased burden to create12

some hardship to you that precludes you, stops you,13

from using this as something allowed in a residential14

district.15

I think we can get through this pretty16

quickly, and I'll repeat her questions if I understand17

them correctly. Is there anything physically unique18

about this property? Size, shape?19

MR. BYRD: Not that I'm aware of.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Then it21

actually moots the second question, Ms. Brown, so why22

don't you move on?23

MS. BROWN: Mr. Byrd, you weren't provided24

with any official documentation from the District of25
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Columbia indicating that this was commercially zoned1

property, were you?2

MR. SCHMITT: I'd object to the use of the3

word --4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Mike.5

MR. SCHMITT: I'd object to the use of the6

word official as to exactly what that means.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Ms. Brown, you want8

to clarify what official document means?9

MS. BROWN: Did you receive anything that10

indicated the District's seal, anything with the11

District's seal that indicated that this was a12

commercial property?13

MR. SCHMITT: I'd object as to whether or14

not a seal makes something official or not official.15

I don't know of any -- well, I know of some statutes16

that yes, it would say that such and such, but in the17

zoning context --18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I think the point is19

well taken, Ms. Brown. We could spend all darn day20

trying to figure out what is an official document. I21

think you can ask your question in a different manner,22

and I think Mr. Byrd is understanding what you're23

getting at. So, let's see where it takes us in the24

rephrasing of the question.25
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MS. BROWN: You never received any1

certification from the District of Columbia that this2

property was zoned commercial, did you?3

MR. BYRD: In response to my very specific4

question with a great deal of air time spent5

explaining why I was asking the question, I received a6

document from an official employee of the government7

of the District of Columbia on official government of8

the District of Columbia premises that caused me no9

reason to question the validity of the information10

that I received.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.12

MS. BROWN: And at the time, you were not13

aware that the Department of Consumer and Regulatory14

Affairs is not the zoning body for the District,15

right?16

MR. BYRD: Correct.17

MS. BROWN: Other than the up to $1,00018

telephone expenditures and the ordinary costs of19

purchasing a home, you're not alleging that there are20

any other costs that are specific to the purchase of21

this property, are you?22

MR. BYRD: Other than the costs we23

incurred to purchase this property for our business,24

no.25
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MS. BROWN: I have nothing further at this1

time.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you, Ms.3

Brown. Okay, any redirect? I need your mike on, and4

Ms. Brown, you can turn your mike off.5

MR. SCHMITT: Ms. Byrd, did you ever6

receive from the real estate agent any printout which7

showed the zoning on the property?8

MS. BYRD: Yes, I did.9

MR. SCHMITT: Okay, and is that Exhibit A10

to your affidavit that you've submitted as the11

prehearing statement?12

MS. BYRD: Yes, it is.13

MR. SCHMITT: Okay. Did you ever receive14

from the Anthony Appraisers any document which showed15

where they obtained the information as to the zoning16

of the property?17

MS. BYRD: Yes, I did.18

MR. SCHMITT: And is that Exhibit D to19

your prehearing statement affidavit?20

MS. BYRD: Yes, it is.21

MR. SCHMITT: Okay, thank you. I have no22

further questions.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Recross on the24

testimony you just heard?25
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MS. BROWN: Mrs. Byrd, to your knowledge,1

has this property ever been zoned commercial?2

MS. BYRD: I have no idea.3

MS. BROWN: Okay. Do you recall4

testifying before the ANC zoning board --5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: You're going a6

little far afield.7

MS. BROWN: Well, this has to do with this8

question.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.10

MS. BROWN: Do you recall testifying11

before the zoning committee of the ANC in February?12

MS. BYRD: Recall testifying what?13

MS. BROWN: Do you recall stating your14

case before the zoning committee?15

MS. BYRD: I came before the economic16

development committee.17

MS. BROWN: And at that time, you said you18

actually raised right there in the immediate vicinity,19

didn't you?20

MS. BYRD: Yes.21

MS. BROWN: Okay, and to your knowledge,22

that has never been a commercial area, is that not23

correct?24

MS. BYRD: I think what I stated was I was25
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born at 820 G Street, N.E. The property no longer1

exists, and there is a senior citizens home which is2

right in back of the property that we just purchased.3

The reason that I mentioned that was because it gave4

relevance to the fact that I was somewhat familiar5

with the neighborhood. I used to work at Goding6

Elementary School, which is one block away. So, I'm7

aware of the neighborhood, but there's a school there.8

There's H Street, which is highly commercial.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right. I think we10

understand.11

MS. BYRD: So, I wouldn't have any reason12

to question what the zoning of the property was that13

we just purchased. In addition, I had attended some14

of the community meetings that were held at the15

Capitol Children's -- the museum.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.17

MS. BYRD: Where the city was explaining18

to the neighborhood what the city intended to do for19

the H Street corridor and for that whole area.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.21

MS. BYRD: And there was a great deal of22

discussion about the mixed use concept that the city23

is trying to bring.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.25
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MS. BYRD: So, I just felt this is the1

right place to be.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Yes, I think3

there is, what I want to say to this Board, that we're4

not expecting you to have been a zoning expert that5

would have known all the particulars. This doesn't6

come out of common sense that this may have been7

available for commercial use.8

Let me ask you one thing. Were you aware9

of the footnote on your Exhibit A attendant to the10

Metropolitan Regional Information System and what that11

states? I'll be direct. Do you realize that it12

states information is believed to be accurate but13

should not be relied upon without verification?14

MS. BYRD: I realize what it states now,15

and at the time I looked at it --16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes. We never read17

those things. Am I right?18

MS. BYRD: No, exactly.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I understand20

totally. Okay. This Board needs to take a ten-minute21

recess. We will return very quickly. Ms. Brown,22

you're finished with your cross examination, is that23

correct? Do you have any redirect at this time?24

In which case, when we come back, we will25
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resume with the government reports. We will get1

quickly through those. Then we have the presentation2

of the case. I forgive the delay on this in the3

morning. I am fully anticipating calling the next4

case -- oh. When I come back, we're going to update5

on where we are with the schedule. We will get to the6

full morning schedule today, and I do ask everyone's7

patience.8

(Whereupon, the foregoing matter9

went off the record at 11:1510

a.m. and went back on the record11

at 11:25 a.m.)12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, if I could ask13

everyone to reconvene. For total clarification, as we14

are diligently listening to testimony and the15

presentation of the case, there is also a lot of work16

going on up here, one of which is, as I had indicated,17

and we will put into the record. We had investigated18

the past zoning history of this. We will provide you19

with the 1977 Zoning Commission order.20

Upon further review of that, first of all,21

there's two things. Mr. Byrd, you yourself said22

someone has told you that this is R-4. This may be R-23

5-B, I think it was stated. A lot of unknowns. I24

personally, and also with the assistance of staff in25
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preparing for this case, was trying to establish what1

the zoning was on this.2

Here is where we are at this point.3

Depending on where we look and depending on some of4

the sources that we go to, we can get conceivably5

three different answers. So, at this point, I think6

it is inappropriate for us to continue this case, and7

I would like to request that the Applicant certify the8

zoning on this.9

Once we have certification of it, we will10

resume, if it's in fact needed. If it is needed, then11

we will set this schedule as quickly as possible once12

certification is received. I will personally look to13

fit this in on a hearing date that is appropriate, but14

as quickly as possible.15

Ms. Brown, are you understanding my points16

at this juncture? I'm going to ask you that without17

an answer, and Mr. Schmitt, I'm going to ask you the18

same question. You understand?19

MR. SCHMITT: Yes.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Ms. Brown?21

MS. BROWN: I think I understand.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: You think you23

understand, okay. If you look at the Zoning24

Commission order, there are certain parcels and lots25
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that are indicated, and those change for certain1

zones. They have an established zoning, and then they2

change to a certain zoning. Cross referencing into3

the lots and squares, there becomes another level of4

ambiguity.5

Now, what we were doing in our quick6

recess is had all the officials, and as stated before,7

the Office of Zoning certifies the zoning. Obviously8

all the materials are there. As we get that all9

together, within ten minutes we were about the certify10

it unofficially for ourselves. To me, that is not11

appropriate, nor do I want to make the mistake of12

stating that it's one thing.13

So, I think we're going to all be very14

clear, and I think it will be much more concise if we15

do that. So, with that in mind, I guess, why don't we16

pick a date at this point where we can continue this.17

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Mr. Chairman,18

does that certification also require another19

surveyor's map?20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Indeed, there will21

be requirements specific to that, but a new plat22

performed by a D.C. surveyor would be required, but I23

would ask that you just inquire before you go taking24

any steps with the office here on what other specifics25
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that they have, unless they're -- yes, I think that's1

the appropriate way to go.2

What do we have for dates?3

MS. BAILEY: Mr. Chairman, May is too far4

away?5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: May?6

MS. BAILEY: Yes, sir.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, that gets a8

little far. Do you have a full schedule?9

Understanding, you know, we don't like this to happen.10

Understanding, of course, that our schedule has been11

set through May, which is why Ms. Bailey is12

indicating.13

MS. BYRD: Mr. Chairman, may I make a14

comment?15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.16

MS. BYRD: This is time is of the essence17

for us.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Absolutely.19

MS. BYRD: And the reason being, we have20

been notified by our insurance company that there is21

some question about whether they can continue to22

insure this property because it is not being occupied23

or used for the purpose of which they've insured it.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.25
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MS. BYRD: And that was, that can be even1

more devastating.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right. I absolutely3

understand that, which is why I want to set this as4

quickly as possible. I would suggest that we put it5

on for April 8, first in the afternoon.6

MS. BAILEY: Okay. Mr. Chairman, are we7

going to be serving the parties, and are responses8

going to be required?9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Now, Ms. Brown, do10

you have any objection to not being able to send in a11

response to the certification? I mean, you can be12

served it.13

MS. BROWN: I just want a clarification as14

to what their certification was going to entail,15

that's all.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: It's going to detail17

the actual zoning on this particular piece of18

property.19

MS. BROWN: I mean, just for purposes of20

expediency, just my cursory research into this in21

addition to the zoning map, which I pulled from the22

Office of Zoning that clearly stated this was R-4, the23

R-5-D issue that --24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Clearly I would25
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question --1

MS. BROWN: Well, according to the zoning2

map.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes. Which zoning4

map?5

MS. BROWN: The zoning map for this, the6

official --7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Which one, the8

physical map?9

MS. BROWN: The official record.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.11

MS. BROWN: I just had a copy back there,12

which Ms. Pruitt -- I had obtained a copy. Ms. Pruitt13

was looking at it.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I understand.15

MS. BROWN: But 1977, it's my16

understanding that this R-5-D issue came about because17

of the Capitol Hill Towers. That was to allow the18

high density construction.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Are you20

wanting to certify the zoning?21

MS. BROWN: I'm sorry?22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Are you --23

MS. BROWN: I'm not in a position to24

certify the zoning, but I'm just indicating to the25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

84

Board that that's what my initial research revealed to1

me.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.3

MS. BROWN: So, there are three.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: We've seen that, and5

we've seen more. So, let's get the official word.6

So, no, we're not going to have response. We're going7

to have that certification. That may, in fact, change8

the application, depending on what the zoning is, but9

we'll see it when we see it, I would say, and the10

Board can amend the application as needed.11

We will allow lots of latitude in creating12

the cases in time, and we'll be greatly patient if13

there is great substance that is changed within this.14

Let's set this for the 8th, first in the afternoon at15

1:00.16

If things don't change dramatically, if17

we're looking at the same case, I will be very18

vigilant in keeping a time for presentation of cases19

for the party in opposition. We should be able to get20

through this fairly quickly on the 8th, depending.21

Any other clarifications, questions?22

MS. BROWN: Is there a date by which the23

certification is supposed to be submitted, or is that24

on the 8th?25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

85

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No. Well, good1

question. I would assume that it would be done as2

quickly as possible. Noting some of the difficulties,3

it may take -- Ms. Bailey, do you have an idea how4

long it might take? First of all, we're going to need5

the plat.6

MS. BAILEY: Right, exactly. As soon as7

the Applicant brings -- do you understand that8

certification is done here at the Office of Zoning?9

You do understand that?10

MR. SCHMITT: Yes.11

MS. BAILEY: Okay, and as soon as we get12

the plat, in addition, there are a list of other13

things that you will need, and when we are finished,14

you can go next door and ask for Betty Williams, and15

she'll give you a list of items that you will need to16

bring back, and that's what we will need to start this17

process of certifying the zoning.18

MR. SCHMITT: Thank you.19

MS. BAILEY: Mr. Chairman, before we20

leave, there are four things that I have on my list,21

and is it okay if I just quickly go over these to be22

sure that the Board still wants them?23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good.24

MS. BAILEY: There was discussion about25
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the tax assessment, whether it was at the commercial1

rate or a residential rate. Do you still want that2

record from the Tax Assessor's Office?3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, I would say so.4

MS. BAILEY: There was also some5

discussion about the receipt that the Applicants may6

have received for telephone expenses to upgrade the7

lines. Do you still want those?8

MR. ETHERLY: Mr. Chair, that was some9

data that I was requesting.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's true.11

MR. ETHERLY: I'm not completely wedded to12

needing that any further.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. They gave a14

dollar amount that's in the record, if that suffices.15

MS. BAILEY: Okay.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.17

MS. BAILEY: And then of course the plat18

and the zoning certification. Thanks, Mr. Chairman.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you. Is20

everyone clear? Mr. Schmitt, you're clear on what is21

being requested?22

MR. SCHMITT: Yes, we're clear.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, clear on24

dates, times? Very well. It looks like a nice25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

87

afternoon, so go enjoy. We will see you on the 8th,1

hopefully with great definitiveness.2

Let's call the last case in the morning3

then.4

MS. BAILEY: Application No. 16992 of5

David P. and Jana Frankel, pursuant to 11 DCMR 3104.16

for a special exception to allow an accessory7

apartment within an existing one-family detached8

dwelling under Subsection 202.10. The property is9

located in the R-2 District at premises 4336 Garrison10

Street, N.W., Square 1655, Lot 16.11

The lady and gentleman that are seated,12

will you be testifying? Would you please stand to13

take the oath?14

Please raise your right hand. Do you15

solemnly swear or affirm that the testimony you are16

about to give in this proceeding will be the truth,17

the whole truth, and nothing but the truth? Thank18

you.19

Mr. Chairman, there are two requests for20

party status in this case.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right, thank you.22

Board, let's pick up the request for party status. If23

I'm not mistaken, it is by Mr. and Mrs. Trotter. Is24

that the correct way to pronounce?25
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Okay, let me just say first of all, and1

you can give a nod of a head indication, and I will2

say it into the record. Are you opposed to joining as3

a single party? You're not opposed. So, we can look4

at this party status application as one and not two?5

Very well. It's often difficult to make a unique and6

distinct argument when you are both in the same7

property, stating the same case.8

That being said, we have the Trotter party9

status application. Board members, is there any10

objection to granting party status at this time? Are11

there any questions or clarifications that you would12

like to make on the submission?13

Does the Applicant have a copy of the14

party status application?15

MR. FRANKEL: Yes, we do, Your Honor --16

sir.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Board?18

MR. ZAIDAIN: No objection, Mr. Chair.19

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: No objection.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.21

MR. ETHERLY: I have no objection.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Does the Applicant23

or representative, if they would like to introduce24

themselves first, we can start on my right.25
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MS. FRANKEL: My name is Jana Frankel.1

MR. FRANKEL: I am David Frankel. Good2

morning, the husband of Jana Frankel.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.4

MR. DAVEY: Good morning. I'm Paul Davey5

with Studio Z. I'm the architect for the Frankels.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Is there any7

objection to the request for party status that would8

like to be stated by the Applicant?9

MR. FRANKEL: No.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No objection, okay.11

Then I can take that as a consensus unless I hear any12

opposition from the Board to grant party status to Mr.13

and Mrs. Trotter, of which you will be full14

participants in this case. I will call upon you to15

give cross examination. We will hear any motions of16

objection for testimony or submissions. At the end of17

the hearing, we may in fact ask and request findings18

of facts and conclusions of law.19

I have one preliminary matter to take up20

now that we do have parties in opposition, and I would21

like to hear from them, and also the Applicant in22

terms of my participation in this case. I do know Mr.23

Davey is an architect, and we do have connections in24

terms of architectural business. I have not spoken to25
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him about this case in any situation.1

What I know of this is based solely and2

specifically on the submission in the record on this3

case. Do I hear any objection from the Applicant of4

me continuing in this case?5

MR. FRANKEL: No objection.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Actually, let me ask7

my Board members if they have any questions of me8

because they're the toughest ones in the room9

sometimes.10

MR. ZAIDAIN: Do you have any projects11

pending or working concurrently with the architect?12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes. However, it13

has no relation to this application and no similarity.14

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: And you stated15

that you have not discussed this case with him, is16

that correct?17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, that is18

correct. Actually, I was surprised when I opened the19

file and looked at the drawings. That was the first I20

knew of it.21

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Mr. Chairman, I have22

full confidence in your proceeding with this case. I23

know sometimes a lot of us are involved in other24

things, and if that was the case, a lot of us would25
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never be sitting here. So, I have full confidence1

with you proceeding with this case.2

MR. ETHERLY: I endorse the ringing3

endorsement of my colleague, Mr. Hood.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you.5

MR. ZAIDAIN: I will echo Mr. Hood's6

sentiments.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Oh, boy.8

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: I have no9

problem, Mr. Chairman, as you have stated that you10

have had no discussions and you have no other11

interests in the project, so that's fine with me.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: The party in13

opposition, the Trotters? If you're going to say14

anything more than nod your head, I need you up here15

so you can be on the record.16

MS. TROTTER: I'm just going to ask, it17

sounds as if you don't think this will impair, your18

relationship will not impair your judgment in the19

case?20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That is correct.21

However, let me put it very directly. If you object,22

I will recuse myself from this case.23

MS. TROTTER: No, we don't object.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Are there any25
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other questions that you have of me? Okay.1

Very well, then let's move on, and let's2

get into the facts and matters of this case. This is3

a special exception, and I think we all are well aware4

of the details on this. So, let's turn it over to the5

Applicant for the presentation of his case.6

MR. FRANKEL: Good morning. My name is7

David Frankel, and I'm here today with my wife, Jana8

Frankel and our D.C. licensed architect, Paul Davey,9

of Studio Z. I am and have been an active member of10

the D.C. Bar for more than 22 years, and I'm licensed11

here. I'm here both today as the Applicant and also12

the attorney for the two Applicants, my wife and13

myself.14

As you know, we're seeking your approval15

of our application pursuant to 11 DC Municipal16

Regulations Section 3104.1 for a special exception to17

allow an accessory apartment within an existing single18

family detached dwelling under 11 DCMR Section 202.1019

in the R-2 District at 4336 Garrison Street, N.W.,20

Washington, D.C., 20016. That's Square 1655 and Lot21

16.22

I have owned this house, and it's been my23

sole residence since November of 1986, more than 1624

years. My wife, Jana, and our daughter, Lucy, have25
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lived in the house with me since June of 1996, more1

than 6-1/2 years. The house is 54 years old, and very2

badly in need of the major renovations that had been3

permitted by the DCRA, and the house is now4

undergoing.5

We are committed to our neighborhood, our6

public schools, and as you can see, we're investing7

heavily in our community.8

If the Board will permit me, I would like9

to proceed this morning by stating our affirmative10

case in favor of our application. Then to the extent11

that the Trotters wish to oppose it, we'd like to12

address whatever opposition they have rather than13

trying to anticipate their arguments. I think it14

would be more efficient for everyone if we proceed15

that way.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's exactly17

correct. Actually, let me run down even more18

definitively. What we'll have is a presentation of19

your case and any witnesses you might call. They will20

cross examine. We'll go to the government reports.21

Then we will hear their case in22

opposition. You will be allowed to cross examine23

that. Then we'll hear any sort of other personal24

testimony.25
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Then there is conclusion and rebuttal1

testimony that you are able to provide. Conclusion2

and rebuttal, then cross examination will be your3

opportunity to address any of the issues. However,4

you are familiar with the written submission, so you5

may want to address some of them topically if it's6

appropriate.7

This is a special exception. I don't8

think this is going to be a two-hour hearing. I think9

we can get to the heart and facts of this, and I think10

that's exactly what we need to do.11

MR. FRANKEL: Very good. I want to12

emphasize that we've taken great pains to meet and13

notify all our neighbors about what we're planning to14

do, and with one exception that you'll hear today from15

the Trotters, we've had a tremendous positive response16

from our neighbors for our proposed accessory17

apartment.18

In particular, I want to emphasize that19

the two neighbors along Garrison Street, we live on20

Garrison Street. That's where our house faces. The21

two neighbors on either side of our house, the two22

neighbors who are most affected by our accessory23

apartment, have written letters of support.24

In particular, I want to emphasize the25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

95

letter of Mrs. Ida Kunz, K-U-N-Z, at 4340 Garrison1

Street, our neighbor ever since we've lived in this2

house. She is fully in support. The basement3

apartment entrance faces her house. It's only eight4

feet from her property line, the actual door, and it's5

only about 15 feet from the siding of her house, and6

her master bedroom looks over the walkway and the door7

to the proposed accessory apartment.8

Also, the neighbor on the other side, on9

the east side of our house, the Eicklers, have10

submitted a letter, and their house overlooks the11

basement bedroom -- well, what would be the bedroom12

window for the proposed accessory apartment if we are13

granted this special exception.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, so Garrison15

runs east and west?16

MR. FRANKEL: Correct.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And the two adjacent18

property owners are east and west, which you've just19

indicated are in support, or have not evidenced any20

sort of detrimental impact that this might have?21

MR. FRANKEL: Actually, they're in22

support, yes. I mean, I'm saying yes, but it's the23

former rather than the latter of the two points you24

made.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Actually no, but we1

won't go into that.2

MR. FRANKEL: Okay. I'm sorry if I'm not3

understanding. ANC 3-E has submitted its report. It4

should be in your file, and they unanimously voted to5

support our application, with a caveat that within six6

months of completion, we "design and provide for7

adequate screening and lighting for the accessory8

apartment."9

While we appreciate the ANC's vote of10

confidence, we do object to the vague, non-germane11

caveat, and I will address that after the Trotters12

have had an opportunity to state their case.13

The D.C. Office of Planning has also14

submitted its report, and as I have read that report,15

it also supports our application.16

The proposed accessory apartment that we17

propose would be situated in one part of our newer18

basement area, the exterior of which has already been19

built pursuant to our existing building permit, and20

the accessory apartment will be approximately 57021

square feet. Now, the application actually said 600.22

Upon more specific measurements, it's actually23

smaller than 600 feet. It's 570 square feet, and it24

will be of very high quality.25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

97

I won't run through all of the features,1

but I just want to say that it will -- just to give2

you a sense of the quality rather than go through3

every feature. We'll have recessed lighting. It will4

have a high speed internet connection, a cable5

satellite TV hook-up, and if you understand those6

amenities, you'll understand the rest of the apartment7

would be suitable for that sort of thing.8

Now, I'd like to, if it's appropriate to9

run through the specific criteria of Section 202.10,10

the eight criteria. I can run through them quickly11

and explain why it is that I --12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I think that's13

absolutely appropriate and that's what you should do.14

MR. FRANKEL: Okay. Here we go.15

First, our lot is zoned R-2, and our lot16

size is 6,142 square feet. The zoning regulations17

require that lots for accessory apartment applications18

that are zoned R-2 must have a minimum lot area of19

4,000 square feet. So, we exceed this requirement by20

more than 50 percent.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.22

MR. FRANKEL: Second, the zoning23

regulations require that houses in which accessory24

apartment applications are filed have at least 2,00025
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square feet of gross floor area, exclusive of garage1

space. Now, our house has approximately -- again,2

this is slightly different from the application. The3

number is actually higher. It has approximately 4,6004

square feet of gross floor area. I know you have5

3700.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: 3,768.7

MR. FRANKEL: The reason for that8

discrepancy --9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That doesn't matter.10

MR. FRANKEL: Okay.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's what your12

testimony is now, to correct the number. It's 4,000 -13

-14

MR. FRANKEL: Well, the exact number on my15

calculation is 4,586 square feet.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, and for17

clarification, both of those numbers fit the minimum18

required of 2,0000.19

MR. FRANKEL: Right.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.21

MR. FRANKEL: And I also want to emphasize22

that prior to our putting on the addition to our house23

that Mr. Davey has been working with us now for a24

couple of years or more, prior to putting an addition25
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on, our house had 2,366 square feet prior to any work1

being done under the existing permit.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's an excellent3

point, okay.4

MR. FRANKEL: And it's an important point5

because of the -- well, I'll come to that. It's6

actually the next portion of the zoning regulations,7

which is 11 DCMR Section 202.10(c).8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right. The unit can9

only occupy less than 25 percent.10

MR. FRANKEL: Right, and the point I want11

to make here is it's quite obvious that 570 square12

feet is much less than 25 percent of 4,600, but it's13

also less than 25 percent of -- let me get my numbers14

again -- 2,366 square feet which is, had we never even15

put the addition on the house. That actually, I did16

the math, and it comes out to 24 percent of the gross17

floor area of the house prior to the addition.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: But 600 square feet19

is not 25 percent or less than, of 2,366.20

MR. FRANKEL: Well, that I haven't done21

that. 570 Square feet is my testimony to the size of22

our --23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.24

MR. FRANKEL: And it's 24 percent.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I mean, logically1

four times six is 24.2

MR. FRANKEL: Okay, right.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I don't know if4

that's logic or not, but that's what they taught me in5

school.6

MR. FRANKEL: It's good math, I believe.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.8

MR. FRANKEL: And fourth, the zoning9

regulations require that the accessory apartment be10

created only through internal conversion of the house11

without any additional lot occupancy or gross floor12

area, and the garage space may not be converted. Our13

apartment will be created only through internal14

conversion of the house without any additional lot15

occupancy or gross floor area, and no garage space16

will be converted into apartment space.17

Fifth, the zoning regulations require that18

if an additional entrance to the house is created, it19

shall not be located on a wall of the house that faces20

the street. We have two points to make here. First,21

no additional entrance to our house will be created.22

The entrance already exists.23

Secondly, the below grade entrance to our24

proposed basement apartment already exists. Excuse25
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me, second, that entrance faces Mrs. Kunz's house,1

which is our -- it faces the west and not to the --2

let's see if I get my -- south -- no, the north,3

excuse me, where our front of the house. That's the4

street.5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.6

MR. FRANKEL: The street would be to the7

north.8

Sixth, the zoning regulations require that9

either the principal dwelling or accessory apartment10

unit must be owner occupied. Our principal dwelling11

will remain owner occupied by my wife, myself, and our12

daughter, a total of three people. We have no plans13

to move any time before we retire in 15 to 20 years,14

and as I said earlier, my wife thinks we should be15

there even longer, but that's an internal dispute16

here.17

As I said earlier, between us, we've owned18

the home for more than 16 years. So, we have no19

intention to move, and we're putting a huge amount of20

money, our life savings, into this house. So, we have21

every intention to stay here.22

Seven, the zoning regulations require that23

the aggregate number of persons that may occupy the24

house, including the principal dwelling and the25
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accessory apartment combined shall not exceed six. In1

fact, as we just described, there are three people in2

our family, my wife, myself, our daughter. We are3

anticipating the apartment is probably most suitable4

for one person.5

We haven't gotten this far yet. It hasn't6

been built, so the interior of course, hasn't been7

built. The exterior has. We're thinking one person,8

perhaps a couple, but that's it. So, two people9

maximum.10

Eighth. So, let me do the math here since11

we had math before. That's three of us plus two,12

that's five, which is less than six.13

Okay, eighth, the zoning regulations14

require that an accessory apartment may not be added15

where a home occupation is already located on the16

premises. At no time during our ownership of our17

premises have we ever had a home business or a home18

occupation on site.19

I work for the U.S. government. My wife20

works for the library of a D.C. firm. Neither of us21

have any time or inclination to run a business in the22

house. We will not do so.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, and there's no24

permit for a home occupation?25
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MR. FRANKEL: That's correct, nor are we1

going to seek one.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: A certificate of3

occupancy or anything like that.4

MR. FRANKEL: Now, if I may add, I know5

that there, and it could be important, depending upon,6

I should anticipate the arguments that we're going to7

hear, but in the event that we didn't meet any of8

these criteria, as this Board well knows, there's the9

exception that comes in under 202.10(i), and that is -10

-11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: We can waive or12

modify two of the requirements.13

MR. FRANKEL: Right.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.15

MR. FRANKEL: So, I don't think it's16

necessary here, but if it does become necessary for17

whatever reason, I would request that this Board do18

so.19

While the photographs we've submitted I20

think speak more than a thousand words, we have with21

us today our architect, Paul Davey, who is licensed to22

practice architecture here in Washington, D.C., and23

who specializes in home renovation projects such as24

ours. At this time, unless there are questions for25
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me, I would like to turn the matter over to Mr. Davey1

for his comments.2

I thank you very much.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, Board4

questions at this time?5

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Not at this6

time.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.8

MR. DAVEY: Good morning. I'm Paul Davey.9

I'm a partner in Studio Z Design Concepts, an10

architectural firm in Bethesda. I've been working11

with the Frankels for, as David said, a number of12

years. I'll try to be brief. I think a number of13

comments that I have in here were already spoken of,14

and spoken rather clearly by Mr. Frankel. So, I'll15

try to be brief in my comments as well.16

The whole idea of the accessory apartment17

sort of generated early on, and we were toying back18

and forth with the ideas, and it's really one avenue19

for the Applicants to be able to stay in the house and20

improve the house to get what they really want and to21

be able to mitigate some of the expenses that they're22

seeing, both in terms of the hard costs of the23

construction and additional expenses that have come up24

during the course of construction.25
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I could speak to some of those if it's a1

requirement. If at some point in time some of those2

questions are necessary, please let me know.3

As David said, in terms of Section 202.10,4

we feel that our application meets all eight criteria5

as it's set out, and the Board still has the ability6

to exempt two of those ideas. As David said, we feel7

that we meet all eight of those criteria as well.8

The biggest point that I'm trying to make9

in doing this, and some of the presentation, the10

photographs that you see, is that we're really trying11

to maintain the image and the integrity of the street12

and maintaining a single family appearance of the13

house. The entrance to the accessory apartment as14

it's proposed is on the side of the property so that15

from the street, there is really no impact in terms of16

indicating that there is a second unit, or potentially17

even a second address to the property.18

We feel that the outside of the eight19

ideas that are the eight criteria that are set forth20

in the zoning regulations, with the proximity of the21

house right off, one block off of Wisconsin Avenue and22

two blocks from the Friendship Heights Metro Station,23

that you know, it really serve the purpose very well24

in terms of the potential of the density within the25
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property.1

The proposal as it's put out and with2

increase in the density of the property really speaks3

to one issue that potentially would come up with in4

terms of parking. The adjoining properties all have5

off street parking and garages and driveways as well.6

With the idea that it would be a single tenant, and7

with the access to the Metro, the impact of the8

parking on the street, we feel, would be very minimum,9

if any.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Are these all11

detached houses in Garrison?12

MR. DAVEY: Yes, they are.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And as you say, they14

all have parking associated with it. Is it -- you may15

notice, I'm not sure. Is it zoned parking on16

Garrison?17

MR. DAVEY: Yes, it is.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So, it's residential19

zoning.20

MR. DAVEY: Correct, and on this21

particular block of Garrison, there are houses on one22

side of the street, and there's a park, and a public23

parking area that backs from the commercial area off24

of Wisconsin Avenue. So, we're really sort of single25
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loaded in terms of the residential aspect of this1

certain block of Garrison Street.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I see. Are there3

the restrictions that remove street parking on4

Garrison?5

MR. DAVEY: I'm not sure I understand6

that.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is there, you know,8

100 feet of yellow curb which you are not allowed to9

park or any other pieces that are --10

MR. DAVEY: No, no. There are some11

loading and unloading. Rodman's, the pharmacy, is at12

the intersection of Garrison and Wisconsin, so that13

there is some loading regulations up at that14

intersection, but we're far enough down. We're15

actually at the other end of the street, so that16

impact in terms of the proximity to the house is17

pretty minimal.18

MR. FRANKEL: May I add also, it's very19

important to note, and I think if you had that aerial20

view from the Office of Planning which is part of21

their report, you can see that across the street from22

our house is a vacant green area. There are no23

properties located across the street from our house24

and several of the other houses along Garrison Street.25
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So, as a result, there are no houses that1

we're competing for parking with, and there is ample2

parking on our street almost all the time. As a3

matter of fact, a lot of people park there illegally4

to use the Metro. So, that's all I want to say there.5

MR. DAVEY: In terms of the ANC approval6

and the caveat that was put on in terms of lighting7

and landscaping in the area with respect to trying to8

shield some of this area, the only lighting that is9

proposed for the doorways that go down in the areaway10

to get into the accessory apartment are those required11

by standard building code, with a light at the door12

coming and going from the areaway. There's nothing13

that is proposed in terms of spotlights or anything14

that would illuminate the entire side of the house.15

So, the lighting in there is sort of a16

code minimum at this point in time, and that's really17

all that we're proposing to do with the areaway in18

terms of getting down into that area. In common19

sense, we anticipate landscaping that side of the20

house. The one problem that we have is access to the21

back yard. The left side of the house as you face the22

front of the house is substantially tighter to the23

property line on the left side with competing24

compressor units from both the Frankel's house and the25
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neighboring property left to right.1

It's heavily landscaped with some mature2

trees over there and really restricts access to the3

back yard to the right side of the property and around4

the areaway. So, while the proposal on the table5

would be to landscape that area, we're just trying to6

find a way to be able to landscape that area and still7

maintain access to the back yard for --8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Let me see if I9

understand. First of all, we're taking your word for10

everything you're saying. We don't have a site plan11

or landscape plan, is that correct? I mean, I didn't12

see -- maybe you can direct me to it if it's in here.13

MR. DAVEY: I didn't -- go ahead.14

MR. FRANKEL: Well, there's no -- let's15

see. Mr. Davey prepared, there's a plot map for the16

property which shows the whole house and then also17

shows the stairway leading down to the --18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. My question19

goes to, first of all, from the written submission,20

you guys are amenable to continue discussions in terms21

of lighting, lighting placement, and landscaping, is22

that correct?23

MR. FRANKEL: That's correct.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Then so in terms of25
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lighting, maybe we'll get there. I don't know, but1

point to me where we're actually looking for this2

landscaping. It's on the north-south property line on3

the west side?4

MR. FRANKEL: Could I see the package that5

you have? May I approach?6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No, but I'll hold it7

up. This is the indication, and what I'm asking is is8

it on -- this is the west property line.9

MR. FRANKEL: Correct.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So, you're talking11

about along this property line?12

MR. FRANKEL: Not necessarily along the13

entire property line. More in lines with where the14

areaway is for the access to the proposed accessory15

apartment, which is --16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So, it would be from17

the street, Garrison, back to the entrance?18

MR. FRANKEL: Actually, the landscaping19

that is in question was just about where your finger20

was, to the right, around and to the --21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So around here?22

MR. FRANKEL: Actually, to the rear of23

that.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Around here?25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

111

MR. FRANKEL: Correct, right in that area1

there.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And the purpose of3

the discussion is to shed the view from the rear of4

the property to that?5

MR. FRANKEL: It's one of the -- it's the6

caveat that was put on by the approval through the7

ANC.8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right, that's what9

I'm trying to understand. What are they talking10

about?11

MR. FRANKEL: The caveat is to minimize12

the appearance of the areaway and the impact or13

potential impact of the light fixture at that door14

into the proposed accessory apartment from -- I'm15

assuming from the Trotters' property.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So they'd like17

something like that?18

MR. FRANKEL: Correct, in some shape or19

form.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. They love21

that for the record when I say things like that. What22

I've done is do a quick diagram of just some23

landscaping that would be in the rear, towards the24

rear of the house, and that would significantly reduce25
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the view shed onto the entrance, of the exterior1

entrance down to that area.2

All right, so I think we understand now3

the beginning idea of that. All right, let's4

continue.5

MR. FRANKEL: Mr. Chair, in your diagram6

there, the concern that we have, and again, we're open7

to working with this. The only concern that we have8

is being able to maintain access to the back yard,9

especially for items like a lawn mower and things like10

that, is really the biggest concern that we have, and11

how much landscaping and what impact that landscaping12

has on access to the back yard.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I see, and you also14

stated you have some mechanical equipment in that15

area?16

MR. FRANKEL: The mechanical equipment is17

on the opposite side of the house.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Oh, I see. Oh, and19

that impedes any sort of --20

MR. FRANKEL: Correct, and there's a21

number of mature trees that are on the front of the22

house and on that left side of the property, which23

prohibits access to the back yard on that side of the24

property.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Hold on just1

a second. Okay, yes, Ms. Renshaw, question?2

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Just to3

clarify. I'm familiar with this street, as Rodman's4

is down the block. I know it to be a very heavily5

used street, especially on sale days when they have6

their specials, et cetera, but just to clarify.7

You have a driveway that accesses your8

garage from the street, from Garrison Street?9

MR. FRANKEL: That's correct.10

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: All right,11

fine.12

MR. FRANKEL: Yes, and I also should say,13

though, that Rodman's has a parking lot. We all know14

this. Rodman's has a parking lot, and when there are15

sales at Rodman's, I've never had a situation where16

the traffic from Rodman's came as far down the street17

as our house.18

Now, there have been times when -- there's19

the name of the movie theater on the corner, the20

Cinema Theater. When they have a popular movie, in21

the evenings, Saturday night, Friday night, then22

sometimes there's traffic in front of our house, but23

I've never had it from Rodman's.24

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Well, I perhaps25
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should have mentioned this earlier, but I have parked1

in front of your house many times, and I hope I did2

not, shall I say, block your driveway. I tried not3

to.4

MR. FRANKEL: Were you shopping at5

Rodman's?6

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Yes.7

MR. FRANKEL: Oh, well, then I stand8

corrected.9

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: There were10

occasions when the Rodman parking lot was just choked,11

and so we had to park in the street.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: It must have been13

one heck of a sale.14

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: It was, Holiday15

time.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: We'll move on. Any17

other questions for the Applicant at this time?18

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Mr. Chairman, the19

Applicant mentioned that he had a problem with the20

ANC's recommendations that they asked. Did you let21

them know that?22

MR. FRANKEL: Well, it came up at the23

meeting, and it was actually done at the very -- how24

do I say this? Yes, during and after, and also as I25
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think there might be a letter in the file when I went1

to look at it yesterday, that one of the ANC2

commissioners also had a different interpretation of3

what the ANC was attempting to do than what I thought4

the ANC voted on at the meeting.5

So, what was actually voted on at the6

meeting was slightly different, in my opinion, from7

what was submitted to this Board.8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. I think we9

can get clarification later.10

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Just to ask,11

Mr. Chairman, was your interpretation more like12

Commissioner McVeigh's interpretation?13

MR. FRANKEL: Absolutely. It was exactly14

that.15

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: All right.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And you're17

referencing the recent submission into the record,18

that letter, is that correct, Ms. Renshaw?19

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: It's Exhibit20

No. 38 I was referencing.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Do you have Exhibit22

No. 38?23

MR. FRANKEL: I do not, but I did see it24

yesterday when I went to look at the BZA file.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Do the Trotters have1

Exhibit No. 38? You do, okay, good.2

All right, any other questions,3

clarifications? Anything further you want in4

presentation of the case at this point?5

MR. FRANKEL: No.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, one quick7

question I have. In looking at these plans, was there8

a reason why there wasn't a connection made from the9

new addition at the lower level when it was built?10

MR. DAVEY: A connection to?11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: The physical12

connection. Is there a reason why you didn't expend13

the labor, cost, to pierce the existing foundation14

wall so that it would create one large open space or15

maybe doorway space or anything of that nature?16

MR. DAVEY: Other than the fact that we17

wanted to maintain the separate area and the privacy18

issue from one area to the other. Originally our19

proposal originally was to use it as storage area, and20

coming back to the idea of putting the accessory21

apartment in there. We just wanted to maintain the22

privacy and the separation between the area within the23

existing house in the basement of the existing house24

that the homeowners would be using and what25
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potentially a tenant would be using the rear part of1

the house.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. I mean, I3

understand that now when looking at a unit, but so if4

I understand you correctly, the lower level, as this5

was originally laid out for storage, that that was6

anticipated to be fairly -- it was going to be7

storage, so it may have had, what, less mechanical8

attendant to it or air flow or anything of that9

nature?10

MR. DAVEY: Correct.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is there additional12

cost in making a physical connection between the front13

existing lower level and the rear new lower level?14

MR. DAVEY: There would be, yes.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Anything16

else? Let me ask the Trotters if they want to come17

forward for cross examination at this time. Oh, no,18

you guys are being cross examined. You're not going19

anywhere.20

MR. FRANKEL: I'm just going to slide21

over.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Indeed, and we'll23

call Mr. Davey up if needed, if there's questions.24

Have a seat wherever you're comfortable.25
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I will quickly explain, as I do to all the cases,1

cross examination is the purpose of which you ask2

questions based on the testimony you just heard or3

testimony that's in the record.4

That cross examination questioning is5

important not for the presentation of our case but6

rather to elicit information that you see pertinent in7

the testimony you've heard for our purposes.8

Basically it's to poke holes in the case you just9

heard. Go ahead.10

MR. TROTTER: Okay. In reference to the11

addition that you've been talking about, Dave, when12

did you receive your building permit for that13

addition?14

MR. FRANKEL: I don't have -- well,15

actually, I think I may have a copy. I believe it was16

in May of 2002.17

MR. TROTTER: And when did you break18

ground for construction of the new addition?19

MR. FRANKEL: I don't know the exact date.20

It was probably around mid-October of 2002.21

MR. TROTTER: Also, when did you construct22

the new entrance to the proposed accessory apartment?23

MR. FRANKEL: I'm not sure I know the24

answer to that. Let's see. You may know better than25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

119

we do. I'm not sure I know the answer to that. It1

was sometime obviously after mid-October. Let's see,2

we moved out of the house in mid-January. It was3

already in by the time we left. She's saying October4

or November, but I don't know.5

MR. TROTTER: Now, have you received a6

certificate of occupancy yet?7

MR. FRANKEL: No, we have not applied for8

a certificate of occupancy.9

MR. TROTTER: Okay. So, has the addition10

ever been occupied?11

MR. FRANKEL: Well, we were still living12

in the house while the addition was being built13

through January 15. So, we were living in the old14

portion of the house and nothing had been broken15

through yet. So, I'm not quite sure how to answer16

that.17

MR. TROTTER: Has the addition ever been18

used as a storage or bike storage or as a bike shop,19

as the plans are labeled?20

MR. FRANKEL: No.21

MR. TROTTER: Have you installed all the22

exterior lighting for your addition, especially on the23

west wall or the south wall?24

MR. FRANKEL: No.25
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MR. TROTTER: Okay. Now, is the proposed1

accessory apartment totally within the gross area,2

floor area, of the new addition?3

MR. FRANKEL: Yes.4

MR. TROTTER: And is there interior access5

from your house's original basement to the space you6

proposed for the accessory apartment?7

MR. FRANKEL: Can you ask that again?8

MR. TROTTER: Is there interior access9

from your house's original basement to the space you10

propose for the accessory apartment?11

MR. FRANKEL: No.12

MR. TROTTER: Is there access from the13

space you propose for the accessory apartment to the14

first floor of your house, of your original house?15

MR. FRANKEL: You mean like an internal16

stairway that goes up?17

MR. TROTTER: Right.18

MR. FRANKEL: No, there is not.19

MR. TROTTER: Nor of the new addition?20

The higher floors on the addition, is there internal21

access from the proposed accessory apartment to those22

upper floors?23

MR. FRANKEL: Is that a different24

question? I'm not sure I undertand the difference25
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between that question and the last one.1

MR. TROTTER: I was referring to the new2

addition versus the original house.3

MR. FRANKEL: Again, what's the difference4

between the -- I'm sorry, I'm not trying to be5

obstreperous, but I don't undertand the difference6

between that question and the previous one.7

MR. TROTTER: Well, let me try again. Is8

there an internal access from the new basement space9

where you're proposing to put this apartment and the10

upper floors of the addition above it?11

MR. FRANKEL: No, but now I have to12

question, did I misunderstand your previous question?13

Is that different somehow?14

MR. TROTTER: The previous question was is15

there internal access from the proposed accessory16

apartment and the original, the older part of your17

house?18

MR. FRANKEL: No, there isn't that either.19

Okay.20

MR. TROTTER: And does the proposed21

accessory apartment have its own separate entrance?22

MR. FRANKEL: To the outside you mean?23

MR. TROTTER: Yes.24

MR. FRANKEL: Yes, it does, or it will, if25
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it's approved.1

MR. TROTTER: Finally, what is the2

measurement of your side yard on the west side?3

MR. FRANKEL: I believe the total side4

yard is eight feet, but that's actually an excellent5

question because we have a stairway now that goes down6

to the --7

MR. TROTTER: Sorry, go ahead.8

MR. FRANKEL: Okay. Well, this answers9

your question. It goes down to the bike storage10

area/proposed accessory apartment, and that retaining11

wall for that stairway, I haven't measured it, but it12

looks to me like it takes about four feet. If you go13

from the end of the retaining wall to the west side of14

it all the way to the house, which would leave us15

approximately, and I haven't gone out and measured it16

with a tape measure, but approximately four feet17

between the end of the retaining wall and the property18

line with Mrs. Kunz's property.19

MR. TROTTER: How many doors did you newly20

construct on the west side of your addition?21

MR. FRANKEL: Two.22

MR. TROTTER: What is the other door23

that's not the proposed entrance to the accessory24

apartment?25
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MR. FRANKEL: Bike storage.1

MR. TROTTER: Okay, thank you.2

MR. FRANKEL: You're welcome.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Would you like to4

provide any redirected testimony on that cross5

examination?6

MR. FRANKEL: No.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Let's go then to the8

government reports. We have Office of Planning with9

us that has submitted a memo on this. First of all,10

let me ask, are the parties in opposition in11

possession or have seen the -- you have Office of12

Planning's. Good, they've indicated, and the13

Applicant I'm assuming also has looked at that.14

MR. FRANKEL: Yes.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Very well. Let's16

turn it over and say unfortunately, but good17

afternoon.18

MR. MORDFIN: Good afternoon, Chairman and19

members of the Board. My name is Stephen Mordfin with20

the Office of Planning, and this is BZA Application21

No. 16992 for 4336 Garrison Street, N.W. This22

application is for the addition of an accessory23

apartment to a single family detached dwelling. The24

subject property is located within the R-2 District25
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and accessory apartments are permitted by special1

exception within the R-2 District pursuant to Section2

202.10 of the zoning regulations.3

Subject application is in conformance with4

the criteria contained within Section 202.10 because5

the subject lot is 6,142 square feet in area, in6

excess of the minimum 4,000 square feet required7

within the R-2 District.8

The house contains 4,586 square feet of9

floor, exclusive of the garage, and in excess of the10

minimum 2,000 square feet required.11

The accessory apartment is proposed to12

occupy 12.4 percent of the gross floor of the house,13

less than the maximum of 25 percent permitted. The14

new apartment is being created through an internal15

conversion of the house, not including the garage, and16

without any lot occupancy or gross floor area.17

Access to the accessory apartment is to be18

true and existing entrance on a wall that does not19

face the street. The owners of the building will20

occupy the principal dwelling.21

The total number of persons occupying the22

house will not be more than six, as there are three23

occupants in the principal dwelling, and no more than24

two will occupy the accessory apartment.25
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There is no home occupation located on the1

premises, and the application does not request waiving2

of any of the requirements of Section 202.10.3

The Office of Planning recommends the4

approval of the special exception request as submitted5

by the Applicant but suggests that the Applicant6

installs any external lighting for the accessory7

apartment entrance, that such lighting be shielded and8

directed downwards so as to not cast light into any9

window or door of the adjacent house to the west.10

That concludes the presentation from the11

Office of Planning.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you. Any13

Board questions of the Office of Planning? Does the14

Applicant have any cross examination of the Office of15

Planning?16

MR. FRANKEL: No.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Parties in18

opposition? Yes, please.19

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: I have a20

question of the Office of Planning. Would you comment21

on ANC-3E's caveat that it put in its recommendation?22

Do you have anything to say about that?23

MR. MORDFIN: My understanding is that the24

ANC-3E recommended approval subject to that caveat.25
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VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Yes.1

MR. MORDFIN: That within six months of2

completion, the Applicant design and provide for3

adequate screening and lighting for the accessory4

apartment. That was the purpose of adding the5

suggestion within the recommendation of the Office of6

Planning that any lighting that is added be shielded7

and directed downwards so as to not impact the home at8

5015 44th Street, N.W.9

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Thank you.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.11

MR. TROTTER: Mr. Mordfin, thank you. In12

light of Mr. Frankel's testimony that the construction13

of the addition where this accessory apartment would14

be located is new construction begun in October and15

still incomplete. Your office's conclusion in the16

report that the apartment will be made only through an17

internal conversion of the existing house without18

additional gross floor area. When would an19

application ever fail to satisfy the 202.10(d)20

requirement that the apartment be made only through an21

internal conversion of the house?22

MR. MORDFIN: The Office of Planning's23

interpretation of that would be that it would fail it24

if they were to apply for it at the time that they25
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were applying for the building permit to put the1

addition on the house, which would include the2

apartment at the same time. That's how we reviewed3

this application.4

MR. TROTTER: But if they applied before5

it was occupied, you interpret that as fulfilling the6

requirement for converting an existing house?7

MR. MORDFIN: That's our interpretation.8

MR. TROTTER: Thank you.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good. Let's move on10

then to -- well, actually, let's explore that a little11

bit because I think that is the delicate detail of12

this application. Maybe Office of Planning, I'm not13

sure how much you looked at this, but talking about14

the intent of that, it would be my interpretation in15

looking at the intent, Mr. Mordfin, for this zone,16

that it was really precluding original development17

that might be developing flats. Is that your18

understanding?19

MR. MORDFIN: My understanding of that is20

that it would prevent someone from just building an21

accessory apartment on to his house.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right, and that's23

the second.24

MR. MORDFIN: Yes.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. I understand.1

All right. Well, clearly something we all need to2

factor into our deliberations at this point.3

Let's go then to the ANC that's been4

talked about. We do have the ANC recommending5

approval of the application with a condition. That is6

Exhibit No. 34. I believe it was timely filed, and7

are we all in order with the ANC? Excellent.8

There is the additional letter from the9

single member district, Exhibit No. 38. Ms. Renshaw,10

did you have a summary of that?11

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Yes. The12

letter is dated March 12. It's going to have to be13

waived into the record. Mr. Chairman?14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Well, I don't15

know if it is. It isn't the official -- I mean, we16

have the official ANC position.17

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: It's just18

whether or not this was timely filed, and if it19

wasn't, there is an explanation for the delay in the20

first paragraph.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.22

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Due to illness.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I don't think it's a24

big issue, but first of all, I would look at this more25
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as the testimony from the single member district. I1

think we can proceed with that unless people want to2

bring this in.3

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Do we have any4

opinions from my colleagues? Are we accepting this5

then? Yes?6

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Yes, I think we can7

accept it in.8

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: All right, then9

I'll go on. It's dated March 12. It's signed by10

Commissioner Amy Bower McVeigh. It states her11

recollection of a paragraph in the resolution, and she12

is citing what it stated and what she remembered so13

that we would have the understanding that she had made14

a suggestion about a plan having to do with screening15

and that as she states, stops short of requiring it be16

implemented within six months because she feared that17

this would be a seasonal project and did not want to18

put a burden on the Applicant to complete a project in19

a season that was not conducive or not within the20

growing season.21

Hence, she is bringing this to our attention.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, thank you. We23

are accepting this as we would accept any letter in24

terms of testimony and the application.25
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Okay, any clarifications? Opportunities1

we will afford the parties in opposition, the2

Applicant regarding the ANC that hasn't already been3

heard or said in the letter?4

MR. FRANKEL: No.5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Actually, you6

guys might want to sit closer and then if you want,7

when you want to address, I will hopefully stop every8

time, but if there's something, just come forward and9

sit down. That will give obviously a clear10

indication. Go ahead.11

MR. TROTTER: I would just like to point12

out, in Commissioner McVeigh's letter, she quotes two13

different recollections of what the language is, but14

neither language is the language that was officially15

adopted by the ANC-3E commission, neither the February16

19 draft nor the February 24 draft. So, we just17

wanted to point that out.18

MS. TROTTER: There's one word that was19

not in the later draft, which is the word "for" which20

between provide and screening, which gave more21

flexibility to the Applicant in terms of, you know,22

whether or not you'd have to complete.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Wow. Are you guys24

all lawyers? Okay. I'm not following the --25
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MS. TROTTER: Can we just offer a little1

background on this?2

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Well, can you3

cite the -- within the resolution, can you cite the4

number so that we can make a note of that, and we're5

talking about Exhibit No. 34.6

MR. TROTTER: You mean the item number,7

ma'am?8

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Yes.9

MS. TROTTER: Exhibit 34?10

MR. TROTTER: Yes, Exhibit 34 is the --11

MS. TROTTER: I don't have it right here.12

MR. TROTTER: It's Exhibit 34 is the ANC-313

resolution and the words of provide for as opposed to14

provide.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, where is that16

in 34?17

MS. TROTTER: It's in the caveat.18

MR. TROTTER: In the caveat, at the --19

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Where the end?20

MS. TROTTER: Sorry, I don't have the21

document right here. Do you have it?22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Might somebody?23

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: It's number 624

on the last page, with the caveat that within six25
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months of completion, the Applicant design and provide1

for adequate screening. Now, you're stating that the2

word "for" is not --3

MS. TROTTER: No, we're stating that the4

letter that was submitted by --5

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Ms. McVeigh.6

MS. TROTTER: Right, is commenting on7

slightly different language than that.8

MR. TROTTER: Neither quotation that she9

used is the same as the --10

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Accurate.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, now we're12

clear.13

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Got it. Thank14

you.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: It's fairly16

definitive is your point, from the ANC, on what they17

wanted to have done. Okay.18

Now, I take issue with the last sentence19

in there because it goes on and says further ANC-320

recommends that the Trotters be given party status to21

this application with the right to appeal to the BZA.22

Well, interestingly enough, here you are.23

So, we don't be necessarily having an appeal on it,24

as this is a full case in special exception. Just so25
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we get all of the particulars of the wordsmithing out1

of the way, you are a party in the case, not in the2

appeal.3

Any appeal to our ruling, for instance,4

today, if one or more didn't agree, the appeal would5

go the Court of Appeals.6

MS. TROTTER: May I offer one comment on7

that?8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.9

MS. TROTTER: Well, we didn't suggest that10

language.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No, I understand.12

MS. TROTTER: But it seemed to me the13

intent of that was I think for us to have the ability14

to come back at the end of that six month period and15

perhaps just raise the issue that the proviso really16

hadn't been complied with.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I see, okay. Well,18

in which case then -- yes. Anyway, there are courses19

of action that may bring an appeal back to the BZA. I20

don't anticipate the need for that in this21

application, but if you question of that, I think22

staff in the Office of Zoning can help you with that.23

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Is this after24

the completion of the project, meaning after the25
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construction has finished?1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: You want to make2

sure it happens like you want it to happen.3

MS. TROTTER: We want to make sure it4

happens.5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right, okay. We're6

clear on that. I don't have any other government7

reports attendant to this application unless others8

are aware of it.9

We do have -- going then to -- we do have10

the party in opposition. We always begin with the11

parties in support, which we do not have any, and then12

testimony in support. We have five letters of13

support, some of which have been evidenced.14

We have Exhibit 30, 29, 28, Exhibits No. 915

and 27, Exhibits No. 26 and 10, all letters from16

residents on or adjacent to the subject property at17

this time. Is the Board aware of any others that I'm18

missing? I have a letter from Bachman, Kunz, Epstein,19

Boley & Eichler.20

MR. FRANKEL: Eichler, yes, and Mrs. Kunz.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: K-U-N-Z?22

MR. FRANKEL: Correct.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Nice name. Okay,24

anything else? I don't see anything else. Then let's25
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go to presentation of the case in opposition.1

MR. TROTTER: Thank you for hearing us and2

giving us party status in this matter. I'm Andrew3

Trotter. This is Daphne Trotter. We live at 50154

44th Street, N.W. We have two small children and have5

lived in the house since 2000.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Can I interrupt you?7

I'm sorry, you have an Office of Planning report8

which shoes the aerial map or the photograph? Can you9

just locate your property?10

MS. TROTTER: Do you have a copy there?11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, I do. Because12

of our rules and regulations, you can't approach us,13

but you can approach staff and mark it up on staff and14

then we'll give it.15

Okay, thank you very much. I'm going to16

pass this down and around the Board so that we all17

have a firm understanding of the location, and I18

promise I won't interrupt again.19

MR. TROTTER: We wanted to say that we do20

commend the Frankel's decision going to the Zoning21

Board for a special exception rather than renting an22

illegal apartment, which we understand that some23

people do in the area. We would make the same choice.24

Unfortunately, we do oppose the Frankel's25
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request for special exception unless it includes the1

caveat that is expressed in the ANC-3 resolution of2

February 13, which we've just heard, to require that3

within six months, the Applicant design and provide4

for adequate screening and lighting.5

I would like to, I have three main points.6

First is to describe the impact that the proposed7

accessory apartment will have on us, and then to8

describe how the application fails to meet two9

requirements for special exception for an accessory10

apartment.11

Our family home and back yard face the12

entrance and walls and windows of the proposed13

accessory apartment. The entrance and windows of that14

apartment are partially above grade and are not15

screened in any way. Our property is lower than the16

Applicant's property, which makes the newly17

constructed entrance and windows to the apartment very18

apparent from our point of view.19

The occupancy of the proposed apartment20

would expose our property directly to the activities21

of tenants, their comings and goings through the22

entrance, window lighting, and potential exterior23

lighting over the entrance. Their brand new building,24

including the proposed apartment, has degraded the25
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views from our property which, as late as last1

September of 2002, was green space. Since that, it's2

been construction and the building.3

I have two photographs, sort of before and4

after photographs. Could I introduce those into5

evidence?6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.7

MR. FRANKEL: May I ask if there will be8

made available copies for us as well?9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: They are required to10

provide copies to you.11

MR. TROTTER: Now, these problems could be12

mitigated by attention to landscaping and lighting,13

but the Frankels have thus far given us only vague14

assurances, even after we've been communicating with15

them fairly intensively since January, when they first16

told us about their intention to rent out part of17

their new addition.18

MR. FRANKEL: I'd like to interrupt. I've19

asked for copies, and I was told that they don't have20

copies for us.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right, a good22

clarification. We're getting copies made, and then23

once they come out, we'll distribute them around.24

MR. TROTTER: The Frankels told us they25
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have other priorities, such as buying furniture,1

screening Ms. Kunz's property that are competing for2

their --3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.4

MR. TROTTER: Now, the full impact of the5

lighting is still unknown because, as the testimony6

said, they haven't yet finished the lighting of the7

entrance, although the Frankels did state in their8

Exhibit No. 7, one of their initial forms, Form 121,9

that they were making no changes to the exterior10

lighting of their house. Any lighting modifications11

will be internal to the basement area of the house and12

should have no impact on the neighborhood or our13

immediate neighbors.14

Finally, I'll point out, the other side of15

their property has mature trees screening those16

neighbors, and that's what we're seeking as well.17

Now, there are two of the eight18

requirements to establish an accessory apartment under19

202.10. The Frankels have failed to meet two of these20

requirements. The first, we believe, is 202.10(d),21

that an apartment may be created only through internal22

conversion of the house without any additional lot23

occupancy or gross floor area.24

The Frankels are building the accessory25
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apartment as part of a brand new addition for which1

they received a permit in May, broke ground in2

October, still have not completed, haven't gotten the3

certificate of occupancy. You know, when Dave Frankel4

told us in January that he wanted to apply for a5

special exception, I asked him whether he had intended6

to make an apartment at the time he broke ground on7

the addition, and he said yes.8

Now, we also believe the apartment was in9

the original design for the addition. The10

architectural plans that have already been discussed,11

Exhibit 8, shows in the external lower level floor12

plan that there's no internal access between the13

proposed apartment and the original basement, no14

connection to the upper floors of the original house,15

no connections to the upper floors of the addition.16

The new outside entrance serves only the17

apartment. Now, there is a separate entrance, a room18

labeled bike storage, but we asked why would you need19

a separate entrance if you weren't planning an20

accessory apartment and would have some reason to have21

a separate access for your own purposes. Clearly22

they've constructed new gross floor area for this23

apartment. We think that intended use should have24

been raised in the Frankel's original application for25
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a building permit.1

In fact, the Frankels are offering a road2

map for anyone who wants to expand their house to3

create an accessory apartment. All you have to do is4

segment the project. One, you apply for the permit on5

the addition. Two, you build the addition, and three,6

before it's even completed, you apply to convert part7

of it into an accessory apartment.8

Under that logic, the limiting conversion9

to buildings within an existing house has no meaning.10

In addition, we think the huge size of the addition11

that the Frankels have built is due to their plan to12

have a 570 square foot apartment to help pay for it13

all.14

The second test for the special exception15

that we think the Frankels do not meet is 202.10(e),16

which says if an additional entrance to the house is17

created, it shall not be located on a wall of the18

house that faces the street. The Frankels submitted a19

photograph, Exhibit No. 7 -- no, I'm sorry. Form 121,20

the Frankels, which is Exhibit No. 7, the Frankels21

stated, the entrance to our proposed accessory22

apartment will not be visible from Garrison Street or23

from any other street.24

If I could direct you to Exhibit 37, which25
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is a photograph that the Frankels submitted on March1

12, the new entrance is clearly visible from 44th2

Street. It's not blocked by any building, and it's3

not screened.4

Incidentally, in the photograph, there is5

some green plastic sheeting from construction that6

obscures part of the door to the accessory apartment7

that is visible from the street. In the other8

photograph the Frankels submitted, No. 2, from the9

reverse angle, you can see the sheeting that I'm10

talking about that actually minimized the appearance11

of their entrance.12

This entrance is visible from our back13

yard, anywhere in it, and from 44th Street, just south14

of Garrison Street, and it's a brand new entrance that15

has been constructed since September of 2002.16

Now, the zoning law that we're talking17

about is meant to preserve single family residential18

neighborhoods, and it makes it clear that getting a19

special exception is not a right. It's a specially20

tailored exception to allow accessory apartments, and21

only to the extent that they maintain the appearance22

of a single family residential neighborhood, and this23

is from the zoning order from 1993, August 2.24

If you look at all the requirements, all25
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those eight requirements for a special exception, and1

I won't read them, but it makes clear that the2

impression is to maintain a single family dwelling.3

With his proposal, we feel like we have lost that4

atmosphere, and in addition, the view from 44th Street5

would also suggest that it was not a single family6

neighborhood.7

Now, we know that the Board can grant a8

waiver of up to two items on this list, on the special9

exception, but the language does say in 202.10(i)(2)10

that any modification should not interfere with the11

single family character, I believe it is, that would12

conflict with the intent to maintain a single family13

residential appearance and character of the14

neighborhood.15

So, in summary, screening and attention to16

lighting would greatly lessen the impact of their17

proposed accessory apartment. The Frankels stated in18

their self certification, which is Exhibit 6, that19

they have an eight foot side yard. Daphne and I had a20

professional plan for landscaping on our own yard, and21

we've learned that there are lots of tall screening22

plants that have a diameter of less than four feet. I23

think we could find a way that they could push a lawn24

mower through to their back yard.25
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You know, we've started landscaping our1

own yard, but we believe it's their responsibility to2

take the lead since they are asking for this special3

exception. We've talked to the Frankels and believe4

we can work with them.5

The planning board has recommended6

attention to lighting, including shielding, which we7

see could mean screening, and the ANC-3, you've seen8

what they've recommended. If there were an adequate9

screening and lighting requirement, we would change10

our position to support their request for an accessory11

apartment.12

Thank you very much for your time and13

consideration.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Thank you15

very much. First of all, a couple of things. Let's16

look at 202.10(e) is what you say is not in compliance17

with the requirements of this. The specific language18

of that says a wall facing a street, in which there is19

an implication in zoning about the face of a wall.20

This is not face, and I can hear from the attorneys if21

they interpret this differently.22

The wall which the entrance is located on23

does not face a street. It faces an adjacent24

property. Now, that you can see it from the street I25
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understand your intent, but to say it's actually would1

be something that needs some sort of waiver from us, I2

do not agree.3

In terms of the view from the street,4

you've indicated that because there is a door at this5

level that that would diminish the residential6

character of the neighborhood?7

MR. TROTTER: I was referring to activity8

of tenants coming and going.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Would a family of10

ten living down the block disrupt the residential11

character of the neighborhood? What's the threshold,12

directly said, that diminishes the residential13

character for you?14

MR. TROTTER: Well, the family of ten in a15

neighborhood would be known as a family of ten, and16

just like the Frankels are known as a family of three17

or two.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I see.19

MR. TROTTER: Having a, you know, somewhat20

more transient population which one assumes that a21

tenant would be would be known in the neighborhood.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. So, the23

knowledge that there is a separate unit in the24

building would be it. Okay.25
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Do you know offhand whether the ceiling of1

this area of the apartment is four feet or above the2

finished grade at the rear of the building?3

MR. DAVEY: To say approximately, yes.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: It is above four5

feet? This is a basement, not a cellar?6

MR. DAVEY: No, it does not count as an7

additional story.8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So, it's a cellar?9

MR. DAVEY: Correct. My relationship10

between the ceiling height of that lower level and my11

grade outside.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, in which case13

if it is a cellar, it doesn't actually even go to the14

first point, which is the gross floor area.15

MR. TROTTER: May I respond to that?16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.17

MR. TROTTER: It's a sloping -- I don't18

know whether he's referring to the front grade, but19

it's a sloping grade toward the back of the property.20

So, there's much more of it exposed at the back where21

the whole addition is than the main grade in front.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right,23

understandable. Clearly, the grade hasn't been24

replaced at the rear either, I mean, looking at the25
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photographs, doesn't give us an indication of where1

the grade is to measure, but I understand your point2

that it changes from front to back, which is an3

important point.4

What is the distance from your house5

approximately, from for instance, the back corner to6

the rear addition?7

MR. TROTTER: Seventy-five to 80 feet.8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I see, and the9

adjacent, as I'm looking at the photographs that you10

presented, there is a house in between yours and11

theirs. Do they have exterior lighting on their12

premises? Do they have a rear entrance there?13

MS. TROTTER: The Kunz's house, the one14

right adjacent to the Frankels?15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.16

MS. TROTTER: They don't use it. It's17

never on if there is any. I'm not sure if there is or18

not.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is that your20

recollection?21

MR. FRANKEL: My recollection is that they22

have a light, but I think I agree that they don't use23

it.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, but there's25
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exterior lighting. Mr. Davey, did you want to say1

something?2

MR. DAVEY: I was just going to say that -3

-4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: You've got to be on5

a mike.6

MR. DAVEY: I was just going to say that7

with a rear door, minimally a code requirement is to8

have at least one single light coming out that means9

of the egress.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. So, all the11

rear doors have it. Whether they use it or not is the12

question. Okay.13

MR. FRANKEL: May I also add that we have14

neighbors on the other side, the Eichlers. That's on15

the east side of our house, and they have quite a big16

lighting scheme in the back of their house. They have17

lights for their trees and things like that, and it's18

never, as far as I know no neighbor, including19

ourselves, have ever complained about that.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right, nor do we21

have a zoning ordinance about tree lighting, but22

there's got to be someone that regulates that kind of23

stuff.24

Okay, any other questions from the Board25
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at this time? Ms. Renshaw?1

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: I have a2

question for the architect, Mr. Davey?3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Oh, actually, let me4

just stick to, we've just heard the presentation of5

the case in opposition. I'll go to cross examination,6

and then we can recall people if we need.7

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Okay.8

MR. FRANKEL: Thank you. I'm not sure who9

to address it to, so I'll throw the questions out and10

whoever is appropriate will respond. Are we in11

agreement that the side yard between our property, the12

Frankels property, and the Kunz's property is eight13

feet in total side yard? Do you agree with that?14

MR. TROTTER: I agree.15

MR. FRANKEL: Okay, and you of course are16

aware that as part of our construction, we have put in17

the stairway going down to the storage area, is that18

right?19

MR. TROTTER: We have seen that, yes.20

MR. FRANKEL: Okay, and do you disagree21

that the width of that stairway from the side of our22

house moving west towards the Kunz's house is23

approximately four feet?24

MR. TROTTER: I think it's a little more25
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than four feet, is probably my estimate.1

MR. FRANKEL: Okay. Well, I haven't2

measured it either, but assuming that's correct, then3

you would agree then that we have less than three feet4

between our property line and the cement retaining5

wall for our basement apartment, is that right?6

MR. TROTTER: I'm sorry, I was talking7

about the inverse measurement, that the distance8

between the property line to the beginning of your9

stairwell was a bit over four feet. That's my10

estimate.11

MR. FRANKEL: Okay. Well, I'm asking then12

from our property line to the beginning of the13

retaining wall. That is in your estimation how wide?14

MR. TROTTER: Four-and-a-half feet.15

MR. FRANKEL: Okay, so is it your view16

that assuming it's four-and-a-half feet, which is not17

necessarily something we agree with, but assuming it's18

four-and-a-half feet, is it your view that we should19

be putting in trees or shrubs between that retaining20

wall and our property line with Mrs. Kunz?21

MR. TROTTER: Well, it's my view that you22

should have taken that into account when you designed23

your layout, but that there still are plants that you24

could put in that space and, you know, leave enough25
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room to push a lawn mower through. Or also, there1

could be a fence option.2

MR. FRANKEL: Okay, and have you discussed3

any of this with Mrs. Kunz?4

MR. TROTTER: No.5

MR. FRANKEL: Okay. You're aware that my6

wife and I have had many discussions with Mrs. Kunz7

about our landscaping and our property and our8

construction?9

MR. TROTTER: Not really. You told us10

that addressing her screening issue is a priority.11

MR. FRANKEL: Okay. Now, you also12

mentioned that we began our construction -- when did13

you say you thought we began our construction?14

MR. TROTTER: I didn't say, actually.15

MR. FRANKEL: Okay.16

MR. TROTTER: I thought it was mid-17

October, which sounds right to me.18

MR. FRANKEL: Okay, good. Isn't it true19

that the reason why we didn't begin our construction20

in early August was because you and your wife asked us21

to hold off construction until early September so that22

you and your wife could celebrate a party in your back23

yard and not have any construction material in our24

back yard?25
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MR. TROTTER: You did it as a great1

kindness, and we don't think that, though, takes away2

our issue here.3

MR. FRANKEL: Is the answer yes or no?4

MR. TROTTER: Yes.5

MS. TROTTER: And we invited you.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. You didn't7

invite us, which is a major mistake.8

MR. FRANKEL: There's actually a point9

behind this. I'm not trying to show that we're the10

nicest people in the world and not the meanest.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No, I understand.12

MR. FRANKEL: But there is actually a13

point to it, and that is, you've made the point about14

when we started our construction and made it sound15

like the apartment application came right after we16

started the construction, when in fact, we could have17

started our construction much earlier had you not made18

this request of us, is that right?19

MS. TROTTER: I don't think the one month20

would have changed our position.21

MR. TROTTER: You could have made the22

request as part of your initial building permit.23

MR. FRANKEL: Okay, and do you know for a24

fact that at the time we filed for our building permit25
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that it was our intent to put in an accessory1

apartment in our basement?2

MR. TROTTER: No, we're just looking at3

the plan. Sorry, I refer you to the architect's4

comment of contemplating an accessory apartment in the5

design of the basement.6

MR. FRANKEL: And did our architect7

testify that it was his understanding that we were8

definitely going to put an accessory apartment in our9

basement area at the time we started working with him?10

MR. TROTTER: I didn't hear him say that,11

no.12

MR. FRANKEL: Is there anything that would13

prevent you from putting landscaping on your yard to14

screen our apartment, our proposed apartment?15

MR. TROTTER: Well, it's not our job to16

create all the screening for your apartment.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.18

MR. FRANKEL: Again, I'd just like an19

answer to the question. Is there anything that would20

prevent you from putting screening on your property to21

--22

MS. TROTTER: I'm sorry, I'd like to make23

one point there.24

MR. FRANKEL: At least give a yes or a no.25
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MS. TROTTER: Yes, there is.1

MR. FRANKEL: Something would, okay.2

MS. TROTTER: The entrance to the3

apartment, as you can see from the photographs, is not4

directly in front of our fence line. It's in front of5

Mrs. Kunz's. We are not able to reach that area with6

trees on our property.7

MR. FRANKEL: Okay, I thank you. So,8

you're saying you cannot screen our apartment from9

your property?10

MS. TROTTER: I'm saying that we can do11

some things to screen, and we've already undertaken12

efforts to do so. What I'm saying is that the doorway13

is directly in front of her fence line, and we are not14

able to put trees in front or anything else in front15

of that area.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right. Your view17

line goes across her property to the entrance and so18

you say it's difficult to screen it on your property.19

Okay.20

MR. FRANKEL: Well, I actually would like21

to pursue that point.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Do you want to23

dispute that?24

MR. FRANKEL: Yes, I do.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, briefly.1

MR. FRANKEL: And very quickly. Do you2

have available your own party status application for3

Andrew Trotter? Do you have it with you?4

MS. TROTTER: Yes.5

MR. FRANKEL: Okay. Could you look,6

please, at the photograph that you submitted in7

support of your party status application?8

MS. TROTTER: I'll look at the copy that9

you have there, yes.10

MR. FRANKEL: Okay. Is there anything11

that would prevent you from putting screening along12

this fence line on your property that would --13

MS. TROTTER: No, we said we, and we14

already have. I'm sorry.15

MR. FRANKEL: Is there anything that would16

prevent you from putting screening along that fence17

line that would cover the view between your property18

and our proposed accessory apartment?19

MR. TROTTER: We have already put in four20

trees along that fence line. We can see from our21

house, we can still see the entrance to the apartment.22

MR. FRANKEL: I would just like to direct23

the Board to --24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes. Did everybody25
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see this? It's attendant to the application for party1

status? That picture is taken from your property, is2

that correct? Okay, I think we get the point.3

MR. FRANKEL: Okay. I have no further4

cross examination.5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good. Any6

redirected brief testimony?7

MR. TROTTER: Well, just to add that part8

of the view, our view of our back yard and our9

neighbor's yard comes from our rear windows, which may10

be higher in elevation than the ground. So, just from11

geometry --12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, we get the13

point. Everyone understand that? Yes, we see a lot14

of these building views. Okay.15

The point is that any screening, you know,16

conceivably screening on your property, if you had 4017

foot trees may not -- would have to be tall enough to18

cover the angle from the window that you're looking19

down into this doorwell. Okay. Anything else?20

Okay, let's go to then any other further21

testimony. Is anyone here attendant to Application22

16992 of David P. and Jana Frankel to give testimony23

in opposition to this special exception application?24

You can, of course, approach the table as an25
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indication. Any testimony at all in this case?1

In which seeing no one indicate, let me2

turn to you, Mr. Frankel or your party for closing3

remarks.4

MR. FRANKEL: We have worked, well, let me5

just say first, I think we do meet each of the6

criteria that are established in 202.10, and I want to7

say that this is the first time we've heard any8

argument that the door faces a street. That's new to9

us, and despite many discussions with the Trotters,10

it's the first time we've heard that.11

The argument that we were planning this12

right from the get-go is just simply not true.13

There's a developing plan over a period of many14

months, at least a year, where we got to this point,15

where costs have driven us to take this option that16

we're working on now.17

If we do not get a approval to put in the18

accessory apartment, then it's sort of a Catch 2219

because the income would be useful for us as part of20

our attempt to do the screening and landscaping. I21

mean, it's not to say it's the be all and end all. Of22

course we will do our best to work with the Trotters.23

We have offered to do that many times. We've met24

with them in their house, I believe four times,25
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including this past Sunday, to try and work all this1

out, but we're still here with an opposition.2

We are good neighbors. We've been in this3

neighborhood for more than 16 years, and we send our4

daughter to public school, and we get along with all5

of our neighbors, and we hope that we'll be able to6

get along with the Trotters in the future.7

I have nothing else to say except I truly8

hope that this Board will grant our request, not9

require us to put in landscaping in a four-foot area10

that just will prevent us from using and enjoying our11

own back yard. It is something that can be fixed,12

hopefully, from the Trotters end if they don't like13

it. All of our other neighbors have told us they like14

the addition, and they like what we're doing to the15

neighborhood. We've gotten a lot of notes of16

appreciation from people to that effect.17

Please pay careful attention the letters18

of support that we have in the record. I think they19

speak much more towards the impact of this accessory20

apartment to our neighborhood than what we've heard21

from the opposition today. Unfortunately our other22

neighbors couldn't be here, but I think what they have23

to say should be given more weight than what we've24

heard today because of their locations.25
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Thank you.1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you very much,2

and I am glad that this Board is not sitting in3

judgment or have the jurisdiction to establish what4

good neighbors are and are not. Looking at even5

special exceptions, how difficult they are. But I6

don't think we question that either of the7

participants in this are good or bad neighbors.8

My perhaps generic statement that I end up9

saying in a lot of these cases is we deliberate10

specifically on the case that's presented in front of11

us, and that is this special exception. We will12

render a decision, I'm hoping today if we can. I13

would judge my Board on that. Otherwise, at some14

point in the near future.15

It is always our recommendation that16

communication continue, and we will make this decision17

and move on. All of you will be living with it, and18

in the environment of which is created by your own19

actions and communication. Well, there it is.20

Let me see if the Board is prepared to21

proceed with this today, to do a brief deliberation22

and take motions for action. Let me just hear anybody23

that is not that would like to set this for decision24

making.25
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VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Mr. Chairman, I1

had indicated earlier I had a question of the2

architect.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Oh, I'm sorry,4

indeed, yes. Mr. Davey?5

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Just a question6

about this foundation business. I'd like to know, is7

there no internal connection because of the expense of8

breaking through a foundation and the likelihood that9

the new basement could not or would not be10

successfully joined to the existing basement wall, and11

therefore compromise the old foundation?12

MR. DAVEY: There would be additional13

expense incurred in creating the access between the14

old and the new. Our biggest concern is maintaining15

that privacy level with the homeowners using the16

basement level in the existing part of the house and17

potentially a tenant being in the new area of the18

proposed apartment and maintaining that separation19

from one area to the other.20

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Okay, so it's21

basically a privacy issue?22

MR. DAVEY: Correct.23

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Okay, thank24

you.25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

160

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Any other1

further last questions? Clarifications? Board, are2

you prepared to take action on this right now?3

MR. FRANKEL: May I just add to my4

architect's comment, it's not only a privacy issue.5

There is also a cost issue involved, took to break in6

and put through a wall would be an additional expense7

for us.8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.9

MR. DAVEY: And to that as well as that10

door or access, or however it is put together in terms11

of what impact it would have on the proposed floor12

plan that you see in front of you in terms of where13

that door would come through, and what impact it would14

have on sort of the functional aspect of the spaces as15

well.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good. To put17

pressure on my own Board, our hearing room is filling18

up. It's filling up for our afternoon session. Our19

afternoon session starts now. We have not finished20

our morning session, nor have we had a lunch break.21

Let me understand from the Board if they are prepared22

to proceed into a motion and decision on this case23

immediately? Any opposition doing that?24

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: I think a short25
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time for deliberation might be good, Mr. Chairman.1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Currently right now?2

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Currently right3

now.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No, absolutely.5

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Or to postpone6

it.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I would suggest we8

jump into deliberation on this. In order to expedite,9

I am going to propose a motion so we can deliberate10

under a motion, and my motion would be for approval of11

Application 16992 for the Frankel special exception to12

use the existing single family detached dwelling with13

an accessory apartment at 4336 Garrison Street, N.W.14

The provisions under this, I think, are15

very clear and in fact are very explicit, as not16

necessarily in a lot of the regulations.17

MR. ETHERLY: Seconded, Mr. Chair.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Oh, indeed, thank19

you very much, Mr. Etherly. As we look at what is the20

criterium for the accessory unit, clearly it sound21

like undue caution in the insurance of how we maintain22

an R-2 zone and that character of the R-2 zone.23

We've heard extensive testimony about24

screening and lighting. I am not persuaded that we25
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need to be involved in the lighting aspect of it at1

all, and I'll leave that as part of my deliberation.2

The screening, I think, also gets to be difficult. As3

this Board knows, as we stretch the condition issues4

of that nature, the particulars and then the5

compliance, I need to have important attention.6

I'm also not that moved by the importance7

of additional screening or landscaping on this aspect,8

as this entrance is below grade, substantially if not9

completely below grade. If this was not approved as a10

special exception for an accessory apartment, it11

would, in fact, maintain the door as we see, it's been12

built, which could, in fact, be -- one might say it13

could be worse if it's just a left open door to14

storage or there's equipment and hoses hanging out.15

I'm not sure that there's a huge negative16

impact that would impair the use of adjacent17

properties in regards to this particular entrance. I18

think the condition or the advisement that the Office19

of Planning has put in terms of the direction of20

lighting is absolutely appropriate, and I think it not21

only fits the intent and the integrity of the section22

in the regulations, but actually is a good neighborly23

application, and that would be, I would imagine that24

you wouldn't have a thousand lumen halogen flood lamp25
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shooting off across the entire back of the1

neighborhood.2

Now, in reality, there's nothing in the3

zoning regulations that prohibits that either, but I4

think enough down type lighting fixture that would5

appropriate light the stairs for safety and building6

code but would not extend a huge amount of light7

across the area would be good. Exterior lighting, I8

think, can be very well done, and is, in fact, a very9

residential characteristic of buildings, but also10

facilitates -- well, there it is. Perhaps delving too11

much into my opinion to that, but it also lends some12

safety to the surrounding area and properties, but I13

think appropriately done is important.14

We have walked through the entire test of15

the regulations regarding this, and I don't have -- I,16

in fact, do not have any disagreement that they are in17

total compliance. We do run into 2002.10, and that is18

it is a timing issue.19

This is kind of on the fence, but I think,20

and with also the testimony from Office of Planning,21

as we explore the intent, which is what I think we22

always have to do when we feel like we're straddling23

the regulations and requirements, we need to look to24

the base intent of this, and I think the base intent25
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was that you wouldn't have huge, large additions that1

would be no accessory but almost primary in terms of2

occupancy and site and structure.3

That's clearly not the case here. This4

was built out as an addition to an existing single5

family and the insurance and one of the requirements6

is that there's a certain percentage used for the7

accessory and not more than that. The majority of8

this and the majority above ground is to have an9

extension to the single family house.10

There was also a discussion about internal11

connections and how it was required. I did not see,12

and maybe others can point out, that there actually is13

a requirement for some sort of internal connection.14

It is to be an expansion on the existing, but we can15

clarify that.16

Also there was an issue of side yard. The17

side yard as shown on the site plan is eight feet.18

There is the addition of that stairwell into that.19

That caused me some concern about whether we are, in20

fact, impacting the required side yard, but it is very21

clear, if you look at -- now I've forgotten the22

section, but 2052.3, I believe it is, in which --23

2503.2. Well, it's one of those numbers.24

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: It's 2503.1.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: 2503, Okay,1

indicates that in fact, the only way that this would2

violate the side yard requirement would be if that3

retaining wall came four feet above grade, which we4

can see from the photographs it does not, the hand5

rails of which do not add to that height. So, that6

did not -- that removed any concern I had with the7

side yard.8

Let me let others speak. Mr. Etherly has9

seconded. Again, I'm sorry, and I'll turn it over to10

you. In terms of the lighting, also I think there's11

an incredible diminishing impact as we move away from12

the source of the light, and 50 feet, 40 feet, 30 feet13

is even substantial I think for a typical residential14

exterior fixture. Eighty feet seems like we're15

getting close to out of the ball park, but let me hear16

from you, Mr. Etherly.17

MR. ETHERLY: Nothing additional, Mr.18

Chairman.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Others?20

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: One thing I do21

want to say, Mr. Chairman, is that landscaping is an22

important part of development in a residential area,23

and that's landscaping by the Applicant, and it should24

be considered. It can be done so that it would, in25
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this case, that it would not restrict the use of the1

back yard vis-a-vis grass cutting, et cetera. Good2

landscaping small space is done all the time. So, I3

think that that should be a consideration and should4

be made a part of accepting this application, or5

approving this application, but it should be6

landscaping put in within the growing season and7

maintained.8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right. I understand9

that. I think it's a very important concern and10

consideration that the Applicant should take under11

advisement from this Board. I don't have anything to12

propose as a condition regarding screening. First of13

all, I'm not sure how we'd word it and craft it, and14

if we're going to put a condition on the special15

exception, I want it to be understood, enforceable,16

and realistic. Mr. Hood?17

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Mr. Chairman, let me18

just say I, too, share Mrs. Renshaw's concerns, and19

actually, looking at the photographs, one thing I20

noticed, Applicants and those opposing have a good way21

of taking photographs because a lot of times they're22

different angles and you have to try to fill in the23

rest, but I can assure you that I share that concern.24

But then I also have kind of stepped back because I25
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hope that the Frankels would do what I call the good1

neighbor policy.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right, and you know3

what gives me some concern, too, if you look at the4

existing landscaping or the previous landscaping that5

was there was actually by the party in opposition that6

was given. If we start requiring areas to landscape,7

are we precluding them from doing an interesting8

landscaping design?9

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: No, we're not.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: But then our11

condition is simply provide proper and adequate12

screening and landscaping.13

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Yes.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes. That has about15

the amount of teeth as --16

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: And that goes17

along with the ANC request in part because they ANC18

did ask for adequate screening around the accessory19

apartment.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. The problem21

is we've run into this before, and we need to limit22

the discussion. I will let others continue on, but a23

condition like that will bring an appeal, which we'll24

be spending six to eight hours trying to figure out25
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what was adequate and what was actually provided.1

We need a condition that can be enforced,2

can be measured, and I don't see us crafting that3

regarding this case. I look at the previous4

landscaping, and I have full faith that the owner of5

this property will, in fact, relandscape as6

appropriate for their use and also for the7

appropriateness of the neighborhood.8

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Mr. Chairman, I would9

just go to the motion to approve. Also, I just wanted10

to comment on the comp plan. It states at 1409.2,11

maintain and expand the existing housing where12

feasible and consistence with the comprehensive plan13

to insure a great variety of housing types,14

opportunities, and choices, and I think we're15

definitely consistent as stated in the Office of16

Planning report with the comp plan, which we are bound17

to go by.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Excellent.19

COMMISSIONER HOOD: Thank you.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you. Final21

words? Anything?22

Okay, then I would ask for all those in23

the favor of the motion signify by saying aye.24

(Chorus of ayes.)25
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And opposed.1

(No response.)2

MS. BAILEY: The vote is recorded as 5-0-03

to approve the application. Motion made by Mr.4

Griffis, seconded by Mr. Etherly. Mrs. Renshaw, Mr.5

Hood, and Mr. Zaidain are in support, and this is6

without a condition, Mr. Chairman?7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's correct, and8

one further correction is Mr. Zaidain did not vote, as9

he was called away.10

MS. BAILEY: Oh, he isn't there. And this11

is a summary order? No, full order, full order.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's right. This13

is going to require a full order which we have a party14

in opposition. Do we want to give instructions? No,15

that's fine. Okay, in which case, thank you all very16

much. Appreciate it.17

MR. FRANKEL: Thank you.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I appreciate19

everyone's participation in this case.20

MR. FRANKEL: Thank you.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Let me adjourn the22

morning session of 18 March, 2003.23

(Whereupon, the above-referred to morning24

session was adjourned at 1:14 p.m.)25

26
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A-F-T-E-R-N-O-O-N P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S1

(2:07 p.m.)2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Ladies and3

gentleman, let me call to order the afternoon session4

of 18 March 2003. This is the public hearing of the5

Board of Zoning Adjustments of the District of6

Columbia. My name is Geoff Griffis. I am7

Chairperson. Joining me today is Ms. Renshaw, Vice8

Chair. Also, Mr. Etherly on my right. Representing9

the National Capitol Planning Commission is Mr.10

Zaidain, and representing the Zoning Commission on11

this case is Ms. Mitten.12

Copies of today's hearing are available to13

you. They are located at the table where you entered14

into the hearing room. If we run out of copies,15

please set staff know outside in the office, and we16

can have more made so that everyone has one that17

needs.18

A couple of very quick things. Everyone19

should be aware that all proceedings and public20

hearings of the Board of Zoning Adjustments are21

recorded. We require that you be on the record and be22

recorded. Therefore, when coming forward to speak to23

the Board, you must have a seat, be comfortable at the24

table in front of us, but also speak into a25
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microphone. That microphone should be on.1

Also prior to coming forward, please fill2

out two witness cards. Witness cards are available at3

the table you entered into, the table in front of us.4

Those witness cards go to the record, who is sitting5

to my right.6

Orders of procedure today, four special7

exceptions and variances will be first. Statement of8

the witnesses of the Applicant. Second would be any9

government reports attendant to the application.10

Third would be the reports from the advisory11

neighborhood commission. Fourth would be parties or12

persons in support of the application. Fifth would be13

parties or persons in opposition to the application.14

Sixth, finally, we will have closing remarks by the15

applicant.16

Appeals have a slightly different17

procedure, and we will announce those as we call any18

appeals that we'll here this afternoon. Cross19

examination of witnesses is permitted by the applicant20

or parties in each case. The ANC within which the21

property is located is automatically a party in the22

case.23

The record will be closed at the24

conclusion of each public hearing except for any25
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material that this Board specifically requests, and we1

will be very specific on what is requested and when it2

should be submitted into the Office of Zoning. After3

that material is received, of course it goes without4

saying that the record will then be closed and no5

other information would be accepted into the record.6

The Sunshine Act requires that public7

hearings on each case be held in the open and before8

the public. This Board may, however, consistent with9

its rules of procedure, and the Sunshine Act, enter10

into executive session for purposes of reviewing a11

case or deliberating on that case.12

The decision of this Board in contested13

cases must be based exclusively on the public record.14

Therefore, we ask that everyone present today not15

engage Board members in any type of conversation so16

that we don't give the appearance of not deliberating17

directly on the record.18

I would ask that everyone present now turn19

off any cell phones or beepers so that we don't have20

any disruptions in the proceedings, and of course, I21

don't need to say, but it is part of my openings, to22

say that we would also like everyone to refrain from23

any disruptive noises or actions in the hearing room24

so that people giving testimony aren't side-tracked25
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with more interesting things happening behind them1

than in front of them.2

We will make every effort to conclude at a3

reasonable hour today. If that's 6:00, that would be4

great. We appreciate everyone's patience today. We5

had a very packed morning, and a packed working lunch6

also.7

At this time, I think we can consider any8

preliminary matters attendant to the applications for9

this afternoon. Preliminary matters are those which10

relate to whether a case will or should be heard11

today, such as requests for postponements, withdrawal,12

or whether proper and adequate notice of the case has13

been provided.14

If you have a preliminary matter that you15

believe the Board cannot hear a case today, I would16

ask you signify that by coming forward and having a17

seat in front of us, and we will know you have a18

preliminary matter for the Board to address. If I19

don't seen any of that indication, I will go to staff20

to see if they have any preliminary matters at this21

time.22

MS. BAILEY: Mr. Chairman and members of23

the Board, good afternoon. There is a preliminary24

matter. It has to do with Application 16984 of25
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Advisory Neighborhood Commission 2-A. The ANC, Mr.1

Chairman, has requested a postponement, and staff has2

taken the liberty to reschedule that to April 29, and3

that would be in the morning.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Well, is there any5

opposition to the request for postponement?6

MS. BAILEY: No, Mr. Chairman, there was7

not, not that I'm aware of, anyway.8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And there was9

notification to the property owner?10

MS. BAILEY: I'm assuming so. We're11

normally, that's a part of our process that we12

normally take care of that, but I'll make sure we'll13

follow up after this session, Mr. Chairman.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Well, we'll15

get clarification on that.16

MS. BAILEY: That's the only preliminary17

matter at this time, Mr. Chairman, that staff has.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, good, and19

we'll have an opportunity. I will bid good afternoon20

to you, Ms. Bailey, from the Office of Zoning, who is21

one of our most able of staff, and another able staff22

with us today is Mr. Moy, and Mr. Nyarku is in and23

out, also assisting us. Representing the Corporation24

Counsel is Ms. Monroe.25
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So, with that, let's call the first case1

of the afternoon.2

MS. BAILEY: Application No. 16934. This3

is an appeal of Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A,4

pursuant to 11 DCMR 3100 and 3101 from the5

Administrative Decision of the Zoning Administrator to6

issue a building permit. The number is B445856 for7

the construction of a single family dwelling allegedly8

in violation of the side yard requirements under9

Section 405. The property is located in the R-410

District at premises 920 and 922 Constitution Avenue,11

N.E. The property is located in Square 939, Lots 2712

and 28.13

This is a continuation case, Mr. Chairman,14

and I'll ask those persons who are testifying to15

please stand to take the oath.16

Please raise your right hand. Do you17

solemnly swear or affirm that the testimony you are18

about to give in this proceeding will be the truth,19

the whole truth, and nothing but the truth?20

Thank you.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Very well. This is22

a continuation in which we have one more motion to23

dispense with, if I'm not mistaken, and that is the24

motion to dismiss based on the fact that a foundation25
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permit was appealed and that there would be no1

standing or validity to the appeal at this time.2

Is the Appellant here? Did you want to3

come forward? Also, I'm going to ask a very quick4

question. Last when we left off, we had asked for the5

submission of the permit plans, the foundation permit6

plans, of which we received several sheets. There's7

an indication on these sheets of a section that shows8

the foundation.9

Ms. Gaddis, correct? If you would, could10

you introduce yourself for the record?11

MS. GADDIS: I'm Virginia Gaddis, a member12

of the zoning committee of the ANC 6A.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Ms. Gaddis, are you14

in receipt of the Holland & Knight letter dated March15

13, 2003, Exhibit No. 48?16

MS. GADDIS: Yes, I am.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Do you want to speak18

to that specifically with your understanding of the19

foundation not raising above grade more than four20

feet, and also specifically to the zoning regulations21

that correspond with that, and I believe it's 2503?22

MS. GADDIS: You want tom, Mr. Cody?23

MR. RICE: Mr. Chair, may I speak to that?24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, if you25
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introduce yourself.1

MR. RICE: My name is Cody Rice. I'm the2

ANC commissioner for the single member district in3

which the property is located.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.5

MR. RICE: To be very brief, my interest6

is that the Board consider whether the newly7

constructed row dwelling violates the side yard8

requirements. I'm aware of some of the alleged9

deficiencies in the appeal, but I urge the Board to10

step back and consider whether the interests of the11

residents of the 200 block of 10th Street and light12

and air have been adequately weighed in the process.13

The fact is, these residents have very14

shallow rear yards, and they now face a multi-story15

wall on the lot line, almost immediately behind their16

houses.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Actually, let18

me interrupt you here. This seems to be a theme19

today, but I won't take you through our entire20

morning. There are things that this Board would love21

to do, and perhaps think is the correct thing to do,22

but we are also tied very stringently within our own23

regulations, procedures, and policies. In a total24

continuation and time of this, this was -- and maybe25
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one of my Board members can put their finger on the1

schedule.2

When this first came to us, there was an3

indication that perhaps there was a problem with which4

permit was being appealed. I have great difficulty in5

being I think close to four months down the road and6

saying can't we change this whole thing around and7

really look at the bigger picture.8

MR. RICE: I was just about to get to9

that, sir.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. You have an11

answer to that?12

MR. RICE: Yes. With respect to the13

connection between the foundation permit, B445856 and14

the violation of the side yard requirements, I'd like15

to make a few observations about the permit and about16

the application for that permit.17

First, the foundation permit as issued is18

conditioned upon Historic Preservation Review Board19

concept approval. This is noted as a condition of20

performance on the foundation permit itself, which21

actually reads, "As per HPRB concept approval," as a22

development project in a historic district, issuance23

of the foundation permit is contingent upon this24

approval for the building concept. A concept that25
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includes and included no side yard for 9221

Constitution Avenue, N.E. as shown in the approved2

drawings for that concept.3

Second, the foundation permit expressly4

states that the foundation is for a three-story5

building. It says number of stories, three.6

Third, the application for the foundation7

permit expressly states that the foundation is8

intended for one unit of single family dwellings of9

three stories.10

As a result, I think it would be difficult11

to conclude that the foundation permit had no12

connection to the building and walls that it supports13

or the side yard which it covers. The foundation14

permit was granted with the understanding that this15

foundation would support a building with a lot line16

wall and no side yard.17

While the developer ignored many other18

aspects of the HPCB approved concept during19

construction, one aspect that never changed was the20

elimination of that side yard.21

With respect to the ANC-6A's alleged22

failure to amend the appeal with reference23

specifically to the building permit, I reviewed the24

transcript of November 19, 2002, which does have one25
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sentence from Chairman Griffis stating first of all, I1

do believe that the permit number cited in this appeal2

was incorrect.3

To me, this seems like a small technical4

correction that could have been made by BZA staff in5

consultation with the ANC's representative, Ms.6

Gaddis. As I was not involved at the time, I don't7

know if BZA staff communicated the need for this8

technical correction directly to Ms. Gaddis, the 6A9

representative.10

On a related note, I do know that one of11

the letters from an affected neighbor, Mr. Anthony12

Asaghae from July 30, 2002, asked that the building13

permit, B447067, be revoked for violation of the side14

yard requirements.15

As I'm coming somewhat late to this16

process, I don't know if that letter was ever17

forwarded to the Board by the Zoning Administrator as18

part of the case file, but it seems to indicate the19

community's interest in all of the applicable permits.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And I don't think21

we're questioning the community's interest, but even a22

letter down to DCRA to the most important person down23

there doesn't mean there is a viable appeal before the24

Board, and that's where I go to. I mean, we have25
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great difficulty in maintaining a system by which1

everyone knows how we proceed and what is expected,2

and that's where I get, yes, at that hearing I was3

very undefined and unspecific because if you look at4

what I was pointing to was a substantive change in the5

fact base of what an appeal would be.6

I am not here to create and present a7

case. We're here to hear it, and we did give a piece8

of advice that I thought was well worth looking at.9

All right, others, opinions?10

MS. MITTEN: Mr. Chairman, when an appeal11

is filed, that the owner of the property in question12

is put on notice of what is at risk, and they assess13

the chances of success of the appellant in deciding14

whether or not they will proceed with construction. I15

think that has to be weighed in deciding whether or16

not this is simply a technical amendment to the appeal17

or whether this is a substantive amendment to the18

appeal because the property owner proceeded with19

construction on the basis that it was only the20

foundation permit that had been appealed, and now21

well, as the record indicates, that the dwelling is22

nearly finished or finished.23

Their decision months ago might have been24

different about proceeding with construction if the25
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building permit itself had been appealed, and I just1

want to add that to the thinking of the Board in2

deciding this matter.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: All right. I think4

that's an excellent point. Others? We seem to have5

two issues before us, but they're very directly6

linked, and that is is there a connection looking at7

the foundation permit that brings us to the entire8

building or buildings, structures, or not. Others?9

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Well, Mr.10

Chairman, Ms. Mitten stated that the owner of the11

property considered only the foundation that was being12

appealed but went ahead and finished the building, and13

yet the building was finished based on the foundation14

itself, the structure coming from the ground, from15

that foundation.16

So, I think that that would have some17

merit in our discussion that the foundation is tied to18

something, and vice versa.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Well, I think Ms.20

Mitten's point as I heard it was the fact that as the21

developer would weigh the risks, they would fully know22

that they had a winnable case in appeal, or they would23

assume they had a more winnable case if a foundation24

permit was appealed, and therefore, decided to move25
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ahead with the construction. That was my1

interpretation of what Ms. Mitten said.2

MS. MITTEN: I think your interpretation3

is correct, Mr. Chairman.4

MR. RICE: Mr. Chair, may I speak to that5

point?6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.7

MR. RICE: I wanted to point out that the8

ANC and the community knew from the point of the9

foundation permit that this development would not10

include a side yard at 922 Constitution, and given the11

quick pace of construction, we feel the community took12

responsible action by contesting the first available13

construction permit.14

If the ANC hadn't appealed the permit for15

the foundation, I wonder if we'd be hearing the16

argument that the ANC should have known the foundation17

would cover the side yard and support a lot line wall,18

and if we had waited to appeal the building permit, we19

might be hearing that the appeal wasn't timely because20

the foundation permit should have been appealed.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: You know, that's an22

excellent point because it goes directly to what I23

started with. We have done, and this Board, specific24

Board, has gone out of its way to make sure that the25
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procedures are known and the timing is known. Those1

aren't ambiguous, the issue of timeliness is not2

necessarily ambiguous. We've had some problems with3

it, yes, but based on the focus and the attention that4

the community had, I cannot imagine that from the most5

definitive action by the administrative body, which6

would have been the permit, would not have then7

elicited a timely appeal.8

So, I don't think we'd be at that9

question. We wouldn't be at the question of whether,10

and why didn't you appeal the foundation permit.11

MR. RICE: I'm just asking that the Board12

not punish the neighbors for what seems to be, in13

retrospect, some sort of breakdown in communication14

about this small technical issue of which building15

permit should be on the appeal, especially in16

consideration of the knowledge of the community based17

on the foundation permit, and the statements in the18

foundation permit and in the application and in the19

concept drawings that were approved by HPRB prior to20

the foundation permit being issued, that there would21

be no side yard at 922 Constitution.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. What is your23

testimony in terms of how far out of the ground that24

this foundation comes?25
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MS. GADDIS: How far into it?1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Out, above grade?2

MS. GADDIS: Above grade. It doesn't come3

very far up, but it was certainly visible from my4

camera in many places. Of course --5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is it more than a6

foot, in your recollection?7

MS. GADDIS: I think there may have been8

at least a place where it was visible for more than a9

foot.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Under two11

feet? Do you recall any point at which the foundation12

came above grade more than two feet?13

MS. GADDIS: Well, at the time, we were14

not sure whether this was a bay window coming up or a15

foundation coming up.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: But was it above two17

feet from the ground?18

MS. GADDIS: Yes, there was -- well, it19

was four or five feet up. It turned out to be part of20

a bay window, but at that time, it was not certain21

that that was not a foundation thing also, although22

the poured members of the foundation were generally23

even with the ground. Of course, we understand that24

he was digging down all the while. He had done an25
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excavation.1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.2

MS. GADDIS: So, these things tended to3

have their tops maybe even with the ground, visible.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Even that portion5

that you're talking about that was questionable6

whether it was a bay window or not?7

MS. GADDIS: No, it stood up pretty clear8

away from the ground finally, and finally I guess went9

clear up to three stories there. I think you can see10

the window there, that it stands up over the --11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is that in the12

record?13

MS. GADDIS: This particular picture is14

probably not, but maybe a smaller version.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Do you have16

photographs that document your site visit after the17

foundation was poured but the main structure was not?18

MS. GADDIS: I turned in I think many19

pictures that would show that particular into the file20

a week ago.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: All the ones that I22

have, however, have the existing structure or the new23

structure.24

MS. BROWN: Mr. Chairman?25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.1

MR. BROWN: Carolyn Brown with the law2

firm of Holland & Knight on behalf of the property3

owner, Christopher Rows, LLC. We'd like to object to4

the characterization of there being a bay window on5

the structure. There is none.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: There is no bay7

window?8

MS. BROWN: On the 922 Constitution9

Avenue.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.11

MS. MITTEN: Mr. Chairman?12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.13

MS. MITTEN: I would just like to suggest14

that we need to clarify what is before us so that the15

testimony if, in fact, we are going to proceed with16

the hearing, that the testimony can be restricted to17

the issue that is before us.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I would agree.19

MS. MITTEN: And I believe that we have an20

informal request, if not a formal request, from the21

Appellant to amend their appeal. We have a lot of22

information in the record that certainly goes beyond23

the foundation, and I think in the interest of24

everybody being on the same page, we need to clarify25
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that before we go forward.1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. I'm wondering2

in terms of let me hear from Board members how they3

want to proceed. I was taking up the motion to4

dismiss first, but I guess it may be to amend. I see5

that.6

Ms. Mitten, is that your indication that7

you want to take it as the motion to amend first and8

then go to the other motions that came in, and that is9

the motion to dismiss?10

MS. MITTEN: I guess that would be11

appropriate because you want to know what you're going12

to dismiss if we take that up.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right. Well, let me14

hear Board members' thoughts on the motion to amend.15

I think I've stated my position.16

MR. ZAIDAIN: Let me make sure I'm17

understanding where we're at. You are proposing a18

motion to amend the application --19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That would include20

the entire permit.21

MR. ZAIDAIN: Permit.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right. Now, we do23

have the developer/owner's response to that, and24

they've actually briefed the Board several times on25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

189

it. I imagine you should anticipate a motion of1

dismissal on timeliness also if we do do that. See2

that, they're getting ready already.3

Mr. Zaidain?4

MR. ZAIDAIN: Well, I'm just -- I think5

one of the things I've been struggling with is, and6

I'll put it frankly, is what clarity did we get the7

last time this was before us? We just requested the8

plans, correct?9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right. Actually,10

it's a good point, if I could interrupt you for a11

brief second.12

MR. ZAIDAIN: No, no, please do.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: There's a section14

that's indicated on the foundation plan. It15

references BA-11, I believe it is, if I can find you16

exactly. BA-11, do you have that document with you17

today?18

MS. BROWN: Are you asking the Appellant19

or the owner?20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: The owner. I mean21

I'll ask the Appellant, too. Do you have that22

document?23

MR. RICE: We have a copy of the24

foundation.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Do you have sheet A-1

11?2

MR. RICE: Where would that be indicated?3

I'm sorry.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: It would be5

indicated as a section in the lower right corner.6

MS. GADDIS: Here it says A-1.7

MR. RICE: We have A-1 and A-1.A is what8

they submitted to us.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good. That's what10

we have.11

MS. BROWN: Mr. Chairman, we do have a set12

of the full drawings. We do not have any B drawings,13

though.14

MR. RICE: A-11 is Section of A-11?15

MS. BROWN: Mr. Chairman, we don't see any16

reference to A-11 on the drawings.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: You don't? Are you18

questioning my eyesight? For the record, I said that19

smiling, right?20

Okay, I have it on A, and it may just be21

that I'm reading it incorrectly. On A-1.A, there's a22

section indicated. There's two sections on this, BA-23

11 and AA-11.24

MR. RICE: Okay, I see.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And then there's a1

section indicated, I think that's supposed to be an2

MA-1, and M is on A-1, right. Where I'm going to this3

is I think this will put the rest of the foundation --4

I was hoping that the Appellant would come in giving5

me documentation of how far out of the ground this6

foundation came because as cited in the owner's legal7

counsel, there is a direction in which we'll have to8

hold to according to 2503.2. So, I need to know how9

high that foundation was.10

MR. RICE: Mr. Chair?11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.12

MR. RICE: Ms. Gaddis can correct me if13

I'm wrong, but my recollection is that this building14

went up pretty quickly so, you know, it's hard to say15

where the foundation ends and the side wall begins,16

especially in terms of getting onto the property.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And I can answer18

that definitively for. It will be on the --19

MR. RICE: I mean in terms of clarifying20

for you how high the --21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No, I understand22

that. The definitive answer comes from the foundation23

permit documents.24

MS. GADDIS: In general, from the25
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permitting office, we asked a number of times, and Mr.1

Rice found that there were absolutely none when he2

went also.3

MR. RICE: That's true. After the last4

BZA meeting, I attempted to get all of the drawings5

from DCRA and was told that there were no drawings in6

the permit office at DCRA. I was able to get copies7

of the permit and the application for the permit, but8

these didn't include drawings. I also asked at the9

Historic Preservation Office, and they were unable to10

locate any of the site drawings, the building11

drawings.12

So, what we have is what was provided by13

the building after the last BZA meeting.14

MS. GADDIS: It seemed to me that it was15

trespassing if I had gone in there with a ruler up to16

his -- I did go in with my camera to the edges of his17

property and took -- the pictures that you have are18

the pictures that definitely showed foundation in many19

areas.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Well, let me21

set the direction here then. Let's take up the motion22

as stated by Ms. Mitten to amend this appeal at this23

late date to include the entire building permit. Is24

that what you're stating?25
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MS. MITTEN: I'm stating what I believe1

was a motion from the Appellant to which the Appellee2

and the Intervenor would get to address themselves3

before we were to vote on it.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I understand that.5

MS. MITTEN: All right.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is that a correct7

statement of your motion?8

MS. MITTEN: It's not my motion.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No, I'm sorry. I10

was looking out.11

MS. MITTEN: It's not my motion.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Out there. Is the13

government's representative here? Did you want to14

come forward? I just needed you to speak to this15

motion to amend is all.16

MR. KELLY: Yes, sir. My name is Bob17

Kelly, Zoning Administrator for DCRA.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good afternoon, Mr.19

Kelly. I mean, whoever wants to speak to this motion,20

why don't we bring more chairs up so we can save some21

time?22

MR. BENNETT: Good morning. William23

Bennett, Corporation Counsel's office.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Can you turn your25
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mike back on?1

MR. BENNETT: Okay. I don't have a copy2

of the motion to amend.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: It's an interesting4

point. Do you, Ms. Mitten?5

MS. MITTEN: I was --6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I understand.7

MS. MITTEN: Help me out here, Mr.8

Chairman.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes. You didn't put10

a formal request in for the motion, is that correct,11

just so we know? Just say yes or no.12

MR. RICE: No.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, so there is no14

written. We are taking it as an oral motion at this15

time from the Appellant.16

MR. BENNETT: And if you could just state17

the terms of grounds for the motion.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I would restate what19

you've heard this afternoon, and that there is, from20

the community's perspective, a direct connection21

between the foundation and the structures that were to22

be constructed and what the permit was issued for,23

that this connection is both physical and also based24

on a review process in the city through the Historic25
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Preservation Board.1

MR. BENNETT: All right. The only thing2

that we're prepared to present to the Board at this3

point is that the permit speaks for itself. The4

permit was for a foundation.5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, and what about6

the opinion from the Appellant that this is a minor7

technical modification to the appeal if you8

incorporate the other building permits?9

MR. BENNETT: At this point, we wouldn't10

take a position on that.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.12

MS. BROWN: Mr. Chairman, if you're ready13

to hear from the owner's representative.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Very.15

MS. BROWN: We again strongly oppose this16

motion to amend the application at this late date.17

First, the building permit for the entire Row dwelling18

was issued on July 12 before this appeal was filed by19

the ANC on July 24. So, they had the opportunity from20

the outset to appeal this building permit and chose21

not to.22

Secondly, they have had four opportunities23

to amend their application. It was noticed by you,24

Mr. Griffis, at the November 19 hearing. Again25
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February 3 when we filed our motion to dismiss. Again1

on February 21 when we filed our supplemental2

information, and finally at the March 4 hearing on3

this matter where you specifically limited this appeal4

to the foundation, and you asked a direct question of5

ANC, are you here for the foundation permit or the6

building permit? Do you think that the side yard7

issues get triggered by the foundation permit? They8

said yes, and so now we can't at this late date9

revisit this issue.10

There's a timeliness issue in your own11

regulations. Now amended, it says 60 days. In the12

Waste Management Court of Appeals case, it says two13

months. The time is gone. It cannot be appealed now.14

I'm sorry, amended.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Brief16

response?17

MS. GADDIS: As far as the timeliness is18

concerned, the day after we filed, this office, your19

zoning office, sent out a letter defining all the20

things that would go with the file and would be21

expected, and it was sent to our previous officers,22

not the current officers, where, and this was in the23

month of -- we filed on July 24. This was the month,24

probably by the time they got the letter, it was25
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August, which is vacation, even for ANC commissioners,1

which aren't often thought of as going on vacation.2

But that letter sat with an ex-officer for3

a month before it was turned over to the current4

officer, who then answered it on September 4, and I5

noticed it was never clocked in at your office until6

the 13th of September.7

Now, if we go back also and look at the8

other end of the calendar, the November 20 meeting9

where they appointed me to come here to represent,10

this was a meeting that was following an election. It11

was designed to continue their efforts with this12

project but to have somebody ready to go to a November13

hearing, and this was when they appointed me.14

Well, it was a logical appointment since I15

had been working on it all along.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right, and I think17

the issue of timeliness that I just heard is not to18

the original filing of the appeal.19

MS. GADDIS: Yes.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: In fact, if I'm not21

mistaken, we had some discussion on that already.22

MS. GADDIS: Yes, we did.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Their objection is24

the timeliness of this modification to this appeal.25
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MS. GADDIS: When I returned after an1

absence that was approved by this Board, I looked for2

the discrepancy in the numbers, and I did not see it3

anywhere. When I saw it next, it was in the4

announcement of this hearing today where it said5

something to the effect that this would be on the6

single family dwelling.7

I corrected it in my own pen by saying the8

foundation of the single family dwelling. Foundation9

for the single family dwelling, but of course, I10

corrected it in front of a member of your office staff11

there, and so I don't think it's truly been corrected,12

but that is one of the first times I even saw this13

discrepancy in the numbers. So, I assumed when I came14

in that actually it had been changed by the office15

perhaps or anyone else who had the opportunity to see.16

MR. ZAIDAIN: What had been changed, the17

hearing notice?18

MS. GADDIS: It's on the hearing notice19

today.20

MR. ZAIDAIN: What was changed, the21

wording?22

MR. RICE: The hearing notice says single23

family dwelling and referenced the foundation permit24

number.25
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MS. GADDIS: Yes.1

MR. RICE: So, I mean, even to this point,2

there is something of an issue of communication.3

Looking back on the transcript of that4

November meeting which would have been the first5

opportunity to make an amendment, the Board was6

addressing someone who came to that meeting on behalf7

of Ms. Gaddis, the ANC representative, merely to ask8

for a delay or a continuation because Ms. Gaddis was9

out of town on family business. There was one10

sentence that was spoken at that meeting that was from11

the Chair saying first of all, I do believe that the12

permit number cited in this appeal is incorrect, and13

it was one sentence spoken to someone who was here14

asking for a delay in the meeting, not necessarily15

taking up the substantive issues.16

The first BZA meeting that I was able to17

attend was the last one. I believe it was March 4,18

and at that time, I was not understanding from what19

the BZA was saying that they were asking us to make20

this appeal.21

To me, I mean, in communicating with the22

community, it's hard to explain, you know, the small23

technical issue of the wrong number being written24

down. There are certainly, and I see procedural25
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lessons to be learned here, but the intent of the ANC1

and of the neighbors was always to address this side2

yard issue and whether the side yard needed to be3

there or not.4

If it had been, you know, more clear from5

BZA staff, I think you would have seen that appeal6

much sooner, that change to the appeal much sooner. I7

just ask that --8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Let's be a little9

clear. I'm not sure it's the Office of Zoning staff10

responsibility to make clarity in an application. Mr.11

Zaidain?12

MR. ZAIDAIN: Well, I think, and I'm not13

in the business of trying to figure out what Chairman14

Griffis means when he says things, but I think the15

whole clarification of the permit was because we were16

confused about what exactly we were going to hear17

because we didn't understand why a foundation permit18

was in front of us when there was a building permit19

issue. So, if I remember that whole conversation, I20

think that's what you're referring to in the21

transcript.22

I think what I'm struggling with is --23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: We're going to need24

action25
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MR. ZAIDAIN: Yes, I'm kind of hearing two1

different stories, two different arguments here at the2

table from on your side. One is you want to amend the3

application and you knew it was filed incorrectly or4

that it was an incorrect permit, but Ms. Gaddis is5

saying that she wanted the hearing notice corrected to6

reflect that it is a foundation permit that we should7

be hearing.8

MR. RICE: Well, now that we're in9

understanding of this technical issue, you know, we10

see what you're saying needed to be done to make it,11

you know, perfectly procedurally correct.12

MR. ZAIDAIN: Right.13

MR. RICE: And parsing out that one14

sentence in that transcript, but we also feel that,15

you know, even if you decide not to go ahead with that16

motion to appeal, that the foundation permit itself17

has plenty of indication and provided plenty of18

indication that there would be no side yard at this19

building, just on the face of the foundation permit20

itself. We prefer to correct this technical error,21

but --22

MR. ZAIDAIN: Well, there's kind of two23

positions that the Board and I see, and neither one of24

them are good. One is for these appeals, I really25
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wish we could not have this discussion about1

procedures before we go into appeal because it's2

always what it is. We very rarely get to the merits3

of an appeal because of these issues, and it's a4

shame, but the bottom line is we have to balance5

rights, your rights to appeal a permit and go through6

that due process, so to speak, avenue for permits and7

also the property owner's rights to know that he had a8

permit, he or she had a permit, and that they are9

clear to go ahead with construction. That's the10

position that we're in.11

Secondly, it's kind of before us to, and12

this is kind of a broader interpretation of where13

we're at, but it's before us to accept an appeal based14

on a foundation permit which will lead us down the15

path of presuming what's going to built on top of it.16

I don't think that this is a direction that this17

Board should go in, to be honest with you.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I think that was a19

clarification that was provided when last we were in20

session.21

MR. ZAIDAIN: But these things are so22

difficult to deliberate on because I understand the23

community's concerns. We understand the property24

owner's concerns, and I don't know, it's always a25
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tough call when we have these things in front of us.1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Well said.2

MS. GADDIS: Could I read off the bottom3

of the plan? It says this is three townhouses, 918,4

920, 922 Constitution Avenue for Bogden Builders.5

Then it says foundation plan.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, but what's the7

point?8

MS. GADDIS: Well, the point is that they9

envisioned three townhouses all the while they built10

the foundation.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No one's disputing12

that. I mean, no one's disrupting that. You don't13

pour a foundation just for the fun of it. You're14

going to build something on top of it.15

Okay, Ms. Mitten?16

MS. MITTEN: Mr. Chairman, as to the17

motion to amend, I think that while I'm sympathetic to18

the representations from the ANC, and I am now an ANC19

commissioner myself, so I am especially sympathetic,20

but when anyone brings an appeal, they take on a21

responsibility, especially when something is under22

construction. You know, people are spending money,23

and it gets to the point that it is unfair to expect24

that at every occasion when there is an opportunity to25
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be lenient towards the ANC that we should do that1

because, as I said, you take on a responsibility to2

understand the process that you have undertaken and so3

forth.4

I just think that so much time has passed5

and so many opportunities have been given, and I6

understand that it was someone representing someone7

else who came in November, but this is a quasi-legal8

proceeding and it's not just, you know, making a run9

to the grocery store. I mean, this is important10

stuff. I just can't support the motion to amend at11

this late date, Mr. Chairman.12

MR. ETHERLY: Mr. Chair, just to piggyback13

on Ms. Mitten's comments, I think we've been14

extraordinarily generous with our discussion once15

again, perhaps to a fault. I agree with my16

colleagues, Mrs. Mitten in that I recognize the17

difficult situation that I believe the ANC finds18

itself in here, but when you're trying to weigh the19

equities here really, you have to be true to the20

process because the process enables us to literally21

prevent anarchy.22

I don't want to overstate it, but the23

appeals process is there for a reason. The time line24

is there for a reason, and I believe Ms. Mitten said25
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it very well at the outset, in that the time lines and1

the milestones in that process are there to provide2

notice to a property owner who's trying to accomplish3

something with a particular piece of property, as well4

as in the reverse, to protect an ANC and members of5

the community when they have issues that they want to6

prosecute regarding a particular decision.7

Mr. Chair, I would like to make a motion8

that I would move denial of the motion to amend the9

appeal and would invite a second.10

MS. MITTEN: Section.11

MR. ETHERLY: Thank you, Mrs. Mitten.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Go ahead.13

MR. ETHERLY: Once again, no need to14

reiterate. I understand once again the difficulty15

that I believe the ANC finds itself in, but I believe16

we've one, been very generous in terms of trying to17

entertain this issue and you just -- I'm very18

concerned about setting the precedent that we have in19

an Appellant or an Appellee in this instance or any20

appellee coming before this body without certainty as21

to what they're going to defend themselves against.22

I think if we were to support the motion23

to amend, it just sets a very dangerous precedent that24

would have some serious consequences. Thank you, Mr.25
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Chair.1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good. Others speak2

to the motion?3

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Well, Mr.4

Chairman, we have advertised the fact that this has to5

do with the building permit, so there is a little bit6

of confusion in the office, to the public. I think7

that we have a situation here where there is never8

going to be an even field because again, the owner of9

the property is moving forward with such haste to get10

the dwelling up, and the neighborhood is trying11

desperately to get its act together to get the facts12

together which seem in this case to have been a bit13

difficult in order to present something to the Board.14

I, too, am an ANC commissioner, a15

longstanding ANC commissioner and I know the16

difficulties of the community in trying to protest17

something that it feels unfair in its community.18

However, we do have a time issue here. We do need to19

have presented before us as complete a story as20

possible.21

I'm afraid that we have gotten into a22

circumstance where we've gone a number of months, and23

the full story is still being eked out. I think that24

it's troubling. It's troubling to me that the25
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neighbors have to be this inconvenienced in order to1

get a case before us in a timely manner, but that is2

the case here.3

So, I am afraid I will have to join with4

my colleagues in not supporting the motion to amend,5

I'm afraid, and just have to hope that the next time6

around, the package is better wrapped.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Others? If, not I'd8

like to ask for all those in favor of the motion as9

stated by Mr. Etherly to signify by saying aye.10

(Chorus of ayes.)11

And opposed?12

(No response.)13

Okay. We are left then with the motion to14

dismiss based on an appeal brought to us on the permit15

for foundation. It is the testimony, and I'm taking16

that as testimony in the written submission by the17

owner's representative that this foundation did not,18

in fact, rise above grade more than four feet. Is19

that correct?20

MS. BROWN: That's correct.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is there, and this22

is how we somewhat began this afternoon.23

MS. GADDIS: It did rise above on the24

matter of the wall they wanted to attach to. They25
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desperately wanted to attach and use as part of their1

foundation a wall that was situated on the east side2

of 922.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, and you know,4

I fully appreciate the difficulty and frankly the5

technicality of what we're now dealing with. No one's6

disputing the fact that the building, the structure7

itself rises well above four feet above grade, but now8

what we have, again, limited ourselves to look at is9

the extent of the foundation and the foundation only.10

So, what I need from you is is there any11

documentation that indicates that this foundation did12

not rise more than four feet? You began stating a13

little about when you saw the foundation as just14

barely above grade.15

MS. GADDIS: You know, I looked up in the16

dictionary to see --17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right, and we have18

that definition.19

MS. GADDIS: The definitions -- and there20

was another one in Webster.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: We're not, and in22

some instances where there is ambiguity in the23

regulations, we do rely on the dictionary. I don't24

think we're at a point where we need to define what25
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the foundation is because there is a specific permit,1

and that's under the appeal now, that was documented,2

that defines the scope of what that foundation is.3

So, it's not necessarily that we're going4

to an interpretation of the definition.5

MR. RICE: Mr. Chairman?6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.7

MR. RICE: I believe what Ms. Gaddis may8

have been referencing was the letter from Mrs.9

Virginia Smith that went into the acting Zoning10

Administrator that stated, indeed, in a letter11

delivered to my home by the builders hired by Mr.12

Casey, the project manager indicated that the13

foundation work would entail the removal of my14

existing retaining wall and that the foundation of the15

new house will become your new retaining wall. That16

they were attempting in the foundation work to access17

-- to do something with an existing wall that was18

there on that property line.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, but that20

existing wall had a foundation, wouldn't it?21

MS. GADDIS: That was the retaining wall22

of the houses on 10th Street.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. I clearly am24

not being clear.25
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MS. GADDIS: And he wanted to take them1

out and put in the wall of his house instead. He told2

them this directly.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.4

MS. GADDIS: Mrs. Smith is here. I wish5

she could be heard from and also Mr. Osaghe is here.6

They are people who live behind that wall, and if they7

come here and sit here for many hours, they certainly8

should be heard from.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I'm sorry, Mr.10

Renshaw?11

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Yes, Mr.12

Chairman, I'm looking at a photograph. What exhibit13

number is this? It is unmarked, but anyway, a series14

of photographs, and looking at what I think is the15

foundation of this building, and there is a single16

strip of cinderblocks, and then there is a wall up,17

but there is a place where it shows this, I suppose18

you would call it foundation against an adjoining19

building, and it certainly looks more like above four20

feet above the ground.21

Mr. Chairman, the question is is this all22

the foundation?23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That is the24

question. Ms. Mitten?25
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MS. MITTEN: I think that if we could just1

pursue your question that you had asked earlier a2

little farther, it would answer the question, which is3

in deciding on issuing this permit, there were plans4

in front of DCRA.5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.6

MS. MITTEN: We have two pages of those,7

and there's another one that we need in order to know8

what they were looking at in making this judgment to9

issue this permit, and the plan that we do not have is10

A-11. I would ask the representatives from DCRA if11

they can produce drawing A-11, since the Appellant has12

represented that they have had difficulty getting13

copies of drawings.14

MR. BENNETT: The Zoning Administrator is15

here, but we did not bring any plans.16

MR. ETHERLY: Would either the Zoning17

Administrator or the owner be in a position to speak18

verbally through testimony A-11?19

MS. BROWN: Carolyn Brown on behalf of the20

owner. No, we do not have a copy of the A-11 drawing.21

We have a copy of the foundation plans that we were22

specifically asked to provide.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Well, maybe that's a24

clarification. Is the second that's being indicated,25
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A-11, was not part of the documentation for the1

foundation plan and permit?2

MR. SHER: Mr. Chairman, for the record,3

my name is Steve Sher, director of Zoning and Land Use4

Services with the law firm of Holland & Knight on5

behalf of the owner of the property.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.7

MR. SHER: As is often the case with these8

projects, when plans sometimes start out, they start9

out as a whole set and then get separated for the10

purpose of a foundation to grade permit.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.12

MR. SHER: The two sheets, A-1 and A-1-A13

are what we understand to have been that which was14

before the Zoning Administrator when they issued the15

permit that is now being appealed.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, is that the17

government's recollection also?18

MR. BENNETT: I couldn't speak to that. I19

would have to have the Zoning Administrator check back20

with the staff.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. So, directly22

the question is is the section that's indicated on23

that drawing A-11, is that a foundation section?24

MR. SHER: I believe it is a wall section25
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as you go up through the building.1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Well then, there it2

is.3

MR. SHER: I don't have it. My set stops4

with A-10, so I don't know where A-11 is.5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Do you have the6

cover sheet of the main permit document?7

MR. SHER: It's a detail sheet. It8

doesn't define what the individual drawings are.9

MR. ZAIDAIN: Mr. Chair, to provide some10

clarification, if we've decided just to act on this11

appeal with the foundation permit, are we somehow12

restricted just to look at what the plans were that13

were attached to the permit?14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's correct.15

MR. ZAIDAIN: And we've heard testimony16

that these are the plans that were appealed?17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I didn't take it as18

definitive. If there's a definitive indication of19

that, yes.20

MS. GADDIS: Definitive here would be21

three townhouse --22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No, I understand23

that. I want to know if there's more involved in that24

permit or not.25
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MR. RICE: Mr. Chair?1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.2

MR. RICE: I'd just like to put on the3

record that it's been difficult for the community --4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: It's on the record,5

to get documents.6

MR. RICE: Okay. Well, to rely on the7

plans as submitted, and I would submit the8

difficulties with the Historic Preservation Review9

Board and the building not being in compliance with10

the approved concept.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.12

MR. RICE: So, regardless of what the13

foundation plan actually says, there's, you know, a14

whole background of was the building being built to15

the concept of --16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: But that's the whole17

substantive basis for an appeal, to appeal the permit.18

MR. RICE: Yes, and that's why we19

submitted the whole -- I mean, if this were a properly20

filed appeal under the building permit, we could get21

into all that stuff because the building permit has22

attached to it all of the sheets that are necessary.23

Unfortunately we're restricted to looking at the24

foundation plan, and I personally don't have an answer25
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for what all we can look at and what we can't to be1

honest with you.2

MR. ETHERLY: Here's where I'm at, Mr.3

Chairman, thus far. Once again, we've been very4

generous through this. I mean, we're getting5

painfully close to just making the appeal case for the6

Appellant, and once again, I recognize some of the7

difficulties that may have been encountered in8

gathering the appropriate documentation, but there's a9

limit to the extent that this body can go to help10

fashion that argument.11

I mean, cut right to the chase, we either12

decide that we need to see this A-11 document in order13

to make a determination, which is probably going to14

mean an additional continuance, or we simply move15

forward and act accordingly today on this matter. I16

do recall that we were very specific at the close of17

our last proceeding on this case that we were going to18

deal with this issue in excruciating specificity.19

There are not a lot of options here.20

There are really no ways to cut this.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I agree. Yes?22

MS. GADDIS: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Osaghae23

did, in his letter on July 30 protest the building24

permit, and he also had a quote there from Corporation25
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Counsel which might be, that he I'm sure could bring1

forward at this moment. His letter was never2

answered. I put in a formal complaint. My letter was3

never answered. Mrs. Smith wrote a letter at the time4

of our filing and got her letter into the file, but5

she also sent a copy to DCRA and to the Zoning6

Administrator, which was never answered.7

We have seen this as simply refusing to8

put anything on paper for fear that it would be9

analyzed. This is exactly what we've been thinking,10

and we don't know how to deal with it. We can't get11

an answer out of the bureaucracy.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Mr. Etherly13

has also put up an interesting point of direction,14

Board members. I say that there is substantive15

information in the record at this point that we should16

move ahead with deciding the motion of whether this17

appeal has merit based on the foundation permit, but I18

would entertain discussion of postponing for further19

documentation or substantiation that the documentation20

we have is, in fact, permit set.21

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Mr. Chairman?22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.23

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: I would suggest24

that we request this document A-11, as Ms. Mitten has25
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also requested. I think that that is important to1

this case. So, I don't think that it's something that2

we can go forward with today. I think that needs to3

be analyzed by the Board.4

MS. MITTEN: Mr. Chairman?5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.6

MS. MITTEN: I support that, and I support7

it for two reasons. One is that notwithstanding the8

direction you give to an Appellant in a case like this9

to produce the documentation necessary to support10

their case, they are at the mercy to some extent of a11

government agency to assist them in that. They don't12

have an independent ability to produce these13

documents.14

So, we've had testimony that they've had15

difficulty in getting the full set of plans. That's16

point number one.17

Point number two is even if it is18

represented to us that the drawings that were in front19

of DCRA when they decided to sign off on the20

foundation permit, if it's only two pages, it should21

have been three pages because they needed to know how22

far that foundation was going to rise out of the23

ground to determine zoning compliance. So, I think24

it's appropriate that before we decide on the issue of25
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dismissal that A-11 be in the record for us to --then1

we'll know one way or the other about what was known2

or should have been known by DCRA when they issued the3

foundation permit.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I think that's5

logical, and hope it is that clear. I would point6

your attention to the full document set and A-9. You7

show me where the foundation starts and ends. If we,8

in fact, see at A-11 that we have the detail of the9

wall sections, A-9 and the full -- am I the only one10

with a full set up here?11

MS. MITTEN: Yes.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: How did I get these?13

All right, then. Let's pass it down. Oh, boy, I14

wonder if this is correct. See that? that's what15

happens when so many case files are in front of you.16

Anyway, I'll bring that up as an example.17

If we have a detail on A-11 that is, in fact, a full18

section or a building section, I'm not sure we're19

going to see the designation of which the foundation20

starts and the exterior wall begins. I mean, we can21

look to it, but I wonder if we're not back here again22

wondering and deciding the same type of issues.23

MS. MITTEN: I think that that's perhaps24

an occasion to have a public hearing to have DCRA25
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represent to the Board what they approved because1

we've had representations by the intervenor that if we2

get out of our mind about the building that resulted,3

and we just focus on the foundation, that the4

foundation could have been built and stopped and5

nothing else built, and that would have been in6

compliance, they say, with zoning.7

Well then, how far could someone have gone8

with the foundation? I mean, these are all questions9

to be discussed in a public hearing setting, but I10

mean, to just say we have the universe of knowledge we11

need to dismiss it, I'm not prepared to say that at12

this point.13

MR. ETHERLY: Mr. Chair, I'll note that my14

concern with that course of action, and I may very15

well still be inclined to support it, but let me just16

note the concern is that you then are in effect17

changing the posture of the parties in this case, and18

you're turning the intervenor, and to the extent19

you're turning the Appellee into the Appellants in20

this case because now you're asking them to satisfy a21

certain burden of proof.22

I want my colleagues to be sensitive that,23

you know, as it typically the case in any appeal or24

any matter, there's going to be a party that has a25
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burden of proof in the case and I just want to1

continue to express that concern that we're bending2

over entirely too far backwards to help a party make3

its case, and that's not the appropriate role for this4

body, whether quasi-judicial or otherwise. I'm just5

very concerned about that.6

I'll just note for the record, once again,7

I can't state enough that I know my colleagues and I8

are incredibly sensitive to the challenges that ANC's9

face and that members of the community face, but we10

run the risk in trying to address that challenge, of11

in effect creating a separate body of law, a separate12

body of procedural practice that applies one standard13

to the community, one standard to property owners,14

whether they're commercial or otherwise, who are15

attempting to get projects done in the city. That, I16

think, also is a very significant concern that needs17

to be kept in mind here.18

Our rules and our regulations are very,19

very clear as they relate to both parties before this20

body, ANC's and other interested persons. I have yet21

to see anyone point to a standard, legally or22

otherwise, that says there's a different criteria that23

ANC's have to adhere to when it comes to responding to24

this body with the appropriate burden of proof.25
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So, I just want to note that for the1

record. I don't think that position is in any way2

meant to be antagonistic to members of our community3

because when we all leave this building, we're all4

members of the community. We pay our taxes here in5

the District of Columbia, but I believe the procedure,6

the rules that are outlined here are outlined in such7

a way that we all play by the same set of8

requirements.9

Thank you, Mr. Chair.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you.11

MS. BROWN: Mr. Chairman, could the12

property owner have an opportunity to respond?13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: To?14

MS. BROWN: The issue of whether or not an15

additional drawing is required for this hearing?16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.17

MS. BROWN: I believe Mr. Etherly is18

absolutely correct, that we cannot start shifting the19

burden of proof from the Appellant to the property20

owner to the District to start making the case for the21

Appellant. They have the responsibility and the22

burden, and they've had that responsibility since last23

July.24

Now, if they have difficulty in getting25
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the drawings that they needed, then they could have1

noted that for the record to the BZA, and at that2

point, you wouldn't have wasted everyone's time coming3

down here to decide that there was something missing.4

You know, what will it be next time? What piece of5

information will be that you will need to decide this6

case when we reschedule this again?7

I think that there is enough evidence in8

the record for you to decide this issue.9

MS. GADDIS: Mr. Chairman?10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.11

MS. GADDIS: We waited six months after12

this permit was issued for Mr. -- well, not after the13

permit but from the time we saw the general operation14

starting at 920 Constitution, we invited him to our15

ANC meeting, and that's usually -- in fact, he has an16

obligation to be there and bring in his materials,17

bring in his builders, bring in, and we had him18

invited for December 12. He never showed, but all the19

neighbors came expecting to get answers about this20

thing that was starting to happen behind them.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.22

MS. GADDIS: And he did not come until23

June, I believe it was June 6 when I made a great24

point.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, but to be1

absolutely clear, we have ruled on timeliness back2

that far, and we found that it was timely, the3

submission of the appeal. We're now at a new era of4

timeliness, and that is the fact of last we had asked5

that the full documentation for the presentation of6

the appeal of the foundation permit be put in. If you7

recall, I actually leaned on the owner's8

representative to produce the documents9

So now we are entertaining the fact of10

whether additional documentation is required from the11

Board's perspective to hear the full appeal in the12

foundation permit.13

Mr. Etherly, I thought maybe you were14

heading in a direction of a motion, but let me hear15

from others if there are other comments, or a motion.16

MR. ETHERLY: Mr. Chair, I would --17

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Mr. Chairman, I18

thought Ms. Mitten had made a motion. Am I wrong?19

MS. MITTEN: I have not made a motion.20

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: All right,21

thank you.22

MR. RICE: Mr. Chairman?23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.24

MR. RICE: I would like to say that we25
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would love to be able to provide you as part of our1

burden of proof the full set of drawings. I went to2

DCRA immediately following the last meeting to obtain3

those drawings, and those drawings are not to be4

found. If that's part of our burden of proof, those5

drawings and a complete set of drawings should be6

available to us through DCRA.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.8

MR. RICE: And the other point is that9

part of the concern by the neighbors about this10

project was that they looked at permits and saw things11

happening on the site that didn't appear to be what12

the permit said. That was part of the original13

concern.14

So, one, we don't have access to the15

permit through DCRA, and secondly, even if we had the16

very detailed drawings, there was concern that those17

drawings, including the HPRB concept design weren't18

being followed. So, the extent to which we could rely19

on those drawings as part of proving what the20

foundation was going to do or not going to do puts us21

in a difficult position.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, and I think23

you've heard from the Board their understanding of24

that position. I would say the last time we were in25
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hearing, those documents should have been part of your1

case, and the difficulties we actually continued to2

today to allow you to get that documentation, and it3

seems that we are here again wanting of information to4

establish this appeal.5

All right, anyone else?6

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Mr. Chairman, I7

make a motion that we request drawing number A-11 and8

postpone this case until we review that document.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is there a second?10

MS. MITTEN: I'll second it, given what I11

know the alternative is.12

MR. BENNETT: Excuse me, Mr. Chair?13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.14

MR. BENNETT: You're making a request for15

drawing A-11. Could you specify which permit that16

drawing goes to?17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Probably not, but I18

would try. It would be attendant to the permit that19

documents A --20

MR. BENNETT: So, is that permit number B21

as in boy, 445856? That was issued on May 28, 2002?22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's the permit23

under appeal, is it not?24

MR. BENNETT: Yes, it is.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That would be it,1

then.2

MR. BENNETT: Okay.3

MR. ETHERLY: Just in speaking to the4

motion, Mr. Chairman, I'm going to kind of stand by my5

guns on this one, and I'm not convinced that even with6

the provision of that documentation that we're still7

going to be at a materially different point on the8

next go-around. I continue to have the concern that9

we are, in effect, shifting the burden of proof from10

the Appellant in this case to the Appellee, and the11

intervening party, the District of Columbia. So, I12

will not be supporting the motion, Mr. Chairman.13

Thank you.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.15

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Mr. Etherly,16

don't you think you need to see it to make that17

decision?18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, do you think19

you need to see that?20

MR. ETHERLY: No, ma'am. Burden of proof21

here. Burden of proof is on the Appellant. It's not22

incumbent upon this body to make the case for an23

Appellant that comes before the Board.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Ms. Mitten?25
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MS. MITTEN: I would just like to suggest1

that the role that we're playing at this juncture is2

not making their case. It's getting them access to a3

document that they have heretofore not had access to4

that at least I and perhaps a few other people believe5

is important to evaluating whether or not the6

foundation permit was issued in error.7

The only thing that we're trying to help8

them do is get plan A-11. We're not trying to make9

their case. We're just trying to get access to10

documentation that they don't have access to11

otherwise. I want to be clear about that when we come12

back, if we get that far.13

MS. GADDIS: Mr. Chair?14

MR. ETHERLY: I absolutely understand, and15

--16

MS. GADDIS: Mr. Chair?17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Actually, I'm going18

to have you turn off your mike. We're in the middle19

of a motion with the deliberation of a motion which is20

an official move by this Board, so I can't have any21

testimony as we're doing that. Others? Mr. Zaidain?22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: The whole situation23

is frustrating to me because it seems like we were in24

this position two hearings ago.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.1

MR. ZAIDAIN: I mean, I agree with what we2

need to look at and what we need to determine in terms3

of the foundation. One of my concerns is, and given4

this Board's luck, I can see this happening, is that5

we're going to get sheet A-11 and it's not going to6

tell us what we want to know.7

If we're going to go down this path, why8

don't we just tell DCRA or whoever just to give us a9

plan showing how high the foundation was coming out of10

the ground, and we can deliberate it from there. I11

don't think specifying A-11, if we're going to go this12

route, which I'm still not entirely comfortable with,13

why don't we just cut to the chase and find out14

exactly what is it we want to know and then deliberate15

it from there.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Well said,17

Mr. Zaidain. First of all, Ms. Mitten, in terms of18

not making the case, I somewhat agree except we are19

the ones that have been pouring through these drawings20

and then asking and evidencing what we actually need21

in our own deliberative process in reviewing this22

case.23

So, we are being very, if not making a24

case, we're being of great assistance. I don't have25
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any problem with that, and I think the whole Board is1

very sympathetic and possibly empathetic to the2

community in trying to pull together an appeal. An3

appeal is a very difficult thing to do in any project4

or position.5

However, we have on the record submissions6

that indicate that the foundation permit and the7

foundation structure was not above four feet. We have8

the two documents that were submitted by the owner to9

the Appellant that indicate the documents for which10

the permit was based.11

I think we have looked extensively at that12

and also at 2503.2 which indicates and directly says13

that a structure, not including a building, no part of14

which is more than four feet above the grade at any15

point may occupy any yard required under the16

provisions of this title. Therefore, if the17

foundation is within the side yard, it's being18

appealed for not -- it's being appealed for19

noncompliance with the side yard regulations, it all20

falls apart on itself.21

So, I'm perfectly satisfied that we have22

what we need to move ahead, and I would not support23

the motion to ask for a continuation for the24

additional documentation.25
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MR. ZAIDAIN: Mr. Chairman, that point I1

would concur with you.2

MS. MITTEN: Well, if I could just have3

one final thought since I'm fighting a losing battle,4

just to satisfy myself that I've said everything, Mr.5

Chairman, I think you have a representation from the6

intervenor that the foundation was not more than four7

feet out of the ground and you have a representation8

by the Appellant that it was.9

The way we could seek to reconcile that is10

to look at A-11. So, I would just urge you not to11

rely without evidence to the contrary, rely on one12

representation over another without good reason. I13

think A-11 is the reason.14

MR. ZAIDAIN: I agree with you, but we've15

also heard testimony that the two sheets we have in16

front of us are what the foundation permit was issued17

upon, so we're going to be getting a sheet for a18

permit that has not been appealed.19

MS. MITTEN: I think my point earlier was20

if DCRA issued a foundation permit after looking at21

only two drawings and they didn't know how far the22

foundation came out of the ground, they should have23

looked at it because how would they know otherwise24

whether the foundation would occupy a required side25
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yard or not? I think I'm done now.1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I think the2

Appellant actually in exploration was indicating that3

there was a portion on a bay which may not have been4

to the property that's under the appeal of the address5

but maybe one of the adjacent, and had indicated that6

the foundation was just at grade or just above it.7

But there it is. Any last comments? Then8

let me ask for all those --9

MR. ZAIDAIN: Can we have some10

clarification on the motion real quick to make sure I11

understand?12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Indeed, indeed. I'm13

going to call for all those in favor of the motion.14

The motion before us is to continue this and request15

the document A-11. So, I can restate that for16

clarification. Is everyone clear?17

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: That would deal18

with the foundation height.19

MR. ZAIDAIN: And we are confident that A-20

11 will show the foundation height?21

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: We could amend22

the motion, Mr. Chair and say and/or documentation23

that would show the foundation height, A-11 and or.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is that acceptable25
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to you, Ms. Mitten?1

MS. MITTEN: Sure.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, so the motion3

is so amended. It needs restating? Mr. Zaidain, are4

you clear, everyone clear? I'd ask for all those in5

favor of the amended motion signify by saying aye.6

(Chorus of ayes.)7

And opposed?8

MR. ETHERLY: Nay.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Opposed. With that,10

let's bring even further clarification now what we're11

going to do.12

MS. BAILEY: Excuse me, Mr. Chairman. Who13

were the Board members who were opposed to that14

motion?15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That was myself and16

Mr. Etherly.17

MS. BAILEY: Thank you, sir.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: You're very welcome.19

The Board has now approved the motion to continue20

this case, and the request for the documentation to21

establish or documentation A-11 or that which would22

establish the height of the foundation above grade23

that is attendant to the permit.24

Are there any questions of clarification25
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needed?1

MS. MITTEN: Mr. Chairman, I would offer2

by way of clarification that DCRA cooperate with the3

Appellant in providing this documentation to the4

Board. I mean, we can only request that they5

cooperate.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's true. Okay,7

let's start the questions of clarification.8

MR. RICE: Mr. Chair?9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.10

MR. RICE: Would you be accepting11

photographs?12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No. Right now,13

we're strictly documenting. I mean, this is --14

MR. RICE: No, I'm talking about -- the15

motion was for and/or other documentation to show the16

foundation plans. If you don't mind me interjecting,17

Mr. Chair, the one point that I think we need18

clarification was exactly what Ms. Mitten summarized,19

was in the issuing of the permit, was the foundation20

higher than four feet because DCRA should have looked21

at that. That's the only thing we need. The22

photographs, written submissions, or anything.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: For further24

clarification, right now it is the burden of the25
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government to show what they reviewed in order to1

approve this permit, and that's really where it goes2

to, is how they could have established that this was3

less than four feet above grade.4

MS. BROWN: Could I ask for clarification5

as well, Mr. Griffis, Mr. Chairman?6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.7

MS. BROWN: I just want to make sure I8

understand that if you're getting to that sole issue9

of how high it comes up out of the ground, will you10

also be addressing the issue of whether a foundation11

constitutes a dwelling that needs a side yard?12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Would we be13

entertaining whether a foundation is a dwelling that14

requires a side yard?15

MS. BROWN: Yes. In our submission, we16

clearly stated that only a dwelling requires a side17

yard, not a foundation, and you haven't addressed that18

issue.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's true.20

MS. GADDIS: May I say something to that?21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.22

MS. GADDIS: All right. I think that --I23

don't know all of the ways you look at something, but24

I would say you do not need to be blinded by the25
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actual circumstances of whether or not a foundation1

needs a side yard. This is not just a foundation2

anymore. As in Webster's Dictionary, the foundation3

and the structure become one.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I understand that.5

Believe me, I have full understanding of your point6

and where you're trying to go with it, but no, we7

can't just walk away from it. What's being cited8

right now in terms of dwelling and foundation is in9

the regulations. We could act any way we want to, and10

I can guarantee you the attorney down at the end of11

the line will either reprimand us or will not be able12

to write the order that we would want produced.13

Our hands are very closely tied to these14

regulations. So, if we have a legal argument, that is15

what we and have to entertain. So yes, we are now16

looking specifically at a foundation and a foundation17

as defined in the permit documentation.18

What you are appealing is the government's19

action and its correctness to have issued that permit.20

MS. GADDIS: May I ask one more thing,21

that our expert be allowed to speak, Mr. Lyle Sher.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Expert in what?23

MS. GADDIS: Well, he has been zoning24

chairman for several years for the Capital Hill25
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Restoration Society, and before that he's been on the1

zoning committee for a number of years, and he has not2

yet had any chance to say anything.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Well, let me4

hear from Ms. Mitten.5

MS. MITTEN: On Ms. Brown's point, and6

this can be flushed out in more detail if it is7

required, but I don't think that we need to go beyond8

it today. 405.1 Says in an R-2, R-3, R-4 or R-59

District, a one-family detached dwelling shall be10

subject to side yard requirements. It goes on and it11

speaks of dwellings.12

But then it says in 405.4, except as13

provided in Section 405 -- oh, I'm sorry, that's not14

right. Oh, except as provided in Sections -- oh,15

that's not it either. That's because it's not there.16

I think what's open to interpretation, Mr.17

Chairman, is in 2503.1, there's the reference, as Ms.18

Brown has represented, that the side yard is required19

for the dwelling, but in 2503.1, it says except for20

the structures specified in the exception set forth in21

this section, every part of a yard required under the22

provisions of this title shall be open and23

unobstructed to the sky from the ground up.24

Then in 2503.2, a structure, not including25
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a building, no part of which is more than four feet1

above the graded at any point may occupy any yard2

required under the provisions of this title.3

I guess that would be the point at which4

the Board would have to make a determination about5

whether or not the foundation was the end product that6

was contemplated, so that it would not be a dwelling7

in and of itself or part of a dwelling. It would just8

be --9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I don't think that's10

what we're contemplating.11

MS. MITTEN: Ms. Brown is asking us12

whether or not we are going to rule on this issue.13

MS. MONROE: Mr. Chairman, can I have a14

moment?15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.16

MS. MONROE: The definition of dwelling is17

a building designed or used for human habitation. The18

definition of building is a structure having a roof19

supported by columns or walls for the shelter,20

support, or enclosure of persons, animals, or chattel.21

If it's not a building, then it can't be a dwelling.22

If it doesn't have a roof, it can't be a building.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Can a foundation be24

a building?25
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MS. MONROE: I don't think so because it1

doesn't have a roof. Therefore, it wouldn't be a2

dwelling.3

MS. MITTEN: But can a foundation be a4

structure?5

MS. MONROE: Yes, I would say yes, but a6

structure doesn't have to have -- in other words, not7

every building -- every building is a structure but8

not every structure is a building.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So your reading, in10

fact, is that the foundation does not require the11

analysis of the side yard?12

MS. MONROE: Right, because it wouldn't be13

a dwelling. Correct.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Does that, in that15

opinion, does that render this appeal moot?16

MR. RICE: Mr. Chair?17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Hold on, let me hear18

this answer.19

MS. MONROE: As you asking me?20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.21

MS. MONROE: But if it's above -- well,22

that's a good question. I suppose if it's not above23

four feet, it could be in the yard anyway, and if it24

is above four feet and is not a dwelling, then it25
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would not need a side yard.1

MS. MITTEN: If I could just interject one2

thought which I think -- I think this is appropriately3

an interpretation by the Board because for the reasons4

that the ANC representatives have said, this was never5

contemplated to exist on its own. This was6

contemplated to be part of something larger.7

While we're putting blinders on because of8

the permit that was appealed, should we put blinders9

on to the extent to create a fiction that what was10

contemplated to be built was only the foundation? I11

think there's room for interpretation there.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, but aren't we13

then going back to amending the appeal?14

MS. MITTEN: No, because I think that it's15

a question of deciding whether or not the foundation16

would constitute a structure occupying a required17

yard.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: See, I differ. I19

think the proper action would have been is to appeal20

the building permit because that is what would have21

encroached upon the side yard, and that that action22

wasn't taken. We may never know whether that was23

correct or not.24

MR. ZAIDAIN: Mr. Chair?25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.1

MR. ZAIDAIN: This sounds like an2

excellent executive session that we've had in the3

past. We had a motion that is passed. We've4

requested some additional documentation.5

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: We need to move6

on.7

MR. ZAIDAIN: If I could just suggest that8

we set it for next week possibly and dispose of it as9

quickly as possible, is my suggestion.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Let's look at the11

schedule.12

MS. BAILEY: Mr. Chairman?13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, ma'am.14

MS. BAILEY: If I could just say that keep15

in mind that the plans have to come in from DCRA, and16

I'm assuming the property owner would want to respond17

in some way. So, I'm not sure if next week is18

sufficient time.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is there a time20

needed for response to this document?21

MR. SHER: I guess we're sort of at a loss22

because we don't think that that's relevant to the23

decision you're making because the foundation permit24

is what you had. A-11 talks about walls, but that's25
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not part of the foundation. What's the foundation is1

the footings which are shown here as 10 by 24 concrete2

blocks. So, if we need to respond to that, no, we3

don't need to respond to that. These plans stand on4

their own.5

MS. GADDIS: Mr. Chairman?6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.7

MS. GADDIS: There has been a gigantic8

point made by the builder that he wanted to use the9

garage wall of the neighbors.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And I understand11

that.12

MS. GADDIS: As part of his foundation.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I understand that.14

My difficulty is the Board has passed a motion that is15

directing it to action. So, following that, we need16

the submission of A-11 or that documentation attendant17

to the permit, foundation permit.18

MR. ETHERLY: And Mr. Chair, that19

submission goes to whom? Does that come to the Board?20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Well, actually, as21

I'm explaining this, I think the point of the whole22

issuance of the discussion of dwelling goes to the23

question of whether even above four feet, would the24

foundation have been needed to be analyzed. Was the25
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distance above grade actually required? I mean, that1

does put a new light on the fact of whether we need to2

proceed in that fashion.3

So, I would say we take three minutes to4

figure that out definitively, and then I can move5

ahead to give instructions on what we're doing, and6

that discussion was, and I don't know if we heard7

definitively from Ms. Monroe, but that does go to if8

this was not a dwelling, does it actually come under9

any sort of side yard requirements, of which this is10

what is being appealed.11

MR. SHER: Mr. Chairman?12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.13

MR. SHER: We have been attempting to get14

the drawings from the job site brought here.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's why we're16

delaying. We figured you were doing that.17

MR. SHER: We think they're here, but I18

haven't seen them, so I'm not sure they brought the19

right drawings or whether this is correct. If the20

Board would give me a minute to look at what's coming21

in the door, in a couple of minutes, we may have an22

answer for you. I don't know if A-11 is in it, which23

is why I didn't want to say anything until we knew we24

had it, but if you're on the verge of that decision,25
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we may have it here.1

MR. RICE: Mr. Chair, brief continuance,2

Mr. Chairman?3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, okay, last4

word.5

MR. RICE: I just wanted to point out on6

the permit itself, this is the foundation permit.7

It's conditioned upon HPRB concept approval, which was8

historically appropriate dwellings that weren't9

approving a historically appropriate foundation.10

MS. BROWN: Mr. Chairman, I'm going to11

object to any reference to HPRB. That has no12

jurisdiction before you.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I would agree. I14

understand your point.15

MR. RICE: I'm merely pointing out what's16

on the plan.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No, I understand18

that, and I'm sorry that I can't be more definitive in19

expressing what we have to look at, but we're going to20

take five, and we'll be back.21

(Whereupon, the foregoing matter22

went off the record at 3:45 p.m.23

and went back on the record at24

3:50 p.m.)25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Let's get started.1

MR. SHER: Mr. Chairman, if I may, what we2

have is sheet A-11, which is a typical detail sheet3

out of the house building permit set. That's the only4

A-11 there is. I actually can't leave it with you5

because it's from the official stamped plans, and I6

need to take it back to the job site when we're done,7

but I'm happy to offer it to you if you want to see8

it.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And you're hoping10

there's no inspectors right now looking for a permit.11

MR. SHER: Well, that's also true, but I'm12

told that there aren't at the moment.13

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Let's take a14

look at it, but we also asked for and/or any plan that15

would establish the foundation height.16

MS. BAILEY: Mr. Chair, we're going to17

need to keep a copy for the record.18

MR. SHER: I know, but I can't give you19

that one. I'll have to make one and bring it, and20

send it to you.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Open up the permit22

plan?23

MS. BROWN: Can we be off the record for a24

moment?25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.1

(Whereupon, the foregoing matter2

went off the record at 3:56 p.m.3

and went back on the record at4

4:02 p.m.)5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Let's6

reconvene. We have for the record's sake been7

provided with the original permit document of A-118

which was under the direction of the Board. The Board9

has taken a look at it. We will make a copy, submit10

it to the record, return this original before the11

people have to leave.12

Do I hear comments from Board members13

about what is seen on A-11 and its definitiveness or14

non-definitiveness?15

MR. ZAIDAIN: I see a section that appears16

that has a note of measurement to grade, and it17

appears, although it's not noted, to be less than four18

feet, in my mind. That would be Section A-11-A.19

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: We have a20

measurement up to grade at 3'6" and then the21

continuation of that not established, so that it does22

not really give us what we asked for, which was the23

height of the foundation.24

MR. ETHERLY: Mr. Chair, I'm inclined at25
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best to agree with Mr. Zaidain's assessment. Without1

having to resort back to the transcript, I believe the2

request, for the benefit of my colleague Mrs. Renshaw,3

was for A-11, and we have A-11 in front of us.4

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: A-11 and/or Mr.5

Curtis.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Etherly.7

MR. ETHERLY: Yes.8

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Curtis Etherly.9

MR. ETHERLY: Mr. Chair, I mean, I want to10

be sensitive to our procedural posture in that we11

still are working under a motion of continuance. It12

would be my understanding that we have had the13

continuance and have received documentation consistent14

with the request of this Board. If it is indeed15

appropriate, I would move for dismissal, but I'm16

willing to open for additional discussion here. I'm17

just, you know, once again, this brings the scenario18

to bear that my colleague, Mrs. Mitten, contemplated,19

which was where does this end? If this document20

doesn't get us to it, what other document will, and if21

that document doesn't get us to the finish line, where22

do we go from there? This has to have an end point.23

MS. MITTEN: I think the concern about24

whether or not A-11 would tell the tale was the reason25
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why Ms. Renshaw amended her motion to say or other1

drawings that would illustrate for the Board the2

extent of the foundation above grade if, in fact, it3

does extend above grade.4

The little section that Mr. Zaidain made5

reference to, the purpose of the section is to6

illustrate one aspect of the construction of the7

foundation. It doesn't show the entire foundation.8

So, I don't think that can be relied upon as showing9

the extent of it.10

So, I think that, you know, we need to11

have -- we've done this before, you know, to ask for12

the full set of drawings so that we can -- I mean, if13

this is what the ZA looked at, then the ZA didn't look14

at everything that he should have. I mean, that's15

what we want. What did he look at in order to make16

this determination.17

MR. BENNETT: Mr. Chairman, may I be18

heard?19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.20

MR. BENNETT: I would like for the Zoning21

Administrator to explain to the Board just what is22

examined when someone applies for a foundation permit.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That would be24

timely.25
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MR. ETHERLY: Wonderful suggestion.1

MS. MITTEN: Before we get into this,2

although you know, I'm sure everybody would like to3

hear that, we're getting -- we're straying4

periodically into what is properly part of a hearing.5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Well, yes and no,6

Ms. Mitten. I'm willing to allow this in the fact7

that the motion was asking for any documentation that8

would establish how the foundation was approved, and9

so that's where we're going. We've asked for the10

drawing documentation. That hasn't produced the11

definitiveness that this Board's looking for. So, I12

think we're looking for clarification now that13

hopefully will.14

MR. BENNETT: There's been an inference15

that what was examined was not the appropriate16

document to be examined, and I wanted to clarify for17

the Board that what was examined in the issuance of18

the foundation permit.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.20

MR. KELLY: In fact, if you look on Sheet21

A-11, and the reason I asked to clarify which permit22

you would want it for, that A-11 page would not have23

been part of the foundation plan. We would have24

looked at where the building footprint was set, which25
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would be on the builder's plat, or commonly called a1

site plan, and the possibly the engineers would want2

to see the design of the actual footing, footing size3

and the interior bearing points and so forth.4

When we approve a set of plans, each page5

that's applicable to DCMR 11 receives a stamp that6

indicates that. You'll notice on A-11 there is no7

stamp from the Zoning because it's not applicable to8

issuing a permit, and to confirm that it complies with9

Title 11.10

The stamp will occur on pages that are11

applicable to Title 11.12

MR. ETHERLY: So, I guess to me now the13

question is are there pages that illustrate this14

height issue that we're trying to sort out?15

MR. KELLY: There would be no requirement16

that we ask for that to issue approval from zoning.17

There may be pages that are implicit to the18

construction of the dwelling, but not the issue here19

on the foundation.20

MS. MITTEN: If I could just -- I also21

notice that there is no stamp on the foundation plans22

that we were provided. Let me ask a couple of23

questions, and maybe you can't answer this particular24

one because it's not a zoning issue if zoning doesn't25
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look at the foundation. What is the extent of the1

foundation -- where does the foundation end and the2

building begin, or is the foundation merely a3

horizontal slab? Help me understand that.4

MR. KELLY: Well, that's a question that5

you can't answer. I mean, a foundation could go to6

the roof line on a concrete building. It would just7

be a continuation.8

MS. MITTEN: Okay.9

MR. KELLY: So, I mean, in a wood frame10

dwelling, in my opinion, the foundation would stop at11

the bottom plate. So, wherever the sole plate or the12

bottom plate was attached to the foundation through13

anchor bolts, that would be where it would stop in my14

mind.15

MS. MITTEN: Okay, so let me just follow16

up on what you said, which is in some cases, the17

foundation could go to the roof line, in which case it18

would be appropriate for a foundation plan to be19

reviewed for zoning, who is it that decides whether or20

not the foundation plan -- is it just always a matter21

of course that the foundation plan --22

MR. KELLY: As long as the yards are23

depicted, there's no need for Zoning to see -- it24

could go indefinite.25
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MS. MITTEN: But what I'm -- let me just1

finish my question or let me ask a smaller question.2

Do you see, does the Zoning Administrator see3

foundation plans to review them for zoning compliance?4

MR. KELLY: For foundations only?5

MS. MITTEN: Yes.6

MR. KELLY: Yes.7

MS. MITTEN: Okay, so then there's no8

stamp on the foundation plan that we have?9

MR. KELLY: Our stamp would be on the10

application, and I'm guessing that since it was11

foundation only, it was probably a walk-through12

permit. So, it's done in what's called the war room,13

and then by signing the back of the application, the14

zoning technician is approving it at that point.15

There would also be a builder's plat. I16

don't know where it is in this file, that would17

indicate where the walls are lined up. It's done on a18

surveyor's map, and then it's also done after the19

foundation is, the concrete is placed, that's surveyed20

again to make sure that the walls are, in fact, where21

they were approved by Zoning.22

MS. MITTEN: Okay, and what does the23

builder's plat show about the extent of the foundation24

coming out of the ground?25
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MR. KELLY: It doesn't.1

MS. MITTEN: It doesn't show anything?2

MR. KELLY: No.3

MS. MITTEN: But when you review the4

foundation, you're reviewing it as if -- let me ask5

you, are you reviewing it as if the dimensions or the6

outline, the footprint of the building, is going to7

rise vertically to the extent of the number of stories8

that are on the permit application?9

MR. KELLY: Not necessarily. We're10

looking at the footprint and side yards and rear yard11

and front yard if applicable.12

MS. MITTEN: Okay.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Does that change14

your understanding of whether our motion has been15

facilitated, and there's a new direction to be taken,16

Ms. Mitten?17

MS. MITTEN: I have to be perfectly honest18

about where my head is at right now since you are19

pressing me to say something. I had to backtrack, but20

this illustrates the point I think that the ANC21

started with, which is, you know, it all kind of22

blends together after awhile and so, you know, it23

becomes very difficult to isolate the foundation24

permit for our scrutiny.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. If I follow1

that logic, then we would actually go back to somewhat2

where we began, and I would suggest that next we meet,3

we would pick up a motion of timeliness.4

MS. MITTEN: I'm not advocating -- I'm5

just saying -- I'm not advocating that we go back and6

take that up. I'm just saying that that is what is7

making this so difficult is that there's an8

artificiality injected into this by looking at the9

foundation permit only.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes. I totally11

agree, and I think this is a hopefully very unique12

situation that we're in.13

MS. BROWN: Mr. Griffis, may I respond?14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.15

MS. BROWN: I think part of the trouble16

with trying to separate it is the assumption that a17

foundation can be a dwelling, and it cannot, and if18

you get back to that first threshold issue, this all19

goes away.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So even a foundation21

that ran to the roof line would not be a dwelling22

because, in fact, it wouldn't have a floor and a roof?23

MS. BROWN: It does not have a roof, and24

it's not meant for human habitation.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And your point is1

that then that would not actually be falling within2

the requirement of the side yard?3

MS. BROWN: Correct. If they stopped and4

did not have any -- built only the foundation, no side5

yard or building issues are created.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. With that7

idea, first of all, do Board members understand that?8

(No response.)9

Boy, that's not a resounding10

understanding. However, I'm assuming that they do.11

Knowing that, did you want to address that point?12

MR. RICE: I would just ask that the Board13

look at the permit itself, the foundation permit14

itself and the many references in that permit to the15

concept approval for a dwelling and a structure. I'm16

saying that it's linked, and the community understood17

it to be linked together, especially because we're in18

a historic district, and there is that, you know, the19

historic structure that goes along with the20

foundation.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Well, there22

it is, then, Board members. We have no more time for23

this today. I need to know where we go next. Is24

there further action that the Board is prepared to do25
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now, or is there a basis for setting this for another1

time? We're going to need what we do when we2

reconvene.3

I would be perfectly open and almost -- I4

think the last piece on this is actually a motion to5

dismiss the appeal based on the fact that the6

foundation permit as has been document and has been7

supplemented for documentation, even outside that,8

drawings attendant to the permit, have established the9

fact that this was a foundation, a foundation that10

although -- actually, let me ask for a second, and I11

can speak to the motion.12

MR. ETHERLY: Seconded, Mr. Chair.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you, Mr.14

Etherly. The appeal of the permit for the foundation15

does not as we have heard argued establish a dwelling,16

and therefore, this habitable dwelling would be17

required to come under compliance with the side yard18

setbacks or conceivably the side yard setback which19

would set us into an appeal of an error by the Zoning20

Administrator in issuing the permit.21

There was, I think, no substantive or22

basis shown at this point with the motion that was23

before us to dismiss, no substance to support that24

one, there was an error. The initial error can be25
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established what the error was and rather -- well, and1

in addition, that the appeal of the permit would have2

had to have gone to the analysis that would have3

created the error.4

MR. ETHERLY: Mr. Chair, as seconder of5

the motion, I agree wholeheartedly with your6

assessment. Thank you.7

MS. MITTEN: Mr. Chairman, I am going to8

reluctantly vote in favor of the motion to dismiss,9

and I say that because my sympathies are with the10

Appellant, and I mean, I don't mean my sympathies are11

with them because I think that they would win on12

appeal. It's just the struggle has been difficult and13

the struggle that we've gone through today has been14

difficult.15

I do, particularly as a representative of16

the Zoning Commission, think that the technical17

reading of the ordinance is meaningful, and it's the18

technical interpretation that I think you are19

advocating in making the motion to dismiss. Given20

that I think I pride myself on abiding by the21

technical interpretations of the ordinance because,22

you know, being a member of the Commission, we do23

labor over what it says.24

So, I will support the motion.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Others?1

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Mr. Chairman, I2

have difficulties with this because I don't think that3

we're at the point where we should be dismissing. I4

had asked for a continuance. The and/or was important5

in order to get something that would establish the6

foundation height. We had a wee continuance.7

I don't think that technically that's what8

I had in mind, but I'm not convinced that there is no9

other document establishing foundation height that we10

asked for. So, I cannot support a motion to dismiss11

out of hand. I understand where Ms. Mitten is coming12

from as far as the struggle is very difficult.13

Certainly it is.14

The ANC, the community, has asked for15

documentation that would help us get to a conclusion16

quickly and has been denied that, was not able to get17

that, and I'm sorry that this is rather an elongated18

case, protracted case, but we're not there yet, and I19

think it's premature to dismiss it.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you.21

MR. ZAIDAIN: Considering this proceeding22

I think is draining everybody in the room, I will not23

prolong the debate other than to say that I will agree24

with Ms. Mitten on the issue, and I think the25
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confusion here leads us back to the point where we1

said, where we identified the problems of appealing a2

foundation permit. I think it's been admirable of3

this Board that we've tried to work through it. I4

think we've given deference to the ANC and the5

Appellant in that regard, and I think considering the6

fact that this is I think the third hearing we've had7

on this, I don't think that we are unduly cutting them8

off, so to speak, on the appeal.9

I think we requested documents. I think10

it was made apparent by the subsequent submission11

after we made the continuance that the issue was not12

exactly what I had thought we could address, and that13

led me back to the fact that dealing with the14

foundation permit is problematic and not the direction15

this Board should go. So, I'll vote in favor of the16

motion.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Any others? Very18

well, I'd ask for all those in favor of the motion to19

dismiss to signify by saying aye.20

(Chorus of ayes.)21

And opposed?22

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: Opposed.23

MS. BAILEY: The vote is recorded as 4-1-024

to deny or to dismiss the appeal. The motion was made25
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by Mr. Griffis, seconded by Mr. Etherly. Mr. Zaidain1

and Mrs. Mitten are in support, Mrs. Renshaw is2

opposed. I guess the only outstanding matter, Mr.3

Chairman, is the plan that you have in front of you,4

A-11. We do need a copy of that, and we don't have5

the -- please don't give it back to him until we6

decide.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right, and so that8

it's on the record, we are requiring a copy for that,9

and I'm sure for any other reason, we will levy fines10

for that reason if we don't get it into the record,11

jurisdiction or not. So, we absolutely would hope12

you'd send that out now and get it back in.13

I appreciate everyone's patience. I14

appreciate everyone's effort at this. I hope there is15

great understanding.16

With that, let us move on to the next case17

in the afternoon, and when staff is ready, we can call18

the case.19

MS. BAILEY: Application No. 16938 of The20

Most Worshipful Prince Hall Grand Lodge, pursuant to21

11 DCMR 3104.1 for a special exception to establish an22

accessory parking lot under Section 214 pursuant to 1123

DCMR 3103.2, a variance from the requirement that the24

parking spaces be located within 200 feet of the use25
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to which they are accessory under subsection 214.3,1

and a variance from the requirement that accessory2

parking spaces be contiguous to or separated only by3

an alley from the use to which they are an accessory4

under Section 214.4. The property is located in the5

R-4 District at premises 1902 and 1906 Vermont Avenue6

N.W. It's in Square 333.7

Mr. Chairman, as we said previously or on8

previous occasions when this case was called, the9

Applicant is requesting relief for 21 parking spaces,10

and the site does exclude Lots 824 and 825. So, the11

lot in question today is Lot 827.12

Is there anyone here who needs to be sworn13

in who was not here previously and who will be giving14

testimony today?15

Okay, please stand here to take the oath.16

Do you solemnly swear or affirm that the testimony17

you are about to give in this proceeding will be the18

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth?19

Thank you.20

Mr. Chairman, when we last left this case21

February 25, the discussion was we would start with22

the Office of Planning today. I think there may be23

some preliminary matter before that. I'm not quite24

sure.25
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MR. JOHNSON: My memory was that when we1

last left, because of the traffic study that was sort2

of sprung on all of us by Mr. George, you indicated3

that we wanted to have Mr. George back to be cross4

examination, that we informed the Masons of that, and5

that Mr. George come today.6

We did inform Mr. Nunley that we did want7

Mr. George back today, and we're asking that he come8

now, but I do understand he's not here.9

MR. NUNLEY: Chairman Griffis, Mr. George10

gave his testimony and was cross examined. The Board11

asked that he provide some information, and he12

provided that information by letter because he was13

unable to be here today. The letter is in the record,14

and Mr. Johnson has been served a copy of that letter.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: The letter is dated16

14 March 2003?17

MR. NUNLEY: That's correct.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Mr. Johnson, does19

this answer the questions that you would have proposed20

in cross examination?21

MR. JOHNSON: No. This letter, by the22

way, was served one hour ago on me, and no, it doesn't23

begin to answer the questions. What I might suggest,24

if I could is, we planned to do a motion for judgment,25
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which may make this issue moot. But, to the extent1

that it remains at the end of the hearing today, and2

to the extent that it's not continued, I would suggest3

if it's continued, you simply order Mr. George back,4

and we'll take him out of turn.5

But to the extent that we need him by the6

end of today for a decision, I would suggest that I7

try and make a proffer of what I'm trying to get from8

Mr. George, and maybe Mr. Nunley would agree.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: If I follow you10

correctly, if you read that the Board is making a11

decision today, you're going to have difficulty12

without having those questions answered by Mr. George?13

MR. JOHNSON: I would.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.15

MR. JOHNSON: Either agreed to by Mr.16

Nunley that Mr. George would testify as I request or17

feeling that having Mr. George here to testify before18

you.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Well, it20

sounds like there are very specific issues that you21

are going to focus on in terms of the traffic study,22

the one that Mr. George presented. I would suggest23

this. Let's continue with this, utilize the dear time24

that we have, go to the government reports. When we25
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get to the presentation of your case, you can outline1

that or be as specific as possible. You may even want2

to highlight what it is that is of discrepancy or3

controversy with you, and then we'll figure out where4

we are when we get to that point.5

MR. JOHNSON: Very well, Your Honor. We6

would then ask that we be permitted to cross Mr.7

Jordan before we continue with Office of Planning.8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: How do you do that?9

MR. JOHNSON: You say how?10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes. I'm prepared11

to go to Office of Planning right now.12

MR. JOHNSON: And I guess what I would say13

was we didn't have an opportunity to ask Mr. Jordan14

the questions we need to ask of him at the last15

hearing, and we would ask that we do that now.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Mr. Jordan?17

MR. JOHNSON: Aaron Jordan, yes.18

MR. NUNLEY: Mr. Jordan didn't testify at19

the last hearing. There would be no cross.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right. Refresh my21

memory on who Mr. Jordan is, and forgive me, but this22

is the eighth case of the day.23

MR. JOHNSON: I can imagine.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Pardon me?25
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MR. JOHNSON: Mr. Jordan is the current1

grandmaster --2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Indeed, indeed,3

forgive me. I just need to have my roster up here.4

MR. ELLINGTON: Mr. Chair?5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.6

MR. ELLINGTON: May I just make a7

statement? Mr. George was told by the Board that he8

was dismissed and that he need not come back to the9

continuation of the hearing, that if he would send in10

some documentation as to answer some of the questions,11

that would be sufficient. That is what he was told.12

That is why he is not here today.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Mr. George?14

MR. ELLINGTON: Yes.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right, okay. We got16

that. All right. I can either look through all of my17

notes or you can tell me. Mr. Jordan did address the18

Board at one point, is that correct?19

MR. NUNLEY: No.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: He has not even21

addressed the Board. Okay, so there is no testimony22

or cross examination opportunity for that.23

MR. JOHNSON: Okay, although Mr. Jordan24

did submit a number of exhibits.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Submit documents.1

MR. JOHNSON: And I would think if nothing2

else, we could cross based on that.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And the opportunity4

last when we left, there wasn't ample time for you to5

do that?6

MR. JOHNSON: I think we simply ran out of7

time at -- I mean, we were still on the Applicant's8

case when we continued the case on February 25.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, and how many10

questions do you anticipate having, if so allowed?11

MR. JOHNSON: Fifteen, 20, with subparts.12

MR. NUNLEY: Chairman Griffis?13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.14

MR. NUNLEY: I don't believe that the15

recollection was correct. I don't think we ran out of16

time. I think we got to a point that you were going17

to call the Office of Planning for the Office of18

Planning report.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Oh, gosh.20

MR. NUNLEY: Cross had been completed at21

that point.22

MR. PARSONS: These questions are limited23

to the material that was received subsequent to the24

hearing, is that correct?25
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MR. JOHNSON: In fact, they wouldn't be.1

They would be anything Mr. Jordan signed or submitted2

in this record from its inception.3

MR. PARSONS: So why wouldn't it be4

appropriate for his representative who is here today5

to be answering these questions? Why do you need6

access to him?7

MR. JOHNSON: Well, in fact, if he has a8

representative that can answer the questions, we don't9

object. I don't know who that would be, and that's10

why I've asked for Mr. Jordan. What would that be?11

MR. PARSONS: Either myself or Mr.12

Ellington should be able to answer whatever questions13

relating to submissions.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: All right. Let's15

open an opportunity for the ending of cross16

examination of the Applicant's case at this time. I'm17

going to ask that you consolidate the questions just18

in the matter of effectiveness but also timeliness.19

So, unless there's any objection to that, let's move20

ahead with it.21

MR. JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, then if you are22

saying that we will do that at the end of the case23

when they present at the close of all of the other24

parties?25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No, their case has1

been presented.2

MR. JOHNSON: So the cross examination3

comes when then?4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right now.5

MR. JOHNSON: Oh, sorry.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. And as I7

understand, I'm doing this to Mr. Ellington and/or Mr.8

Nunley, correct?9

MR. NUNLEY: That's correct.10

MR. JOHNSON: All right. Who, Mr. Nunley,11

makes the decisions with respect to management of the12

parking lot for the Masons?13

MR. NUNLEY: Most Worshipful Grand Master14

Aaron R. Jordan at the present time.15

MR. JOHNSON: How long has Mr. Jordan been16

the Grand Master?17

MR. NUNLEY: December 14, 15, 2002.18

MR. JOHNSON: Why was this application for19

exception and variance not filed when your prior20

approval expired on June 4, 1992, more than ten years21

ago?22

MR. NUNLEY: Apparently that could have23

been an oversight.24

MR. JOHNSON: You're saying it was an25
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oversight by Mr. Jordan?1

MR. NUNLEY: No, no.2

MR. ELLINGTON: You're talking about 1992,3

right, is that correct?4

MR. JOHNSON: That's correct.5

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay. That's a question6

that I can't answer.7

MR. NUNLEY: It was obviously an oversight8

within the organization.9

MR. JOHNSON: For the record, it's by Mr.10

Jordan, is it not?11

MR. ELLINGTON: No. 1992, There was12

several, and because we change every two years, we13

have changed several grand masters during that period14

of time. So, it wouldn't be Mr. Jordan. Mr. Jordan15

just came on board.16

MR. JOHNSON: Why did Mr. Jordan allow 2817

parking spaces to be used when this Board indicated18

that a maximum of 21 should be used in their order of19

July 13, 1988?20

MR. ELLINGTON: I think that question was21

asked before to me, but I answered that up until 200222

I think it was, we had 21 parking spaces. We repaired23

our parking lot, and the contractor took it upon24

himself to restripe the parking lot at that time, as25
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he was repairing the parking lot.1

MR. JOHNSON: Did you ask him to restripe2

it back?3

MR. ELLINGTON: We are going to restripe4

it back, yes.5

MR. JOHNSON: Have you paid him for it?6

MR. ELLINGTON: We are going to restripe7

it back. We haven't paid him for it, no.8

MR. JOHNSON: Why did Mr. Jordan permit9

paying tenants to park on that lot?10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: What testimony is11

that related to?12

MR. JOHNSON: I believe the order, your13

prior BZA order does not allow paid parking.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.15

MR. JOHNSON: They may have parking by16

their own tenants.17

MR. NUNLEY: But is the question related18

to something that's been entered into?19

MR. JOHNSON: Mr. Ellington testified, I20

believe it was Mr. Ellington testified at the last21

hearing that they had paying members. They've had22

paying members use that parking lot.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Paying members. I'm24

not sure what that means. That's a more direct25
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question than leading the answer of and when did you1

stop it, isn't that? Have you ever charged or had2

tenants or rental spaces in the parking lot?3

MR. NUNLEY: And we have stopped that,4

sir. We spoke to that before, and we have stopped5

that.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Indeed, okay.7

MR. JOHNSON: And the question now is why8

did Mr. Jordan permit the --9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: But that's in the10

past. Why is that a concern for us now?11

MR. JOHNSON: Well, we have the same12

applicant before the Board, and we're going to have13

the same Applicant making the same decisions.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right, so we know of15

their past transgression. I'm not sure asking them16

why they did it back then is of use to us.17

MR. JOHNSON: Let me waive this question,18

of course, the intent of some of these questions is19

simply to show that the Board is -- we're asking the20

Board for conditions because we think that the Masons21

cannot and will not follow the Board's22

recommendations.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.24

MR. JOHNSON: Let me pass this question.25
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Thank you.1

When was the lot repaved, Mr. Ellington?2

MR. ELLINGTON: In December of 2002 I3

think it was.4

MR. JOHNSON: Do you have any drainage5

systems in the lot?6

MR. NUNLEY: There is a letter in the7

record that speaks to conversations that the lodge has8

had regarding the drainage with the appropriate9

authority. Unfortunately I don't have it here with10

me, but it is a matter of record.11

The letter was dated February 3, 2003.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is there an exhibit13

number on it?14

MR. NUNLEY: Oh, Exhibit 47, I'm sorry.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.16

MR. JOHNSON: I'm sorry, could you explain17

the letter, Mr. Nunley?18

MR. NUNLEY: This is a letter to the19

Office of Planning to Mr. Altman. Paragraph two20

indicates that the lodge was granted verbal permission21

by Charles Johnson of D.C. Water & Sewage Authority to22

access the WASA sewer system located in the alley23

adjacent to the parking for purposes of water drainage24

and run-off.25
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MR. JOHNSON: Mr. Nunley, you're familiar1

with the permit processes of the city, are you not?2

MR. NUNLEY: I'm familiar with the3

building permit processes, yes.4

MR. JOHNSON: And you're aware that in5

order to get a proper permit for a drainage, one does6

not get an oral permit, is that correct?7

MR. NUNLEY: I am aware that WASA, D.C.8

Water & Sewage Authority is the agency that determines9

what sewer systems are required, and they approve10

them. They determine whether a permit is necessary.11

MR. JOHNSON: And the Masons did not get a12

permit, did they, for this lot?13

MR. NUNLEY: For what purpose?14

MR. JOHNSON: For the water and sewer for15

drainage.16

MR. NUNLEY: Not that I'm aware of.17

MR. JOHNSON: In fact, your letter just18

says they got an oral okay to do this, is that19

correct?20

MR. NUNLEY: That's what the letter says,21

yes.22

MR. JOHNSON: And Mr. Nunley, you are23

aware that there would be a written approval, would24

there not be, from WASA?25
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MR. NUNLEY: That's possible.1

MR. JOHNSON: Mr. Ellington, when was the2

guard shack placed on the property?3

MR. ELLINGTON: 2002.4

MR. JOHNSON: Which month?5

MR. ELLINGTON: It was during the summer6

months. I don't know what month.7

MR. JOHNSON: And again, are you aware8

that you needed a construction permit to place that9

lot on the property?10

MR. NUNLEY: The shed is not a permanent11

fixture, and it's less than 50 square feet. It didn't12

require a permit.13

MR. JOHNSON: And did you work in the14

construction permit office, Mr. Nunley, or where is15

that coming from?16

MR. NUNLEY: Yes, I did work in the permit17

office. I worked in that office before zoning, but18

it's coming from my contact with the permit office19

after the allegations of not getting permits were20

made.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Not to mention there22

wouldn't be much we could do about it whether it was23

properly permitted or not unless you want to bring an24

appeal of that.25
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MR. JOHNSON: Mr. Ellington, when is the1

guard on duty?2

MR. ELLINGTON: From approximately 6:00 in3

the evening until 12 midnight.4

MR. JOHNSON: Which nights of the week?5

MR. ELLINGTON: Monday through Friday, and6

on Saturdays.7

MR. JOHNSON: In fact, he hasn't been8

doing these hours lately, has he?9

MR. ELLINGTON: I'm not sure of whether10

he's been on duty or not. He's on a contract to be11

there.12

MR. JOHNSON: I mean, how long has he been13

under contract?14

MR. ELLINGTON: For some time, several15

years.16

MR. JOHNSON: Are you aware that in the17

Mason application in 1988, that you said that a guard18

would be on duty at all open hours?19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: When did they say20

that?21

MR. JOHNSON: 1988 In their application,22

which is the last application that was approved.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is it a condition of24

the order that was issued?25
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MR. JOHNSON: No.1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, let's move on.2

MR. NUNLEY: I am not aware --3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Let's move on. Next4

question.5

MR. JOHNSON: Are you aware, Mr. Nunley,6

that Section 2302.2 states that all open spaces will7

be screened from contiguous residential property with8

a wall 42 inches high of evergreen hedges?9

MR. NUNLEY: That's correct.10

MR. JOHNSON: And there is no such wall of11

evergreen hedges or screening on that property, is12

there?13

MR. NUNLEY: We covered this issue in the14

last session, so I do object to that questioning. We15

also have submitted a site plan which indicates what16

improvements, including landscape, will be done to the17

lot before the certificate of occupancy can be issued.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Mr. Johnson, are you19

trying to elaborately establish noncompliance for the20

previous order that's been expired?21

MR. JOHNSON: Number one, yes.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.23

MR. JOHNSON: And then number two, I want24

to find out what it is that they are proposing before25
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this Board, but let's take number one first.1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Well, I think number2

one has been established. In fact, in terms of the3

screening, it came up from the Board's questioning4

about how they provided it. The direct testimony,5

although I don't read the record, he informed me, but6

the record is that was not provided. The site7

photographs clearly evidence that.8

There is in the record now a landscape9

plan that speaks to the screening that they are10

anticipating providing. Do you have that?11

MR. JOHNSON: In fact, my review of the12

Office of Zoning records of that plan showing the13

landscape.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.15

MR. JOHNSON: The best I can pull out of16

that is one, some landscaping, some sparse landscaping17

to the east and south, but as to the screening of a18

wall or a hedge, I see nothing on the north. Now, we19

have to be careful. With the north side, we have to20

break it into left and right side. The right side21

closer to Vermont Avenue.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Let me interrupt you23

for a second. I'm going to have you turn that mike24

off. I'm going to have you push it forward, and I'm25
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going to have you grab the one right next to you and1

use it. Clearly we're getting feedback on that which2

may drive all of us nuts, not just me alone.3

Okay, I think that will work better.4

MR. JOHNSON: What I'm saying is from the5

site plan that I've seen submitted in the record,6

there is no wall or hedge.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, I understand8

that, and I understand where you're going. You're not9

going to elicit that in cross examination, at least10

not for my benefit and for my time. That is perfect11

and appropriate for your presentation of your case.12

If you would like to point to a fact to the Board of13

how you don't believe this complies with the14

regulations for the adequate screening or you in fact15

see some unique conditions that would mandate further16

screening, and then we can go from there.17

MR. JOHNSON: Very well. The traffic18

report submitted by Mr. George, Mr. Nunley, suggested19

contacting the city agencies because of an existing20

hazard of the off-street parking being so close to the21

parking lot driveway that there's a site distance22

going into the parking lot. Is that correct?23

MR. NUNLEY: As I recall.24

MR. JOHNSON: Have the Masons done25
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anything to alleviate that hazard as pointed out by1

your witness?2

MR. ELLINGTON: On Mr. George's report, it3

shows here, we're talking about the exit of the4

parking lot?5

MR. JOHNSON: I'm talking about the6

entrance exits, that's right.7

MR. ELLINGTON: Right. According to his8

drawing here, we have 58 feet from the intersection to9

the parking lot, which is okay because the regulation10

states 40 feet.11

MR. JOHNSON: I'm not talking now about12

the distance from --13

MR. NUNLEY: I'm at a disadvantage in that14

I don't have the report directly in front of me. Do15

you want to show me that piece so I can properly16

respond?17

MR. JOHNSON: Certainly. What we're18

looking at is in Mr. George's report, page 5, number19

G. Basically what G says is we need to back off the20

on-street parking approximately 20 feet so that cars21

coming up to turn into or out of the Mason parking lot22

will not be blinded by the parked car sitting there.23

Is that correct, Mr. Nunley?24

MR. NUNLEY: As I see it, that parking,25
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and I'm not sure where he's talking about. It's all1

on Vermont Avenue. I believe that this is north of2

the parking lot.3

MR. JOHNSON: Right.4

MR. NUNLEY: But cars coming out of the5

parking lot would be turning right, not left They'd6

be turning south.7

MR. JOHNSON: That's correct. It's an8

entrance problem only. Then the question to you is9

have the Masons done anything with that suggestion?10

MR. NUNLEY: Not to my knowledge.11

MR. JOHNSON: And the second question is,12

to the extent that they do anything with that question13

-- I'm sorry, would you like to respond to how you're14

going to take care of that?15

MR. ELLINGTON: We have addressed that.16

We will be putting signs up and doing everything we17

need to do according with the regulations and code,18

and we've already said that.19

MR. JOHNSON: This is a different20

question, Mr. Ellington, but here's my question21

specifically to Mr. Nunley. To the extent you22

addressed that question and kick out that parking23

spot, you'll be taking one spot away from the24

neighbors for on-street parking.25
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MR. NUNLEY: We won't be taking out any1

parking spaces. If anything we'll make contact with2

the appropriate authority, and advise them of the3

concern expressed in this document.4

MR. JOHNSON: If they follow Mr. George's5

suggestion, the neighbors will lose the parking spot?6

MR. NUNLEY: That's not a question7

appropriately put to the lodge because that's not a8

decision that we have any impact on.9

MR. JOHNSON: Mr. George states in his10

traffic study that you will have emergency access on11

the non-functioning gate on the north side of the lot,12

is that correct?13

MR. NUNLEY: To start with, the gate will14

be repaired, but yes.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is that a preemptive16

answer? Okay.17

MR. JOHNSON: And would you explain what18

Mr. George or the Applicant meant when they said19

they're going to use that gate for emergency access?20

MR. NUNLEY: I think that that's in the21

record.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, it's my23

recollection, too. It doesn't have to do with some24

sort of emergency as in fire on the parking lot, is25
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that correct? It has to do with an occasional need1

for access into the alley connection.2

MR. NUNLEY: Exactly.3

MR. JOHNSON: Could I ask them to clarify4

what it is that when they plan to use that alley as an5

exit or access?6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Indeed. When would7

those times be? What kind of events do you anticipate8

needing that connection?9

MR. NUNLEY: Only on emergencies.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: What's an emergency?11

MR. NUNLEY: And we said in our last12

hearing, we gave an emergency. Somebody may fall out13

in the parking lot, and to enter this block, maybe we14

have to go the other way.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.16

MR. NUNLEY: You know, different type of17

things may come up.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is an emergency19

someone that went down the alley in the wrong20

direction and is waiting there to get access to the21

parking lot?22

MR. NUNLEY: No, no.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Is an24

emergency convenience connection to drive up to get in25
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front of the building on U Street?1

MR. NUNLEY: No.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. So, it would3

only be if somehow you had to --4

MR. NUNLEY: I can only envision that that5

would be used if for some reason we couldn't go out of6

the primary entrance and exit.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So, if there's road8

work and it's all torn up -- I could go on forever,9

couldn't I?10

MR. NUNLEY: Road work or --11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: All right, Mr.12

Nunley?13

MR. NUNLEY: I'm soaking my collar here.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: All right, Mr.15

Johnson?16

MR. JOHNSON: The main entrance and exit,17

your amended statement of February 3 says that that18

will have a locked gate when it's not in use. Of19

course, that first of all presumes that you close the20

gate, is that correct?21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Oh, gosh, say yes.22

MR. NUNLEY: Yes.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you.24

MR. JOHNSON: And do you close the gate25
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now?1

MR. ELLINGTON: Occasionally.2

MR. JOHNSON: Occasionally?3

MR. NUNLEY: Yes.4

MR. JOHNSON: How occasionally?5

MR. ELLINGTON: Well, we close the gate6

when the parking lot is filled so nobody can get in.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: What's the purpose8

of keeping the gate open?9

MR. ELLINGTON: So that the individuals10

that's parking on our lot can come in to have access11

to the parking.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Off the alley?13

MR. ELLINGTON: No, not off the alley.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Are you talking15

about -- I'm sorry, then I'm mistaken.16

MR. ELLINGTON: He said main entrance,17

yes.18

MR. JOHNSON: This is the main gate.19

MR. ELLINGTON: Yes.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I'm sorry, go ahead.21

MR. JOHNSON: And Mr. Ellington, after you22

all leave at 10, 11:00 at night, what's the purpose of23

leaving the gate open?24

MR. ELLINGTON: We don't have to leave it25
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open. We can lock it.1

MR. JOHNSON: So, is it your testimony2

that you will lock it if the court approves your3

request?4

MR. ELLINGTON: The grand lodge owns the5

property, and it is our property, and I don't know6

whether there's a law to keep that gate closed, but we7

can close it at our option.8

MR. JOHNSON: Mr. Ellington, this is not9

the 1850's. If you want this Board's approval, we10

need to know whether the Masons are willing on their11

private property, to close the gate when they don't12

use the parking lot and to lock it.13

MR. NUNLEY: If the Board makes this a14

condition of approval, we will do that.15

MR. JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, I've got one16

exhibit that I haven't submitted.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: This is cross18

examination.19

MR. JOHNSON: All right.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Do you have any21

other questions?22

MR. JOHNSON: I would show him -- well,23

let me ask him first. Maybe it's not necessary. Mr.24

Ellington, are you aware of what the tax assessed25
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value of that property is?1

MR. NUNLEY: What does that have to do2

with any direct testimony that was given?3

MR. JOHNSON: It will have serious --4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: But you're cross5

examining testimony that they've provided at this6

point. I have no recollection of tax assessments7

coming in.8

MR. JOHNSON: No. There are no further9

questions.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, thank you very11

much. Any redirect? Redirection of witnesses?12

MR. NUNLEY: No.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Let's move on14

then to Office of Planning for their presentation of15

their report. I believe we have supplemental reports.16

Let's focus on Exhibit 49, and a very good afternoon.17

MS. THOMAS: Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman,18

members of the Board. I'm Karen Thomas, presenting19

OP's supplemental report for variance relief and20

special exception to continue use of the parking lot21

located at 1902 Vermont Avenue, N.W.22

In OP's November 19 report, 2002, we23

requested additional information to further evaluate24

the proposal for a reinstatement of its original order25
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granted in 1974 with subsequent orders in 1976, 1982,1

and 1988 for a 21-space accessory parking lot located2

at 1902 Vermont Avenue.3

We examined how the Applicant met the4

parking lot standards of Sections 2303, 214 and the5

variance test of 3103, and the test of the special6

exception. The lot has been a service lot since 19747

not located within 200 feet of the site to which it is8

accessory, nor is it contiguous to or separated from9

its principal use by an alley. The variance test will10

apply to address these requirements.11

As detailed in our report, the accessory12

parking lot is not located within 200 feet of the13

lodge, and this presents an exceptional practical14

difficulty since the Applicant does not own any other15

property within a 200 foot radius that may be used as16

a parking lot for patrons of the lodge. It is17

physically impossible to locate any parking spaces on18

the premises.19

Additionally, the lot is not contiguous to20

or separated only by an alley from the use to which it21

will be accessory. It is physically impossible to22

accommodate parking within 200 feet with or without23

the alley. Again this presents another exceptional or24

practical difficulty since it is impractical to remove25
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the existing structures contiguous to the lodge, and1

they do not own any other lot contiguous to their2

property which can be used as accessory parking.3

The special exception request is not a new4

use for the site, and the neighborhood has evolved5

around the parking lot. OP is concerned that the6

absence of the lot would present a greater adverse7

effect on the use of the neighboring property with8

resulting overflow parking from the corridor.9

The provision of the lot provides a place10

for members and other patrons to park, thereby11

reducing parking demand for on-street parking within12

the neighborhood.13

Section 214.5 requires that the lot meets14

the parking lot provisions of 2303. Based on the15

Applicant's submission, it appears that the lot will16

be paved, fenced, striped, and lit. The property has17

been re-striped to accommodate 21 spaces and access18

will continue from Vermont Avenue, N.W.19

The site plan submitted indicates that the20

lot will be screened from all contiguous residential21

property, including the property on the west by a22

solid brick wall at least 12 inches thick and 4223

inches high.24

The property to the north is not25
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contiguous to this lot; however, we recommend1

shrubbery be planted along this property line to2

enhance the appearance of the lot in the residential3

neighborhood.4

Section 214.7 requires accessory parking5

spaces shall be so located and designed that they are6

not likely to become objectionable to adjoining or7

nearby property because of noise, traffic, or other8

objectionable condition. OP recognizes that there is9

a significant amount of opposition to the continued10

use of the existing lot by the community. The11

community would like the property redeveloped as12

residential and believes that the current use provides13

no benefit to the community.14

In addition, the community has cited15

instances of noncompliance of previous BZA orders and16

DC law, including the illegal expansion of the lot to17

accommodate up to 29 spaces and not the 21 spaces18

approved by the Board. The community is concerned19

that the Applicant has continued to use the lot20

despite the expired order.21

OP is encouraged that the Applicant has22

considered its noncompliance and supports actions to23

correct this and bring the existing lot into24

compliance with Section 214.25
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We also note that the community's1

observation that the lot has been littered at times.2

In addition, at nighttime, the lights from cars3

leaving the lot affect the neighbors in the immediate4

vicinity. OP recommends that the Applicant implement5

a regular maintenance schedule to rid the lot of trash6

and debris, as well as to include a landscaping7

contract to determine the type of shrubbery which may8

be able to screen the headlight glare from neighboring9

property.10

While OP acknowledges the community's wish11

for another use for this site, an accessory parking12

lot is a use presumed compatible within the R4 zone13

district, subject to special exception review.14

Previous approvals by the Board deemed the lot15

compatible with the neighborhood. We believe, in16

light of the ongoing commercial revitalization of the17

U Street corridor, there would be more traffic18

inflicted on the immediate surrounding neighborhood.19

DDOT's report dated July 23, 200220

recommended that the Applicant encourage the use of21

public transportation, on-street parking, and use of22

nearby available private parking lot. The Applicant23

has submitted that while some patrons use public24

transportation, others use their parking lot because25
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of age, poor health, and lack of available public1

transportation during later hours. Many lodge events2

end after Metro service hours, which do not3

accommodate the most senior members.4

Opposition to the continued use of the lot5

has stated that the Applicant has not exhausted other6

means of transportation for its patrons or approached7

other existing parking lots along the U Street8

corridor to rent available spaces. We note also that9

ANC and the Westminster neighborhood association have10

voted not to support the application, and the11

community has been unsuccessful in its attempts to12

forge a neighborhood agreement with the Applicant in13

terms of the upkeep of the lot.14

In conclusion, while the character of the15

neighborhood has indeed changed since the parking lot16

was approved and continues to change with the current17

revitalization of the U Street corridor and18

neighborhood districts, we believe the changes will19

encourage more vehicular and pedestrian traffic to20

both commercial and residential areas which abut each21

other.22

OP believes that the parking lot should be23

maintained in a manner which enhances the residential24

character of the neighborhood through maintenance and25
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improved landscaping. We recommend approval of the1

subject lot based on the conditions outlined in our2

report, which addresses the landscaping and parking3

lot requirements of the zoning regulations.4

Thank you.5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you very much.6

Any questions from the Board of the Office of7

Planning and their report? No?8

Okay, does the Applicant have any cross9

examination of the Office of Planning?10

MR. NUNLEY: No.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Mr. Johnson?12

MR. JOHNSON: Yes. Ms. Thomas, good13

afternoon.14

MS. THOMAS: Hi, good afternoon.15

MR. JOHNSON: Since the last order from16

BZA, you alluded to some changes in the area. Do17

those changes include the fact that that area is now18

covered by historic preservation regulations?19

MS. THOMAS: To my knowledge, some of the20

area is deemed historic. Some parts of the U Street21

corridor, yes.22

MR. JOHNSON: And in fact, subject to23

check, for several blocks on all sides of this24

particular parking lot, is part now of the Greater U25
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Street Historic Preservation District, is it not?1

MS. THOMAS: I'm not quite sure of that2

because I don't really deal in historic preservation,3

but I can check that for you.4

MR. JOHNSON: No problem. Somebody else5

will later on. Are you also aware that the Greater6

Art Overlay District runs through U Street, including7

the Mason's Lodge?8

MS. THOMAS: Yes.9

MR. JOHNSON: Okay. Are you also aware10

that since the last time the BZA had occasion to give11

this exemption and variance, there has been a Metro12

stop installed right next door?13

MS. THOMAS: That's correct.14

MR. JOHNSON: Are you also aware that15

since then, the house immediately to the north, the16

Evans Tibbs home, has received special designation on17

the National Historic Register?18

MS. THOMAS: I'm not aware of that, but I19

can confirm that.20

MR. JOHNSON: No, that will come in later.21

Thank you.22

Then, looking at your particular report, a23

couple of corrections or things that you might not24

have been aware of when you did it. The report states25
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that the lot was illegally expanded to accommodate 291

spaces from 21, is that correct?2

MS. THOMAS: Yes. I think the previous3

BZA filing had address the 29 or attempted to address4

the 29 spaces, it was illegal, but the application was5

subsequently amended to just include lot 827.6

MR. JOHNSON: That's correct, but just for7

your clarification, while they initially asked to8

include Lots 825 and 826, that's not what brought them9

up from 21 to 29. What brought them up from 21 to 29,10

according to Mr. Ellington's testimony, that some11

contractor didn't know how to count, that they hired12

to put spaces on there.13

But in fact, the 19 spaces are all on14

existing Lot 827.15

MS. THOMAS: Oh, I was not aware of that.16

MR. JOHNSON: Okay. Your report also17

states that the property had been restriped for the 2118

spaces. In fact, it has not been restriped, even19

according to Mr. Ellington's testimony, it's still20

striped for 29.21

MS. THOMAS: When we received the22

submission, the Applicant informed us that it had bee23

restriped, so I was just going on what the Applicant24

informed us when we had asked for their submittals.25
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MR. JOHNSON: Thank you. Now, you state1

that for the variance under Section 214.3 that it be2

within 200 feet of their main lodge. What was your3

basis for approving the variance?4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Do you have her5

report?6

MR. JOHNSON: I do, and subject to check,7

I can give it. Its sounds like it's physically8

impossible to move the lot.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.10

MS. THOMAS: Right.11

MR. JOHNSON: Okay, but Ms. Thomas,12

wouldn't that be true of every variance that ever13

comes before this Board?14

MS. THOMAS: Well, variances speak to the15

impractical nature of a situation. I'm not sure.16

MR. JOHNSON: Okay.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: His question is why18

would that preclude any other application from being19

granted if, in fact, the lodge in specific bought20

something a thousand feet away and owned it and then21

came to us and their practical difficulty was well,22

they can't physically move that surface parking lot23

any closer because it exists where it is.24

MS. THOMAS: Well, we looked at the fact25
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that the lot is a special exception use, presumed1

compatible within that zone as a special exception2

use. While it wasn't within 200 feet, they could come3

in for a variance under that. The regs did allow for4

that, and the fact that it was approved before. We5

assumed that the physicalities or the probability6

hadn't changed as to why they had it before as a7

physical --8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, so it's9

location and there is some standing on the previous10

use?11

MS. THOMAS: Previous, yes.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And ownership, okay.13

MS. THOMAS: That's right.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Mr. Johnson?15

MR. JOHNSON: Ms. Thomas, this is new16

since you wrote the report, but when we were here on17

February 25, the Board decided that I think due to the18

Masons' serious noncompliance --19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Let's not embellish.20

Ask the question.21

MR. JOHNSON: That the Board will not22

consider this a reapplication but rather a new23

application for a new use.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: This is a stand25
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alone application. You know, frankly, I don't recall1

a lot of conversation about that.2

MR. JOHNSON: In fact, Mr. Griffis, it was3

your statement, so I've got to refer to your memory of4

it also, but you indicated when we were talking about5

all the various historic problems.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I see, right.7

MR. JOHNSON: So back to you, Ms. Thomas,8

for your basis for 214.3, just for the record, it is9

two things. One, the fact that it's physically10

impossible to move it, and two, that it was a11

reapplication, if you will, from a prior existing use.12

MS. THOMAS: That was my understanding.13

MR. JOHNSON: And that's the only reasons,14

correct? Okay.15

MS. THOMAS: One of.16

MR. JOHNSON: That's the only two reasons17

you gave, is that right? That's the only two reasons18

you used.19

MS. THOMAS: In my report, yes. I20

addressed what the variance standard would allow, as21

far as the variance standard would allow, and the fact22

that it was a previous use, yes, previously approved23

use.24

MR. JOHNSON: Similarly, Section 214.4,25
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which requires that the lot be contiguous or only1

separated by an alley, you recognize that there are,2

subject to check, nine row houses? The African3

American Civil War Memorial and the Metro Station4

separating these two lots?5

MS. THOMAS: Yes.6

MR. JOHNSON: Again, your basis there is7

that it's physically impossible to move the two8

structures, is that correct?9

MS. THOMAS: That's correct, or that there10

is not another vacant lot which is owned by the11

Applicant that the Applicant can use as a parking lot.12

MR. JOHNSON: Well, in fact, they didn't13

show you what they owned, did they? In fact, would14

you be -- well, let me tell you. I think, subject to15

check, that the Masons do own --16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: How about ask the17

question? You're cross examining the Office of18

Planning.19

MR. JOHNSON: Are you aware, Ms. Thomas,20

of whether they own any other properties in that area?21

MS. THOMAS: No, not relevant to this22

case. No, I do not know.23

MR. JOHNSON: No, but the question is are24

you aware of whether they own any property?25
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MS. THOMAS: No, I don't know.1

MR. JOHNSON: Also, your report that was2

written before February 25 stated that many events,3

and again, you were basing this on what the Applicant4

told you. Many events at the lodge closed after Metro5

service hours, is that correct?6

MS. THOMAS: That's what I was told by the7

Applicant.8

MR. JOHNSON: In fact, are you aware on9

February 25, that Mr. Ellington said that most events10

close by 10:00, certainly by 11, but never beyond11

midnight? Do you remember Mr. Ellington's testimony?12

MR. NUNLEY: That's not true, and I don't13

believe that he testified to that.14

MS. THOMAS: I don't recall.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Your objection to16

the question? Is that your recollection?17

MS. THOMAS: I can't recall.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.19

MR. JOHNSON: You indicated in the report20

that there are certain problems with the headlights21

and the lack of landscaping around there, and you22

suggested to them -- I'm sorry, subject to check, I23

have got to refer to you. You suggested that they24

plant some shrubbery to prevent the headlight problem,25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

299

is that correct?1

MS. THOMAS: That's correct.2

MR. JOHNSON: But in your final conditions3

on page eight of your report, you don't list that as a4

condition. Is that an oversight?5

MS. THOMAS: No, that's not an oversight.6

I wasn't sure. We looked at it as something that7

could be worked out with the lodge and the8

neighborhood as to what type of landscaping that they9

would prefer to address this condition. I'm not sure10

as to if the Board could enforce that. So, that's why11

that was left out as a condition.12

We did address, I think, in the report13

landscape, as a condition the landscaping, but not to14

that extent.15

MR. NUNLEY: May I interject that the16

zoning regulations require this landscaping? So, it's17

a condition to get a permit. It will have to be put18

in place.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: What's your20

objection?21

MR. NUNLEY: I guess it's not an22

objection. It's just a point of fact.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.24

MR. JOHNSON: And we take issue with the25
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point of fact, but there is no place to raise that1

here. So, let me ask the next question.2

Your report states that in finding the3

practical exceptional difficulty standard, you were4

not able to consider the availability of other off-5

street parking because the Mason did not provide you6

with that, is that correct?7

MS. THOMAS: Right.8

MR. JOHNSON: Have you had a chance to9

look at WNA's Exhibit Number --10

MR. NUNLEY: I object. What does this11

have to do with meeting the test for variance?12

MR. JOHNSON: They use that to meet your13

test for a variance, in fact. So, if Ms. Thomas could14

answer the question, I would just ask her now whether15

she has had a chance to review exhibit, and I'm sorry,16

I don't have the exhibit number, but it was submitted17

five days ago.18

MS. THOMAS: Yes, I did look at that.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: The question is is20

the Office of Planning aware of other alternatives for21

off-street parking in the area?22

MR. JOHNSON: That's the question now,23

yes. Are you aware of --24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Now because I said25
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it or now because that's what you were going to?1

MR. JOHNSON: Now because it's part of the2

record.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I see. No, and4

there was discussion on that. Is Office of Planning5

aware of the parking, off-street parking structures?6

MS. THOMAS: We know of some parking in7

the immediate neighborhood, but as to how the8

Applicant or if the Applicant approached the --9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right, let's not10

read into the question. Let's answer directly, and11

we'll get succinct to it. I mean, the direct question12

from you is with the knowledge of the surrounding off-13

street parking, does that change your recommendation,14

right?15

MR. JOHNSON: That was my next question,16

yes.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Fabulous. Actually,18

bundle them all together, and we'll get through this a19

lot quicker.20

MR. JOHNSON: Okay.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Does it change your22

recommendation?23

MS. THOMAS: Not at this time, no.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Not at this time?25
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MS. THOMAS: No.1

MR. JOHNSON: And can you tell us why?2

MS. THOMAS: Well, I have no indication as3

to whether the Applicant had made any agreements with4

any other parking facility to use it in lieu of their5

parking lot.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Did you have an7

opportunity to look at the sites and their adjacency8

to the property? Are you familiar enough with the9

location of some of these?10

MS. THOMAS: Of one, at least one of them,11

yes, one or two.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, and your13

analysis in writing your recommendation, did it seem14

like that would be an appropriate alternative if, in15

fact, an alternative to this site?16

MS. THOMAS: If, in fact, the Masons had17

approached these facilities to do so, we would18

consider that as an alternative. We have no objection19

to --20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, but I'm21

separating action from the Applicant. Just based on22

physical location or any other sort of analysis, the23

Office of Planning would do in putting this case24

together, would those meet an appropriate requirement25
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for providing accessory parking in the surrounding1

area?2

MS. THOMAS: I suggest, yes.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, and that's4

clearly what you're going to, is you don't know if5

there's been lease negotiations, if there's available6

spots or anything. There is some testimony in terms7

of conversation about leasing some spaces, I know8

that, but yours is absent of that kind of detail,9

correct?10

MS. THOMAS: That's correct.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: All right.12

MR. JOHNSON: Thank you.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: What else, Mr.14

Johnson?15

MR. JOHNSON: Two other things. In16

looking at the accessory parking regulations, 21417

overall, is it not true that those regulations permit,18

the primary purpose of them is to permit accessory19

parking to a residential owner in Zone 1 through 4, if20

they meet the conditions? The question is is that the21

primary purpose of them?22

MS. THOMAS: The primary purpose of?23

MR. JOHNSON: Of the 214 accessory parking24

regulations, is to permit a residential owner to park25
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some place other than his or her own lot if they meet1

the conditions under the various subsections of 214?2

MS. THOMAS: Let me just take a look at3

that.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: While she briefly5

looks at 214, why don't you tell me where this is6

going? I'll answer that question for you if you'd7

like. I'm not sure why you need the interpretation of8

the regulations from the Office of Planning.9

MR. JOHNSON: I would rather have it from10

you, in fact. The point is that that's yes, and I11

think 214.1 indicates that it is.12

Then here we have not a residential owner13

asking to park their car in a residential area, but a14

commercial property owner saying we can't park it in15

our commercial lot. We want to put it in your R-1 to16

R-5 zones, in your residential lots. Not that -- I'm17

not saying 214 doesn't allow it, but I'm saying that18

the bar should be raised when it's a case like that.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, and I thought20

you might be going in some direction like that. That,21

we would get in great difficulty if we followed that22

logic and based a decision on that interpretation, or23

raising a threshold. I think what we will see as the24

accessory parking, what has been laid out, that this25
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is an -- well, I probably won't say that, but I think1

that that is in fact moving us more towards the Zoning2

Commission jurisdiction of interpreting and writing3

the regulations.4

So, I think you're clearly not needing an5

answer from Office of Planning on that because I don't6

think it would do much for you, but you can look to7

how we deliberate on this to see if we, in fact,8

follow that line of thought for 214.9

MR. JOHNSON: I understand that, and now10

I'll move on to my last question for Ms. Thomas. I'm11

referring to the conditions that WNA submitted in12

their supplement to opposition to this application,13

which happens to be Exhibit No. 50, several weeks ago.14

Ms. Thomas, as you know, WNA opposes the parking lot,15

but to the extent that a parking lot will be permitted16

here.17

Do you have any objection, does the Office18

of Planning have any objections to any of the19

conditions that we've suggested be incorporated by BZA20

in their order?21

MS. THOMAS: I have no objection.22

MR. JOHNSON: Thank you very much.23

MR. PARSONS: Mr. Chairman?24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, sir?25
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MR. PARSONS: Unfortunately I have another1

commitment and have to leave, but I am also committed2

to reviewing the record of the proceedings and look3

forward to participating in the decision.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good. Thank you,5

Mr. Parsons. I would advise the Board that no one6

else is allowed to do that, but Mr. Parsons had given7

me that indication early, so I'll accept his excusing8

himself. The rest of us are here for the duration.9

Let's go to the Department of10

Transportation. I don't think a representative is11

here to present the memo. Let me just check and make12

sure that the Applicant has a copy of the memorandum13

from DDOT, Mr. Layden. It is Exhibit No. 26. Are you14

in possession of that?15

MR. NUNLEY: No, the copy we have --16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Oh, yes.17

MR. NUNLEY: It's 24. We need the18

supplemental, the newest and the most recent.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: We've got them all20

over the place here. All right, let me check the21

official record because I now have Exhibit 51 and22

Exhibit 26, and you said you have Exhibit 24? Now I23

know why they didn't show up. They're putting all24

this paperwork in.25
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MR. NUNLEY: I'm now privy to Exhibit 51.1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: 24, 26. 51 Seems to2

be the last report which I am taking as the3

supplemental.4

MR. NUNLEY: 51 Is the most recent,5

February 24.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Mr. Johnson, do you7

have a copy of that?8

MR. JOHNSON: 51 I do. I'll pass it up.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Do we need to pass10

it out? Do you have a copy?11

MR. NUNLEY: I don't have it with me, no.12

MR. JOHNSON: We were sharing my copy.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I have plenty of14

copies. I don't want any. I just want to make sure15

you guys have it. All right, since we don't have a16

representative to present the present nor to be cross17

examined, we're all in possession of the same memo,18

Exhibit No. 51. I will read the following last19

paragraph just to summarize.20

The revised application minimizes the21

negative impact from the previous application.22

They're proposing only the continued use of the23

existing lot without any expansion. Based on the site24

location, the Applicant should investigate alternative25
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methods of bringing visitors, employees, and staff to1

the site and encourage the use of mass transit.2

Accordingly, DDOT has no objection to the application.3

Thank you. Are there any other attendant4

government reports outside of the ANC that I am5

unaware of? My notes do not indicate any other6

submissions. Is the Applicant aware of any government7

report or agencies?8

MR. NUNLEY: No, just these two.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Very well. Mr.10

Johnson, are you aware of any other submissions?11

MR. JOHNSON: No others.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Very well. Let's13

move on then to the ANC report. ANC1-B. Is there an14

ANC representative here? Can you come forward,15

please?16

MR. SPALDING: Good afternoon, Mr.17

Chairman. My name is Philip Spalding. I represent18

ANC1-B-02.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.20

MR. SPALDING: Mr. Guyot, who had been21

speaking, is testifying elsewhere.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Well, who's more23

important than we are?24

MR. SPALDING: I won't divulge that.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Very well.1

Do you want to present your report?2

MR. SPALDING: I would just refer to the3

letters that we have sent to you, and specifically the4

most recent, which would be 8 February 2003.5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Which would be6

Exhibit No. 48. Is the party and Applicant in7

possession of that?8

MR. SPALDING: He says yes.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's good to know.10

Okay, did you want to present that, or do you want to11

stand on the record?12

MR. SPALDING: I will stand on the record.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Very well. Are14

there questions from the Board regarding the ANC's15

position and submission as outlined in Exhibit No. 48?16

Board members, questions? Seeing none and hearing17

none, is there cross examination by the Applicant of18

the ANC representative that's here today?19

MR. NUNLEY: The letter indicates -- I'm20

sorry. I know that time is getting away, but bear21

with me a moment.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Let me set the tone.23

The last sentence of the ANC letter reads, "ANC-1-B24

asks the Board to pay particular attention to non-25
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contiguous use of R-4 land in a designated historic1

district and that you listen to the continuing2

opposition of the community in the exhibits3

presented." The ANC, to state your position, is in4

opposition to this application. Is that correct?5

MR. SPALDING: That is correct.6

MR. NUNLEY: When the lodge came before7

the ANC the first time, was there a demand, if you8

will, made by the ANC to gain some of the parking?9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Wait a minute. Tell10

us how that's germane to what we care about?11

MR. NUNLEY: Just to show that we felt we12

were being held hostage by this ANC.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.14

MR. NUNLEY: In another letter that the15

ANC sent, they indicated that they would grant16

approval, they would vote approval, if we were able to17

make some agreement with Westminster, which in my18

opinion, lets me know that the ANC is really --19

MR. JOHNSON: Objection to your opinion.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Actually,21

it's a pertinent objection in that you are the22

attorney representing, and so we're not actually23

supposed to hear testimony nor opinions from you.24

You, in fact, are not necessarily cross examined nor25
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sworn in here, but you are presenting the testimony1

from your client and so are the representative. So,2

it is appropriate not to hear your opinion.3

I understand the note and the environment4

of which you're setting. I think there can be a5

crafted question that might elicit that from ANC. I6

would caution you and say let's be brief and then7

let's move on.8

MR. NUNLEY: All right.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: We've seen worse.10

We've seen better. We don't really care. I mean that11

in all sincerity in terms of the controversy and the12

conflict that go on and go on behind the scenes. I do13

not condone it. In fact, I find it very infuriating14

that we can have associations and groups that may ask15

for things withholding their support of an16

application.17

I see no difficulty in bargaining on18

applications in order to make sure that there is19

appropriate response to the community and to the20

community's needs, but even that, it's hard for us to21

be the arbiter of what that is and what it isn't. So,22

I'd rather, unless it comes directly to our23

jurisdiction, I'd rather not get involved in it.24

MR. NUNLEY: All right then. I have no25
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further questions at this point.1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.2

MR. ELLINGTON: I think I understand where3

you were going, but there is some provision with the4

ANC, the reason why they were even opposing us in the5

first place, okay. And the reason they gave was nine6

parking places. Now, had they got those parking --7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. So, an8

appropriate question at this point is would the ANC9

representative here today elicit why at the beginning10

conversations --11

MR. ELLINGTON: That's what I have here.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Very good. Why13

don't you ask the question?14

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay. Why did the ANC,15

Mr. Guyot, ask for nine parking places, and when he16

was turned down, we didn't agree with it, that he17

decided to oppose us?18

MR. SPALDING: Well, I believe the letter19

that you're referring to is Exhibit No. 34, and it20

shows that the original vote of the ANC was four in21

favor, three opposed, and two abstaining. There were22

two conditions placed at that time.23

One was the discussion on the community24

being given access to nine parking spaces, as you've25
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detailed, and the other was that the Masons enter into1

a dialogue with Westminster Neighborhood Association2

about the ongoing use of the lot as a parking lot.3

At a subsequent meeting of the ANC, this4

matter was brought up, and neither position had been5

addressed by the Masons, and that was in part of the6

reason for the ANC's switching their vote to negative7

on this request.8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.9

MR. ELLINGTON: Are you aware that the10

Masons have, in fact, entered into dialogue with11

Westminster?12

MR. SPALDING: I have heard recently that13

Westminster offered a series of possible conditions to14

their support of this application, but that that was15

turned down by the Prince Hall Masons.16

MR. ELLINGTON: Are you aware that the17

Prince Hall Masons gave them a counter offer, and that18

we are still in the process of trying to work with19

that community group?20

MR. SPALDING: That isn't the sense that I21

had from the Westminster Neighborhood Association, but22

that would be between the Westminster Neighborhood23

Association and the Prince Hall Masons.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: The point in fact is25
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you're aware that there is communication and dialogue1

between the Applicant and Westminster, is that2

correct?3

MR. SPALDING: I am aware that there is4

some ongoing dialogue, but that it has been difficult.5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. That's all we6

need.7

MR. ELLINGTON: If the lodge and the8

Westminster community organization are able to come to9

a reasonable agreement, would that change the opinion10

of the ANC-1-B?11

MR. SPALDING: Absolutely.12

MR. ELLINGTON: If that would change their13

opinion, then your opposition on noise, lights, and14

all the other nine parking places, then that is a mute15

subject then now?16

MR. SPALDING: Can I ask him to rephrase17

that question so I can understand it, or can you18

interpret that for me, Mr. Griffis?19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No. I do it too20

much.21

MR. ELLINGTON: If we come to an22

agreement, Westminster and the ANC and et cetera, on23

some of the things that we talked about, then the nine24

parking places, the lights, the noise, the rubbers on25
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the parking lot then is not relevant anymore, is that1

correct?2

MR. SPALDING: I still don't understand3

his question. I'm sorry.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. I guess what5

we're getting to is -- let's try it one more time.6

Then I'll take a crack at it.7

MR. ELLINGTON: Mr. Chair?8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes.9

MR. ELLINGTON: He have signed in, but he10

can ask the question.11

MR. COLLINS: I'm another one of the12

representatives of the lodge.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Can you just14

introduce yourself for the record?15

MR. COLLINS: Ken Collins, EEOP Group, 52216

T Street, N.W.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.18

MR. COLLINS: I'm one of the19

representatives also of the Prince Hall Grand Lodge.20

The question should state if an agreement comes21

between ANC, WNA, and the Prince Hall Grand Lodge, is22

it not true that your complaints regarding the noise,23

the lights, et cetera, will be a moot point? You're24

saying that you will support it --25
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MR. SPALDING: I don't understand that1

question. I'm sorry. Our letters to you --2

MR. COLLINS: Okay, you already said that.3

MR. SPALDING: -- are not specific to the4

lighting situation, to the shrubbery situation. They5

go more to the use of the land.6

MR. COLLINS: Okay. Well, we seem to be7

confusing it. What I'm saying is if we come to an8

agreement, you said you would support the application9

for the Prince Hall Grand Lodge, is that not correct?10

It's in writing. I mean, is that not the contract11

that you brought to the Prince Hall Grand Lodge?12

MR. SPALDING: The contract that is --13

MR. COLLINS: Yes or no? That's a yes or14

no.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Actually --16

MR. SPALDING: Maybe.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Calm down a little18

bit.19

MR. COLLINS: I mean, that's a yes or no,20

Mr. Chairman.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Well, we're getting22

confused here because if there's an agreement and an23

agreement signed with the ANC and the Westminster, my24

assumption would be that you've addressed the problems25
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that they've raised. So, what you're asking is if1

you have a signed agreement, don't you remove your2

opposition to the application.3

Well, the agreement is going to remove the4

issues of opposition is where I'm looking at it, which5

is why I think he's having difficulty answering the6

question.7

MR. COLLINS: The ideas with the8

opposition, the question that we're concerned with is9

if they get the nine parking spots.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.11

MR. COLLINS: As well as the authority to12

have, say, board power as far as our decisions with13

the parking lot.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.15

MR. COLLINS: That's what we consider is16

not to say arm twisting material as far as they get to17

decide the outcome of our parking lot. The parking18

lot's concerns are thrown out the door as long as they19

get --20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I see. You're21

trying to elicit the fact of what's really the issue22

here.23

MR. COLLINS: Exactly.24

MR. ELLINGTON: Exactly.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: What's holding out?1

What are you holding out here? Why are you opposed?2

I don't think you're going to get that answer.3

MR. ELLINGTON: Understood.4

MR. SPALDING: I would just refer to what5

we have submitted as written testimony to you in our6

letters to you.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Now, here's the8

question I have following up with that cross9

examination. You state ANC-1-B also points to the10

fact that the district affected by this case changed11

with the adoption of Greater U Street Historic12

District, and that suitable use of R-4 land in the13

historic district amplifies in Section 3104 caution14

regarding adverse effect.15

Your point is look, the neighborhood and16

the character has changed. What in a contract of17

agreement could be made that would suffice for the18

ANC's position that would make a surface parking lot19

in character? What's going to change that? What's20

the threshold? What can the lodge do to appease that21

complaint?22

MR. SPALDING: That would be a very23

difficult threshold at this point.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Any other25
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questions? No more?1

MR. COLLINS: Yes. I apologize. We'll2

make this brief.3

Is it not true that the ANC made4

allegations that the members caused some grievous5

noise that impacted the community on numerous6

occasions through letters, correspondence?7

MR. SPALDING: What is the question? Is8

he asking whether in our letters to the Board we cited9

noise as one of the difficulties?10

MR. COLLINS: Yes, that is the question.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Are you citing a12

submission that the ANC made into the record?13

MR. COLLINS: They're in the letters14

supplied to the BZA Board.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: It is? Do you have16

an exhibit? It's a lot clearer for me, and frankly,17

this is all about getting us information. If you give18

us a cite of what you're trying to elicit from the19

person you're cross examining.20

MR. SPALDING: I do see a reference to21

noise in Exhibit No. 19 on page two. It says,22

"Members of the community also express concern about23

additional noise and traffic." It was suggested that24

there were several parking lots in the community but25
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located more appropriately in commercially zoned --1

but the noise is addressed on page two of Exhibit 19.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.3

MR. COLLINS: So that's a yes. Has any --4

MR. SPALDING: Excuse me. The ANC is5

referencing the fact that community members said that6

noise was an issue.7

MR. COLLINS: So community members within8

the ANC?9

MR. SPALDING: That is correct.10

MR. COLLINS: Okay. Therefore, community11

members within the ANC would be consider the ANC, is12

that not correct?13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: They're represented14

by their ANC members.15

MR. COLLINS: Exactly.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.17

MR. COLLINS: Have any of the ANC members18

or community members contacted the police department19

regarding noise allegations?20

MR. SPALDING: I am unaware of that. I21

haven't had any testimony to that.22

MR. COLLINS: Okay. We have no more23

questions.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Mr. Johnson?25
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MR. JOHNSON: Mr. Spalding, WNA, to your1

knowledge, has never requested nine parking spaces2

from the Masons in their negotiations, nor have they3

ever requested any, is that correct?4

MR. SPALDING: To my knowledge, the5

request for the nine spaces was made by the ANC last6

summer.7

MR. JOHNSON: Okay, but not by WNA?8

MR. SPALDING: No, not by WNA.9

MR. JOHNSON: All right. Then you said10

the changing neighborhood. When did the neighborhood11

become an historic district, if you know?12

MR. SPALDING: It was 1998, I believe.13

MR. JOHNSON: And you reference in your14

letter that the property is worth, the subject15

property parking lot is worth in excess of $300,000?16

MR. SPALDING: Yes, I did.17

MR. JOHNSON: And I show you what's going18

to be introduced here as an exhibit in a moment, but19

is that the tax assessed value as shown by the20

Department of Finance and Revenue?21

MR. SPALDING: It is.22

MR. JOHNSON: And subject to check, does23

this show at least in '94 a value of the tax year of24

'94, I'm sorry, value of the property at --25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I think you're about1

to hear an objection to this line of cross2

examination.3

MR. COLLINS: Objection. What does this4

have to do with anything that he stated previously?5

MR. JOHNSON: Okay. Mr. Spalding, do you6

know the tax assessed value of --7

MR. COLLINS: Objection. What does that8

have to do with anything that he stated before?9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Well, he is cross10

examining some testimony that was put in by the ANC in11

terms of evidence of the value of the property. So,12

we'll run with it for a brief moment.13

MR. JOHNSON: And in that statement, Mr.14

Spalding, are you verifying that that is the tax15

assessed value of the property?16

MR. SPALDING: As far as I can tell, yes.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Isn't the more18

appropriate question and the fact that I'm more19

interested in is how did you land on the figure that20

you did?21

MR. SPALDING: Which figure would you22

like, Mr. Griffis?23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Oh, I don't know.24

What figure is he talking about, the 300,000.25
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MR. JOHNSON: In your letter, the 300 plus1

thousand.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And what letter are3

we talking about?4

MR. SPALDING: If he's referring to the5

300,000, that would be from the D.C. gov official tax6

--7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Tax assessment.8

MR. SPALDING: Right.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Of the lot.10

MR. SPALDING: Yes.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's easy.12

MR. JOHNSON: With that, I would ask that13

I be allowed to submit that as an exhibit also, the14

336,000.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: In the presentation16

of your case.17

MR. JOHNSON: Okay.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: How can I accept19

testimony in evidence during cross examination?20

You're supposed to be asking questions of testimony21

we've just heard. Let's go. We may, if we hurry this22

up, get to that opportunity for you to present your23

case.24

MR. JOHNSON: And hearing those kind25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

324

words, I will not ask any further questions.1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I'm not going to cut2

you off. I'm just going to direct you to appropriate3

and germane questions. If you have further --4

MR. JOHNSON: In fact, I have nothing5

further.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, very well.7

Any follow-up questions by the Board at this time for8

the ANC member? Okay. We do have quite a bit from9

them. I do appreciate your patience in being down10

here this afternoon and being in person for this. I'm11

sure you found joyous event of cross examination.12

That is all I have in terms of the13

submissions of government reports. I've lost my memo.14

Unless staff or Board is aware of any, we can go to15

the presentation of -- first of all, let me see a show16

of hands of people that are here attendant to this17

application that you have testimony in support of the18

application this afternoon -- support of the19

application. One, two, three, four, five, six, seven.20

Okay. We're going to take five minutes so21

that we can all stretch our legs, and we're going to22

come back, and we're going to start with the testimony23

in support. Persons giving testimony in front of the24

Board are allowed three minutes. We are going to turn25
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the timer on. I'll turn the buzzer of, but we're1

going to ask that everyone be succinct and give three2

minutes in testimony as we proceed to this.3

After, we will assess in terms of where we4

are in time, and we will then move on. The next5

portion of this would be the presentation of the party6

in opposition. Then we will hear testimony in7

opposition. Concerns, problems? Yes? Mr. Nunley,8

did you have a question?9

MR. NUNLEY: No.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.11

MR. JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, we have a motion12

for judgment which we would like to bring either now13

or --14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Clarify what a15

motion for judgment is. You want us to rule right16

now?17

MR. JOHNSON: Yes. We want you to rule18

because we think I can argue that you can find -- you19

can deny this application without hearing anything20

from WNA.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. You have a22

motion to dismiss?23

MR. JOHNSON: Nothing in writing, no. I24

don't call it dismiss because I'm saying I want to25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

326

give it after the Applicants have provided their case1

so that it becomes res judicata and it's the law of2

the case.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Why can't that be4

the presentation of your case? Why do we need to take5

it up as a motion?6

MR. JOHNSON: Well, it can be in the7

presentation or it can be at the end. The reality is8

if you grant it, we don't need to take the time to9

produce our case, and it's about a six-minute motion.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Clearly it11

would be advantageous if it was written. We might12

utilize our five minute break and review that. It is13

not written. I will hear the motion when we return.14

I'll assess whether we actually entertain it at this15

point.16

Having been long through the public17

hearing, I can tell you the Board is prejudice in one18

direction, and that is we hear everything, and then we19

throw out that pertinent piece and we keep that that20

is pertinent. We always and almost too much and too21

often err on the side of accepting material and22

hearing it all.23

I cannot imagine that the Board would be24

that moved by a motion at this point to render a25
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judgment and a bench decision on a case like this1

based on a motion. So, that being the threshold, good2

luck to you. You've got five minutes to prepare it,3

and we'll be back.4

(Whereupon, the foregoing matter5

went off the record at 5:45 p.m.6

and went back on the record at7

6:00 p.m.)8

9

10
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14

15
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17

18
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E-V-E-N-I-N-G S-E-S-S-I-O-N1

(6:00 p.m.)2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, let us3

reconvene. We can go right into testimony in support.4

Let me just give some direction.5

MR. ELLINGTON: Mr. Chair, if I would,6

just for the record, two things. Number one, I think7

when we first got started, that we were going to hear8

from the Office of Planning and DDOT and then hear9

from the opposition. Certainly they have gotten10

sidetracked because we have been questioned on the11

same thing that we were questioned before.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: What's the issue?13

MR. ELLINGTON: I know it's hindsight. I14

just want to be part of the record. It seems like we15

didn't follow the process. Also --16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Whose process?17

MR. ELLINGTON: Your process.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I'll run through the19

process. That is the normal procedure, where the20

Applicant's case and witnesses.21

MR. ELLINGTON: Yes.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: We have government23

reports, the ANC, and then we go into parties and24

testimony in support.25
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MR. ELLINGTON: That's correct.1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Parties testimony in2

opposition. Then we'll have closing and rebuttal3

testimony or rebuttal testimony and closing. How are4

we moving away from that?5

MR. COLLINS: Mr. Chairman, at the end of6

the 25th meeting, Mr. Guyot as well as Mr. Johnson7

finished their cross examination of the people that8

have given their testimony because the beginning of9

this meeting was supposed to be DDOT as well as Office10

of Planning.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: You mean your12

witnesses they cross examined?13

MR. COLLINS: Correct, correct.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right. I'm not15

asking for you to call witnesses. I'm asking for the16

general public and those coming here to testify as17

person. Maybe I'm not understanding your concern.18

MR. ELLINGTON: But again, they was able19

to cross examine us again.20

MR. COLLINS: This is the second21

opportunity.22

MR. ELLINGTON: It's a second opportunity23

for them to question us again, going over some of the24

same things that were brought up on the 25th.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.1

MR. ELLINGTON: Just as a matter of2

record.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. And you're4

indicating that that somehow would be prejudicial to5

you?6

MR. COLLINS: We hope not.7

MR. ELLINGTON: We don't know. But the8

second thing, and I am not trying to be smart or9

anything, but I'd just like for the record to show10

that when Mr. Jackson said that Mr. Ellington cannot11

count, a character assassination, but Mr. Ellington12

can count. I just want to make that a part of the13

record.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I didn't hear that15

one. So, it didn't sink in with me, but I'm glad you16

clarified that, but we don't need any rebuttal on it.17

Now, there's no issue -- then I was18

mistaken. There's no issue in the process in the19

order that we're going now. In which case, I would20

like to, and then I'll hear from you, Mr. Johnson,21

clear you folks from the table. I want to call up22

four people that will fill this table. When those23

people are done, I want the new people to come up and24

fill the table. We're going to do this very25
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expeditiously.1

I will also note that in giving testimony2

as a person, you will have three minutes to give that3

testimony. I would like you to be self-regulating.4

If you are finding that you are the third person5

saying the same thing, or even the second, I would ask6

that you just state that you agree with the previous7

testimony.8

The Board will take into consideration new9

information. It doesn't really matter that much if10

ten people say it or one person says it. It's the11

substance of the facts that we're looking for. With12

that in mind, I'd ask if people could start coming up13

at this point.14

Mr. Johnson, I believe I did give you the15

opportunity that we were going to entertain a motion16

for judgment. Is it possible for you to succinctly17

state your motion at this point?18

MR. JOHNSON: Even succinctly, it would19

take six minutes.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. In that case,21

and in my anticipation of that type of answer, I think22

it is absolutely more appropriate for you to present23

that as the presentation of your case. In fact, if it24

goes to the substantive facts of why we cannot decide25
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as an approval in this case, it seems to only further1

the strength of your own presentation. Are you2

amenable to that?3

MR. JOHNSON: Oh, yes.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, very well.5

Then let's proceed. Volunteers? This isn't the hard6

part. You guys can come up. This is fairly easy.7

It's comfortable chairs. I saw seven hands. Are we8

having seven people testify?9

Anybody else giving testimony in support10

of the application this evening? This is the11

opportunity. Very well, let's proceed.12

MR. JORDAN: My name is Aaron Jordan.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, sir.14

MR. JORDAN: I am the Grand Master for15

this year. We have, as you know, been in the16

community since 1930. We've been at 1000 U Street.17

We have always labored to be exceptional, outstanding18

neighbors. We have never heard any complaints. We19

host many community activities. In fact, this past20

weekend, we hosted a blood drive that was given by the21

American Red Cross, and we did invite the community,22

but I don't think anyone from the community attended.23

We are in the process of keeping the24

parking lot clean. We've hired a maintenance firm.25
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The fence around the parking lot will be repaired, and1

as I stated before, we have never had any formal2

complaints. We have never had any complaints from any3

authority that we have been a nuisance in the U Street4

community.5

Thank you, sir.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you very much.7

MR. HOWARD: Yes, good evening. My name8

is Clyde Howard. I would like to add to some of the9

comments that the Grand Master has made in that since10

this is a free kind of comment period, I want to know11

really, has any other parking lot been asked for nine12

parking spaces?13

There was a comment made on the February14

25 hearing wherein Mr. Guyot stated, we approve the15

Grand Lodge's liquor license. That implies to me that16

if it does not get a favorable decision, that they17

will disapprove our liquor license should it come up18

for renewal again. That was the implication made by19

the statement from Mr. Guyot.20

We have been on this particular block for21

many years. We have played an integral part in the22

community. Hospital for sick children. The home for23

unwed mothers. We have participated in every respect24

within the community, and we have tried our very best25
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to be an integral part of the community.1

To further that effort, we even went to2

the point of incurring over a million dollars' worth3

of repairs to the exterior of the building. There was4

talk about us going to another parking lot. Other5

parking lots are not germane to our building. First6

of all, it would require our elderly to walk, to be on7

the streets at night at certain times with no8

protection.9

Secondly, there aren't many parking lots10

that are amenable to the fact of allowing us to park11

on their lots because they need their lots in the12

evening for other activities, for their clubs, for the13

patrons that attend the Lincoln Theater, for the 93014

Club, which has a tremendous crowd. We do not have15

the opportunity to use those facilities. The lot that16

we have, though minimal in a sense, is about the best17

effort that can be provided in a situation wherein18

that we are smothered with traffic, smothered with19

cars from Maryland and Virginia.20

The idea that we are shining headlights in21

the windows, that's not true. I have done an22

experiment from the parking lot from the entrance. On23

low beam, it doesn't go any higher than just above the24

basement windows of the lady who lives on the corner25
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of P Street and Vermont Avenue. I even tried it on1

high beam. It doesn't even reach the first floor2

windows. In order for any car to be shining into3

someone's bedroom, it would have to be standing on its4

tail, and it's impossible.5

So, I'm simply saying that a lot of6

comments have been made. A lot of comments are7

untrue, and I just want the Board to understand that8

this, in a community which we are being --9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Go ahead, finish up.10

MR. HOWARD: Which we are being crowded,11

it's an oasis of parking, and we need oasis because12

businesses are being licensed that don't have parking13

spaces. Thank you.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you very much.15

Mr. Nunley, do you have any cross examination of the16

witnesses?17

MR. NUNLEY: No. They're on my side.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Well, you didn't19

call them as witnesses. Okay. Mr. Johnson, any cross20

examination questions?21

MR. JOHNSON: No.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Very well. Then23

let's proceed. Is there anyone else? Last24

opportunity to give testimony this afternoon in25
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support. In support?1

MS. HOWARD: In support.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. This will be3

the final and last.4

MS. HOWARD: Thank you.5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So, if anyone else6

is thinking, come forward. Oh, boy, now they're7

crawling out of the woodwork. Okay, very well.8

MS. HOWARD: I am Marian Howard, and for9

the record, I would like you to know that both my10

husband and I have lived in what is now called Shaw11

Cordoza Neighborhood Area since 1964. We have been12

there before the riots, during the riots, and now13

after the riots.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And what is your15

address?16

MS. HOWARD: 2217 13th Street, N.W.,17

between W and Florida Avenue.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.19

MS. HOWARD: So, therefore, and I would20

also like to let the Board know that there are many21

small groups that claim to be community22

representatives in the area. However, the officially23

recognized community group for the area in which both24

the Temple and I live is the Central Northwest25
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Citizens Association of which you have a letter of1

record from Mr. Norman Wood.2

Also those who have been around for any3

length of time, I happen to have been a past president4

of that group, and I am also a past vice president of5

the Logan Circle Community Association. So, I believe6

I have been there long enough and have seen enough and7

been through some zoning hearings with Logan Circle to8

know how the process works, and it's not just a block9

club that represents the community.10

I thank you for your time.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And you're in12

support of this application?13

MS. HOWARD: I am in support of the14

application, yes.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, and how many16

members are in the Central Northwest Citizens17

Association?18

MS. HOWARD: At this juncture, there are19

approximately 50 because many of them are up in age,20

and this is why. They cannot sit and endure a long21

BZA hearing.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: What's the23

geographic area for this?24

MS. HOWARD: It runs between Florida25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

338

Avenue on the north probably down to S Street on the1

south, 7th to 14th, in that general area for Central2

Northwest. So, therefore, it is a little larger group3

than a one block street such as Westminster Place,4

which incidentally, cannot see the parking lot on5

Vermont Avenue from their homes because it's too far6

away.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you.8

MS. HOWARD: Thank you.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Don't go anywhere.10

If you wouldn't mind, Ms. Howard, just stay here for a11

moment.12

MS. HOWARD: Okay.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, sir?14

MR. JACOBS: Yes, my name is Alonzo15

Jacobs. My last name is spelled J-A-C-O-B-S. I am a16

member of the Prince Hall family and a retired17

metropolitan police sergeant, having served in this18

city for nearly 23 years. I'd like to speak in favor19

of the application, and I'd like to speak in favor of20

some of the things that probably could not be entered21

as evidence, but there are some issues.22

I can only go back to 1970 when I came on23

the police department, but I can tell you that back in24

'70, there was a lot of boarded up buildings, and the25
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boarded up buildings were in the area that we're1

talking about. There was a number of areas on U2

Street that most people could not safely walk in.3

I was a policeman. I used to police that4

area, and I happen to know that by the mere fact of5

the Masons being on the corner of 1000 U Street, that6

the criminals would come as far as 12th Street and7

then they would operate back toward 14th Street. The8

Masons have a number of people within its family who9

are law enforcement officers. We do have some people10

who tend to want to come and panhandle on that corner11

and other areas, but I can assure you that in the late12

evening times, because of the presence of these black13

suits and the stability that we offer in terms of14

security to our own people and to people of the15

community, that most of the panhandling and the other16

criminal acts are done far away from 1000 U Street.17

Again, I speak in support of the18

application, and also will submit to you that I come19

from Charles County to participate in the community20

outreach programs that the Masons provide the21

community. I came from an organization called the22

Charles County Waldorf Jaycees, another community23

fraternity or an organization. I left that area to24

come here to work.25
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Again, I speak in favor of the1

application.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you very much.3

I ask you just to remain for a moment, Mr. Jacobs,4

and we appreciate you taking the time and being5

patient with us all afternoon, and it's good to hear6

from you and all those others that are giving7

testimony.8

Mr. Nunley, I assume you have no cross9

examination of the witnesses?10

MR. NUNLEY: No.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Mr. Johnson?12

MR. JOHNSON: Just a couple.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I just need you to14

turn on your microphone also.15

MR. JOHNSON: Thank you. Ms. Howard, just16

a couple of questions. You were and are a member of17

Central Northwest Citizens Association?18

MS. HOWARD: I have been. I haven't paid19

my dues for a couple of years, but I know all about20

it.21

MR. JOHNSON: Okay. So they did not send22

you here tonight?23

MS. HOWARD: No, they did not, but I am24

here on my own.25
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MR. JOHNSON: You're not representing any1

of the members there?2

MS. HOWARD: Yes, I am. Mr. Norman Wood,3

who is physically unable to be here, and who had4

submitted a letter for the record.5

MR. JOHNSON: So his letter is in the6

record?7

MS. HOWARD: Yes, it is.8

MR. JOHNSON: And you're not representing9

anyone else?10

MS. HOWARD: Yes, myself.11

MR. JOHNSON: Thank you. Ms. Howard,12

your husband is a member of the Masons?13

MS. HOWARD: Yes, and I am an Eastern14

Star, and I will volunteer that for you.15

MR. JOHNSON: And Eastern Star also holds16

meetings at 1000 U Street?17

MS. HOWARD: Yes, we do.18

MR. JOHNSON: Thank you. WNA, you19

indicated, was one block. Just to let you know, WNA20

also covers T Street, S Street.21

MS. HOWARD: For your information, sir,22

the president, Mrs. Clara McNary of the Central23

Northwest Citizens Association, lives on T Street in24

the 900 block.25
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MR. JOHNSON: Yes, and Westminster1

Neighborhood -- oh, okay. Ms. Howard, Ms. McNary is2

disabled, is she not?3

MS. HOWARD: Yes, she is.4

MR. JOHNSON: She has Alzheimer's does she5

not?6

MS. HOWARD: No, she does not.7

MR. JOHNSON: Okay. For point of8

clarification, Westminster Neighborhood Association9

does cover T Street and 9th Street and S Street and10

Vermont Avenue, and we are subject, just to clarify,11

we are very well aware and we can, many of our12

neighbors can see and are directly across from the13

parking lot.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: He actually means15

that as a question. Are you aware of that?16

MS. HOWARD: Since he has said that they17

have expanded their boundaries, my point was and is18

that the recognized by the DC Federation of Civic19

Associations is Central Northwest and not Westminster.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.21

MS. HOWARD: That's my only point.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, but you don't23

contend that other associations or groups --24

MS. HOWARD: No, I said there are others25
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in the area, and if they have members who live closer,1

then I can understand where they could see, yes.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Mr. Johnson.3

MR. JOHNSON: Thank you, Mrs. Howard. I4

have no questions.5

Mr. Jacobs, if I might, you were there in6

the 70's?7

MR. JACOBS: That is correct.8

MR. JOHNSON: You saw the vacant9

buildings, the boarded up buildings.10

MR. JACOBS: The boarded up buildings,11

yes.12

MR. JOHNSON: The boarded up buildings,13

including the parking lot, until the Masons came in14

and put it to use.15

MR. JACOBS: And beautified the corner,16

yes.17

MR. JOHNSON: And beautified the corner.18

It's changed a lot, hasn't it?19

MR. JACOBS: Certainly.20

MR. JOHNSON: Thank you.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, thank you very22

much, Mr. Jacobs. I do appreciate it, as stated.23

We are at 6:20 according to the clock in24

the hearing room, which is probably not official. I25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

344

would like to do this. I'd like to continue with this1

case this evening, as we are all here, and to go the2

presentation of your case, Mr. Johnson. Then we will3

have time for rebuttal and then closing.4

Unless there is any objection from the5

Applicant or the parties, I think it's going to be6

better time spent getting through this now, and I am7

anticipating that we will adjourn close to the 7:008

hour.9

Are people giving testimony in opposition10

here this evening? If I could just see a show of11

hands.12

MR. JOHNSON: I have four witnesses.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: You have four14

witnesses?15

MR. JOHNSON: Right. I'm sorry, we lost16

one through the day. He couldn't wait. It was his17

birthday.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Attrition.19

MR. JOHNSON: Attrition. Three.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, and you showed21

hands. Are you being called as a witness, or are that22

you're giving testimony? So three, and two to give23

testimony?24

MR. JOHNSON: No, not me. Three25
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witnesses. Is that the question?1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No. Let me just see2

if you're not being called as a witness and you're3

presenting testimony as a person. Is there anyone4

giving testimony as a person in this case this5

evening?6

MR. JOHNSON: No.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Now, how8

would you be aware? Maybe people are coming in on9

their own to give testimony. All right, in that case,10

my assessment of time will be fairly accurate. It may11

not be precise, depending on the presentation of this12

case and the time for cross examination of course,13

which I can't predict. I would hope that we would be14

adjourning on and around the 7:00 time.15

Mr. Nunley?16

MR. NUNLEY: No, that's fine. Just17

continue. I just wanted to take my place.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, very well19

then. If you wouldn't mind turning off your20

microphone, as this is Mr. Johnson's table at this21

point. We're ready to roll, Mr. Johnson.22

MR. JOHNSON: We would then call Ms. Tanya23

Shand. Good evening, Ms. Shand. For the record, your24

name, address?25
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MS. SHAND: Tanya Shand, 1901 Vermont1

Avenue, N.W.2

MR. JOHNSON: Where is that in3

relationship to the subject parking lot?4

MS. SHAND: It is on the B side of the5

parking lot across Vermont Avenue.6

MR. JOHNSON: Directly across?7

MS. SHAND: Directly across.8

MR. JOHNSON: What's between you and the9

parking lot?10

MS. SHAND: A median strip and four lanes11

of --12

MR. JOHNSON: Vermont Avenue?13

MS. SHAND: Yes, Vermont Avenue.14

MR. JOHNSON: Are you a member, may I say,15

was the Westminster Neighborhood Association here16

after WNA? Are you a member?17

MS. SHAND: Yes. I'm vice president of18

WNA.19

MR. JOHNSON: Current vice president?20

MS. SHAND: Yes.21

MR. JOHNSON: All right, and were you22

president last year?23

MS. SHAND: Yes.24

MR. JOHNSON: All right. How many25
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households in WNA?1

MS. SHAND: Approximately 147.2

MR. JOHNSON: Just briefly, what's WNA do?3

MS. SHAND: WNA does a lot of community4

activities, plant trees, clean graffiti off the walls.5

We recently renovated the Westminster Neighborhood6

Association playground. Very active in the community.7

MR. JOHNSON: Are you a Section 501(c)(3)8

corporation?9

MS. SHAND: Yes, it is.10

MR. JOHNSON: Now, the record here show 6811

signatures of residents within a few blocks of the12

subject property opposing this petition. Did you have13

a part to play in obtaining those signatures?14

MS. SHAND: Yes, I did.15

MR. JOHNSON: And what were those people16

representing by signing that?17

MS. SHAND: That they were opposed to18

parking on the corner of Vermont and T Street, N.W.,19

i.e., the parking lot in question today.20

MR. JOHNSON: Are those 68 residents all21

WNA members?22

MS. SHAND: Some were WNA members. Some23

officially went outside our boundary, yes.24

MR. JOHNSON: Okay, but they were all25
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within two blocks of the parking lot?1

MS. SHAND: Absolutely.2

MR. JOHNSON: Did you also play a part in3

having the Washington Regional Network for Livable4

Communities submit a paper to this case, written5

especially about the use of the Mason parking lot and6

the effect on the community?7

MS. SHAND: That report was attached to8

the CS&A submission, and I thought that that report9

was very good in analyzing the impact of a parking lot10

on a neighborhood, and then I also attached it to11

WNA's submission.12

MR. JOHNSON: You mentioned CS&A, is that13

Cordoza --14

MS. SHAND: Cordoza, yes, Shaw15

Neighborhood Association. That's exactly correct.16

MR. JOHNSON: Eighteen square blocks,17

correct?18

MS. SHAND: Yes.19

MR. JOHNSON: All right, and does that20

report, which will speak for itself, talk about the21

inefficiencies of surface parking in your area?22

MS. SHAND: Yes, it does. It also talks23

about the impact of surface parking lot and the blight24

that it creates when it's not being used in the25
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neighborhood.1

MR. JOHNSON: You live across the street.2

Do you see the members come and go into the parking3

lot?4

MS. SHAND: Yes.5

MR. JOHNSON: And are they handicapped?6

MS. SHAND: Not that I can visually see,7

no.8

MR. JOHNSON: Do you see any of them9

unable to walk by their own volition to the lodge?10

MS. SHAND: I have seen one or two of them11

use canes, but they're walking, yes.12

MR. JOHNSON: You heard testimony earlier13

that despite the fact that there is no landscaping to14

the east of the parking lot, that there are no15

headlights that can go in your windows. Is that16

correct?17

MS. SHAND: Well, when the folks exit that18

lot, some of them will generally make a U-turn to go19

back up Vermont Avenue, and yes indeed, those20

headlights, when they make that turn, will shine into21

the English basement of my property, yes.22

MR. JOHNSON: Ms. Shand, I know you're not23

a mechanic, but does the direction of the headlight24

depend on the quality of the shocks in the rear and25
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other factors affecting how the car is positioned to1

the road?2

MS. SHAND: Yes.3

MR. JOHNSON: Have there been any noise4

problems for you with that lot being used as a parking5

lot?6

MS. SHAND: Well, I think generally, and7

this is I think more evident perhaps during the8

summer, but members, after the meeting, which I would9

say generally perhaps maybe 10:00 or so do congregate10

outside talking after the meeting, and that does11

infiltrate noise into the properties, and my property,12

yes.13

MR. JOHNSON: Ms. Loretta Johnson14

submitted an affidavit to this Board. She lives next15

door to you.16

MS. SHAND: That's correct.17

MR. JOHNSON: The rear of her house18

extends beyond your house?19

MS. SHAND: Yes, it does.20

MR. JOHNSON: She has windows, bedroom21

windows, that look directly onto the parking lot?22

MS. SHAND: Yes, she does.23

MR. JOHNSON: Have you read her affidavit?24

MS. SHAND: Yes, I have.25
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MR. JOHNSON: Do you have problems with1

the noise coming through the windows whether they are2

open or closed, as Ms. Johnson does?3

MS. SHAND: Yes. Ms. Johnson is, before I4

moved into the neighborhood, Ms. Johnson kind of5

informed me of some of the issues that were involved6

in living at this particular corner, and one of those7

things she advised me of was the noise of the members8

congregating after the meeting by the parking lot.9

MR. JOHNSON: And that's about 10:00 at10

night?11

MS. SHAND: When they're exiting, yes.12

MR. JOHNSON: And it ends about how long?13

MS. SHAND: I don't know. I guess it kind14

of depends. It could range anywhere from five, ten15

minutes to maybe 20.16

MR. JOHNSON: Okay, but it's generally17

done before 11:00?18

MS. SHAND: Yes, I would say so.19

MR. JOHNSON: Have you ever heard anybody20

over there, have you ever seen anybody over there21

after midnight?22

MS. SHAND: No.23

MR. JOHNSON: Are you trying to tell this24

Board that the Masons are bunch of excessively noisy25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

352

people, are loud, and do they yell and scream?1

MS. SHAND: No, I don't think that at all.2

I wouldn't say that. I think that as most people do3

when you are leaving a meeting and you kind of have4

official business is over and you're kind of walking5

to the same location, that you have a tendency to6

congregate and talk. Would I say that they're7

screaming and yelling, no.8

MR. JOHNSON: How many feet is your front9

yard from the street?10

MS. SHAND: Oh, 25. It's right on the11

-- right off the sidewalk.12

MR. JOHNSON: About four or five steps?13

MS. SHAND: Yes.14

MR. JOHNSON: Are most of the houses in15

the area that close to the street?16

MS. SHAND: Yes.17

MR. JOHNSON: The traffic expert testified18

that there's only one entrance to the parking lot and19

you reach it from going south on Vermont and taking a20

right into the parking lot. Is that what all the21

drivers do?22

MS. SHAND: No, they do not.23

MR. JOHNSON: What do they do?24

MS. SHAND: They enter the parking lot25
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from the southbound lane of Vermont Avenue.1

MR. JOHNSON: You mean they're going north2

in a southbound lane?3

MS. SHAND: That's correct.4

MR. JOHNSON: All right, and how do they5

get into the southbound lane? When do they get into6

the southbound lane?7

MS. SHAND: As they approach T Street,8

they move over the southbound lane and enter that way.9

MR. JOHNSON: At the intersection of T10

Street?11

MS. SHAND: That's correct.12

MR. JOHNSON: So roughly 78 feet according13

to the traffic report study?14

MS. SHAND: That's correct.15

MR. JOHNSON: Did you discuss that with16

the Masons?17

MS. SHAND: Yes, in recent weeks, I've had18

an opportunity to discuss that with the Masons.19

MR. JOHNSON: Have you or they made any20

suggestions of how that can be solved?21

MS. SHAND: I believe at the last hearing,22

they testified that they were going to put up a sign23

and get police involvement in trying to prohibit that24

behavior.25
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MR. JOHNSON: The parking lot has1

sidewalks all along Vermont Avenue, correct?2

MS. SHAND: That's correct.3

MR. JOHNSON: And all along T Street?4

MS. SHAND: That's correct.5

MR. JOHNSON: When it snows, do they6

remove their snow in a prompt manner?7

MS. SHAND: Prompt, no.8

MR. JOHNSON: Subject to check, the9

regulations in D.C. say you must remove your snow10

within eight hours --11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Of course, they're12

not regulations that we have any jurisdiction over.13

MR. JOHNSON: That's true, and if the14

Board doesn't want to hear it. I'm just trying to15

explain what prompt is and what reasonable is. The16

regulations sound to me like a reasonable method.17

Let me ask Ms. Shand, if you know, Ms.18

Shand, do the regulations require that the snow be19

shoveled from the sidewalk within eight hours after20

the snow ends?21

MS. SHAND: Yes.22

MR. JOHNSON: And do the Masons shovel23

their snow within that time period?24

MS. SHAND: No.25
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MR. JOHNSON: Well, let's take the last1

snow as an example.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. We have her3

testimony. She says no. I mean, that's what we4

understand. Exploring it further is going to be5

fairly absurd. If you want to talk about regulations6

that are zoning regulations and noncompliance there,7

that may be more appropriate to what we have to look8

at. I think the Board is understanding in terms of9

establishing your point of timely performance on the10

parking lot.11

MR. JOHNSON: They do. I have a different12

point about that, if I may, and it's very quick.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.14

MR. JOHNSON: Did they remove their snow15

on the parking lot at some point?16

MS. SHAND: Yes, they did.17

MR. JOHNSON: And at the time, did they18

remove the snow off the sidewalk?19

MS. SHAND: No, they did not.20

MR. JOHNSON: All right. So, they took21

care of the parking lot but not the sidewalk?22

MS. SHAND: That is correct.23

MR. JOHNSON: Let me ask you another way.24

They took care of the parking lot but they did not25
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take care of the community?1

MS. SHAND: Yes, I guess you could say2

that.3

MR. JOHNSON: If this Board denies their4

exception, all these Masons are going to put into5

their cars to the extent that they take their cars and6

not use the subway, on the street.7

MS. SHAND: That's correct.8

MR. JOHNSON: Does that bother you?9

MS. SHAND: Well, I would say that there10

comes, as I think the person that testified that did11

the traffic study, there is a certain amount of street12

parking, and I don't have -- I have to park on the13

street. I don't have off street parking. So, at a14

certain hour, there's saturation of parking. You15

can't park there period, whether there's 20 additional16

streets. To me, personally, it doesn't make a17

difference because all the parking is taken at a18

certain point, period.19

Given the fact that we live in the U20

Street area, I would rather see something that's more21

useful over there than saying that it's going to be22

parking because we have a parking problem period, and23

it's 21 parking spaces. So, if I get home at --24

generally what would happen is that one would get home25
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maybe, let's say if it's 8:30 to 9:00, there's no1

parking, and basically you park wherever, and then at2

10:30, then you come and try and pull your car closer3

to your house.4

So, at you know, 8:30, 9:00 there's not5

parking period, whether there's an additional 20 more6

cars on the street or not.7

MR. JOHNSON: Do you have a car?8

MS. SHAND: Yes, I do.9

MR. JOHNSON: Do you have off street10

parking?11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: She said she12

doesn't.13

MS. SHAND: No.14

MR. JOHNSON: Okay. The Masons testified15

they have a guard shack by the parking lot. Have you16

noticed when the guard is there?17

MS. SHAND: Yes, I do.18

MR. JOHNSON: And can you tell the board19

roughly when they are not there?20

MS. SHAND: The security guard is there21

generally I would say between six and maybe 9:30,22

10:00, Monday through Friday. I don't believe that23

he's there on Saturdays.24

MR. JOHNSON: Do they have gates on the25
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main entrance?1

MS. SHAND: Yes, they do.2

MR. JOHNSON: Do they close them?3

MS. SHAND: Sometimes yes, sometimes no.4

MR. JOHNSON: More often than not?5

MS. SHAND: I would say more often,6

they're open.7

MR. JOHNSON: Okay. Do they lock it when8

they close it?9

MS. SHAND: Yes, I think they have a chain10

link type of mechanism.11

MR. JOHNSON: Now, they have a gate in12

addition on the north side of their property, is that13

correct?14

MS. SHAND: Yes.15

MR. JOHNSON: Is that gate operable?16

MS. SHAND: It's a fence. I think there's17

an opening in it.18

MR. JOHNSON: There's an opening in it?19

MS. SHAND: Yes.20

MR. JOHNSON: Is there a homeless person21

sleeping on that lot?22

MS. SHAND: There is a gentleman that23

sleeps on that lot. I presume that he's homeless.24

MR. JOHNSON: Every night?25
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MS. SHAND: No, not every night.1

MR. JOHNSON: How often?2

MS. SHAND: Occasionally. I don't know3

what determines when he decides to sleep out there,4

but you know, I couldn't say exactly how often that5

is, but I don't -- I mean, you can go out there on6

any, you know, particularly in the warmer months, and7

you can see him sleeping out there.8

MR. JOHNSON: If the parking lot is9

approved by the Board, WNA has submitted some10

conditions in their supplemental opposition, which is11

Exhibit No. 49. Those conditions include some time12

tables, and they also include a WNA coordinator. Who13

would likely be that WNA coordinator at this point?14

MS. SHAND: I would.15

MR. JOHNSON: All right. Why does this16

parking lot, why do the Masons need conditions over17

and above what's spelled out in the regulations?18

MS. SHAND: Well, I think there's a little19

historical perspective that's needed, I think a couple20

of points.21

First, when I first started renovating my22

property, and I think it was the year that WNA got a23

grant to renovate its playground and when I think the24

Masons also got a grant to work on their property, I25
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didn't know that it was necessarily for their1

building, but I just went out on a limb, presuming2

that I would be eventually moving into my property.3

Got there, researched, got their number4

and called, I believe a Mr. Kerney, to say this was5

three or so years ago, to say, you know, if you have a6

grant, could you please plant some flowers and kind of7

dress up the parking lot a little bit. Of course, at8

that time, I had no idea that that was a requirement.9

So, that was three years ago.10

I also, in researching the Mason's11

application that they submitted earlier last year, had12

called down to the Zoning Board, called here, and13

spoke with a woman. She was an inspector, and14

unfortunately I don't have her name with me, but she15

did not know I was inquiring just to say that, you16

know, I wanted to know a little bit about the parking17

lot across the street.18

She informed me that she had been out19

there a year prior. So, that would make this 2001,20

and that she had talked to the Masons about the fact21

that they were not adhering to the zoning22

requirements, and that here I am calling a year later23

and that she was upset that no action had been taken24

by the Masons to correct that.25
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Now, at that point, she also said that she1

had -- so, I asked her of course why she hadn't issued2

a ticket or something like that, and she said that3

well, she really was trying to work with them in being4

compliant. I said well, can't you give them a ticket5

now, and she said well, now that they've submitted the6

application, she could not do that because I guess by7

submitting an application, that somehow means that8

you're trying to work to rectify the situation.9

The other instance was a situation when10

the Masons purchased the two additional lots, they11

automatically started parking on the grassy lot. Just12

they purchased it, and they started parking on the13

grassy lot. Now, whether or not neighbors called the14

Masons specifically I cannot say, but certainly lots15

of calls went to the ANC Commissioner, to Jim Graham's16

office, to Scott Pomeroy, who was at that time the17

president of the CS&A to say how can you just acquire18

two lots and just kind of automatically be parking on19

these two lots in a historic district nonetheless.20

So, it took some time, but I would say21

several months later, the Masons stopped parking on22

that grassy lot. So, that's an indication to me.23

Those are just some examples that there needs to be24

some strict criteria as to when things get done, how25
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they get done, because precedent has shown us, even if1

you look at this one year time frame, that we've been2

dealing on some of these issues with the parking lot.3

You would think that the parking lot has4

gotten the highest scrutiny in the last year, and I5

think the shrubs that they planted were just two weeks6

before Christmas. Our first dialogue with the7

organization was, you know, a week before the last8

Zoning board hearing. So, it seems like to me I think9

we do have a dialogue now, but still it's clear that10

there needs to be some strict parameters and a time11

limit on when this parking lot is operated in terms of12

you know, five years versus two years, and making sure13

that some deadlines are mandated so that we can insure14

that some of these things are going to get done.15

MR. JOHNSON: Are the conditions of the16

WNA request of the type that can be enforced? Are17

they specifically enforceable?18

MS. SHAND: Yes, I think that they are19

enforceable.20

MR. JOHNSON: Ms. Shand, you mentioned21

that the Masons obtained a grant a few years ago.22

MS. SHAND: Yes.23

MR. JOHNSON: Was that the grant for the24

exterior of their building?25
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MS. SHAND: I have been, in going through1

meetings, I understand that that's what it was for.2

MR. JOHNSON: And how much was that for,3

if you remember?4

MS. SHAND: I believe, again, from the5

Masons, I believe it's $300,000.6

MR. JOHNSON: 300,000.7

MS. SHAND: That's what they said.8

MR. JOHNSON: Was any of that spent, to9

your knowledge, on approving the appearance of the10

parking lot?11

MS. SHAND: No, not that I can tell.12

MR. JOHNSON: Anything else you want to13

say?14

MS. SHAND: No, I think that WNA has put a15

good forth effort, put an effort forward to try and at16

least honestly say what some of our concerns are.17

That parking lot certainly is not something that is a18

benefit to the community as it is. I don't know that19

the Masons -- you know, what's interesting, it20

occurred to me a couple of weeks ago, how often does21

any one lodge member use that parking lot? I was22

under the impression, and they can correct me, that23

most of the members will come maybe once a month or24

twice a month to the parking lot.25
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So, therefore, if it's not something where1

they're using, you know, someone's coming every single2

day, then if there is a parking facility that's close,3

the cumulative effect to us, is the concerns that4

we've raised on a daily basis. But for a member5

coming, if they're coming once or twice a month, even6

if you want to consider elderly folks or handicapped7

folks, that's a once or twice a month that they may8

have to walk another block or two from some other9

parking facility that may be in the commercial10

district or a better situated neighborhood.11

So, I think giving all of those things12

that the parking lot should no longer be used as a13

parking lot at that corner.14

MR. JOHNSON: Was your house livable when15

you bought it?16

MS. SHAND: No.17

MR. JOHNSON: Was the Greater U Street18

Historical Preservation District in effect when you19

bought your house?20

MS. SHAND: No.21

MR. JOHNSON: Did you have to comply with22

any historic or architectural exterior requirements23

when you built your house?24

MS. SHAND: No.25
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MR. JOHNSON: Would you describe what you1

did to your house when you made it livable?2

MS. SHAND: Well, there were a number of3

factors. I thought it was a beautiful structure. I4

researched the neighborhood before I moved there. I5

spent many hours in Martin Luther King Library,6

researched the history, and decided this was a place7

that I wanted to be, and one could see the structure8

that I purchased, though vacant for 20 years, was a9

beautiful building. I felt that once restored, it10

would fit nicely into the neighborhood.11

I had some problems with a bad contractor12

who messed up the house completely, tore down a lot of13

stuff, but I put it back the way it was because I felt14

that that was what the neighborhood deserved. At that15

point, I could have gone somewhere else, but in16

essence, I am not placing a burden on anyone else that17

I did not place on myself, just in terms of the18

aesthetics of the neighborhood.19

MR. JOHNSON: I show you what's been20

introduced into the Board as part of WNA's opposition21

to the application and ask you to describe the photo22

before, but before you start, Mr. Chair, may I, this23

very wide angle photo will be referred to a number of24

times. May I present five copies to submit to the25
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Board while we're discussing it.1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: We have this. This2

is the three streets, T, Vermont, and 10th, come3

together at the intersection where Lots 800 and 824?4

MS. SHAND: Yes, that's correct, yes.5

MR. JOHNSON: Yes. We're going to have6

the author of that multi-part photo, believe it or7

not, testify in a few moments.8

Ms. Shand, is your house shown in that9

picture?10

MS. SHAND: Yes, it is.11

MR. JOHNSON: Could you describe for the12

Board which house is yours?13

MS. SHAND: It's the first house to the14

left.15

MR. JOHNSON: All right. That house was16

simply four walls that were only two stories high when17

you bought it, is that right?18

MS. SHAND: No, when I bought it, it had19

the roof and everything on it, but then it was20

demolished, unfortunately.21

MR. JOHNSON: Okay. When you've been22

talking with the Masons, either for yourself or on23

behalf of WNA, have you ever required nine or any24

other number of parking spaces from them, either for25
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yourself or for anybody else?1

MS. SHAND: Oh, no, absolutely. When2

Lawrence Guyot made that offer, I was completely3

furious because we had just -- I had just presented to4

them, at this point on behalf of myself because I had5

only learned of the petition the day before, the6

Wednesday. I was infuriated because I had presented7

that the parking lot was illegal. So, why would the8

neighbors want to park on a parking lot that was9

illegal was beyond me, my comprehension, nonetheless.10

So, nonetheless, Lawrence Guyot made that11

offer. He looked to the attorney that they had, the12

Masons had representing them at that time, and they13

did indeed agree, at the very minimum, to meet with14

the neighborhood to talk about the possibility of the15

nine spaces on the parking lot.16

Clearly based on that position, if they17

had met with us, we wouldn't even be talking about the18

nine spaces I don't think because that's not what we19

wanted. So, it would have been a mute issue, but at20

least they would have been able to say they met with21

us and tried to work something out, in which case I22

think they probably would have gotten the ANC -- I23

think what Lawrence Guyot and like I said, I was very24

upset about it. I waited two hours until the meeting25
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was over to convey my disappointment that the members1

that supported that agreement had voted positively for2

it, but I think what he was trying to do was try to3

have us have a dialogue and come on some kind of way4

where it could be a win-win situation. I thought that5

was a win-lose, quite frankly, but it was never6

pursued by the Masons, so it was a mute point.7

MR. JOHNSON: Since you've been talking8

with the Masons, subject to check, I think you said9

roughly February 20 or so, is that right?10

MS. SHAND: Yes.11

MR. JOHNSON: In those three weeks, what12

is, and I'm asking you this question because the Board13

must consider you as a WNA coordinator. How has your14

relationship with them been?15

MS. SHAND: I think to some extent, I wish16

we had spoken earlier. I don't know if we would have17

come to agreement, but certainly I think that the18

individual members that I've spoken to are interested19

in working with the community. I think that they see20

us now as, you know, not really trying to nitpick. I21

think everything in our documents are factual. We22

live there, and I think that they have indicated a23

willingness to work with the community on other24

community activities.25
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So, I think individually they probably can1

relate to some of our concerns just in terms of maybe2

trying to see if they lived in the neighborhood, but3

at the same time, they're an organization that4

generally meets once a week. Though they may say that5

some of their neighbors live in D.C., most of the cars6

that come are from Maryland, perhaps some from7

Virginia.8

So, I don't know. For example, I lived in9

Virginia when I was renovating my property. It took10

an enormous amount of effort to remember that when it11

snowed, I called someone in the community to make sure12

that the snow was shoveled, to make sure in the summer13

that the grass was cut. It's hard because you don't14

live there, but I had to keep that in the forefront of15

my mind because there were people that lived there.16

So, I think it's difficult for them to17

maybe -- and plus, the property is a block away from18

their lodge. So, I think it's difficult to relate on19

a very personal level in terms of the organization20

itself kind of relating to what I'm talking about21

because they're not there. They come, yes, perhaps22

once a month to park there, once or twice a month to23

park there, but they don't see that every day. They24

don't see when it's, you know, just empty and there's25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

370

nothing there. That's not something that they can1

relate to.2

So, I think that, you know, I've spoken to3

them on numerous occasions. Since they've made4

contact with us, we've had I think good general5

conversations outside of the parking lot issue, but I6

don't understand how an organization that generally7

will meet, and I think it's their lodge. They have8

lodge meetings, so these folks just come for their9

lodge meetings. They're like designated, like you10

have I guess like the first Monday or the first11

Tuesday and that's how they come to meet.12

How they can really actually maintain it13

at such a level when you know, it's primarily a social14

organization. Yes, they do community activities, but15

that's the crux, you know, that's what they are.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.17

MR. JOHNSON: Ms. Shand, thank you. No18

more questions.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I'm going to go20

through all the witnesses, and then we're going to do21

cross examination.22

MR. JOHNSON: Okay. Just let me inform23

the Board, that was by far our longest witness.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.25
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MR. JOHNSON: Mr. Baxter, please, Chuck1

Baxter. Good evening, Mr. Baxter. For the record,2

your name and address?3

MR. BAXTER: I'm Chuck Baxter. I live on4

Westminster Street. I've been there for about 105

years. I'm the past president of Westminster6

Neighborhood Association.7

MR. JOHNSON: Past president. How long8

were you president?9

MR. BAXTER: I was president for about10

five years, I guess, from about '95 until two years11

ago when Tanya became president.12

MR. JOHNSON: Do you take the -- do you13

have a car?14

MR. BAXTER: No, I don't have a car.15

MR. JOHNSON: Do you take the Metro from16

time to time?17

MR. BAXTER: I do take the Metro.18

MR. JOHNSON: The U Street Metro?19

MR. BAXTER: Yes.20

MR. JOHNSON: Do you walk by the parking21

lot often?22

MR. BAXTER: Two or three times a week.23

MR. JOHNSON: Okay. Now, you caused to be24

submitted Exhibit No. -- I'm sorry, I can't give you25
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the exhibit number, but it was submitted a week ago,1

and it is titled --2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Exhibit 62.3

MR. JOHNSON: That's the Metro hours? 63,4

I'm sorry, I believe it is.5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No, 62 with the6

Metrorail.7

MR. JOHNSON: Yes, and Mr. Baxter, if I8

could show that you to you very quickly, could you9

tell the Board very quickly, what time during the week10

does the last Metro train pull out of that Metro11

station?12

MR. BAXTER: The last Metro train leaves13

the Cordoza Shaw Metro Station going towards Branch14

Avenue at ten minutes before midnight and going15

towards Greenbelt at 21 minutes past midnight on most16

days. On Fridays and Saturdays, it leaves two hours17

later than those times.18

MR. JOHNSON: All right, and does Metro19

have handicapped access?20

MR. BAXTER: Yes.21

MR. JOHNSON: How does it help you if22

Metro -- if the Masons will use Metro?23

MR. BAXTER: How does it help me?24

MR. JOHNSON: Yes.25
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MR. BAXTER: Well, it improves the1

ambiance of the neighborhood not to have all this2

traffic coming into it. I think that's the main3

benefit of using Metro. We cut down on pollution, cut4

down on the parking problems that the neighbors have,5

and it's just a safer place to be without all that6

traffic.7

MR. JOHNSON: Well, in that regard, WNA8

submitted a study of parking options in the vicinity,9

Exhibit No. 62 I think this time. Can you tell the10

Board about that?11

MR. BAXTER: Yes. I last week, I went12

around during the day to see what parking or potential13

parking might be available to the Masons. I think14

that last time, Mr. Ellington already said that they15

were talking to the D.C. Housing Agency, which has 5016

spots available.17

Well, there's a few other parking lots in18

the area. A half a block on up 9th Street from the19

D.C. Housing finances the --20

MR. JOHNSON: I'm sorry to cut you off,21

Mr. Baxter, but take us back to the HFA, you called22

it. What was the address?23

MR. BAXTER: It's at 1815 Florida Avenue.24

MR. JOHNSON: All right, 815?25
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MR. BAXTER: 815, Yes.1

MR. JOHNSON: And how far is that from the2

Masons at 1000 U Street?3

MR. BAXTER: It's about two blocks.4

MR. JOHNSON: All right. And do you have5

any personal knowledge from talking with anybody with6

the management people there as to whether they would7

have evening parking available?8

MR. BAXTER: It's my understanding that9

they were agreeable to consider a proposal from the10

Masons to use their parking.11

MR. JOHNSON: Well, you say they have 9012

available spots. How many would be available at13

night, if you know?14

MR. BAXTER: Fifty.15

MR. JOHNSON: Fifty, and your16

understanding is that they would be willing to lend --17

they don't use them now, do they?18

MR. BAXTER: They don't use them at night.19

MR. JOHNSON: Okay. I'm sorry, you may20

continue with your study.21

MR. BAXTER: All right. Half a block down22

9th Street is a lot that Howard University owns, and23

the 930 Club sublets it. I talked to the parking24

attendant there, and he said that it's open to the25
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public. The Masons would be welcome there. They can1

come in as early as 6:00, and the lot stays open, as2

far as I know, all night.3

There's another lot on 9-1/2 Street and U,4

which is government owned, and it's about 18 spaces, I5

believe. I don't know who one would talk to about6

that, if it would be available for community use.7

More interesting, for handicapped people8

for the Masons, I think it would behoove them to talk9

to Mr. Lee, who has the flower shop right next door to10

the Masonic Temple. He's indicated that he has nine11

spaces that he would be willing to consider a proposal12

from the Masons to allow them to use it at night.13

Nine spaces which are right across the alley. There14

is even pedestrian access into the alley, and they'd15

only have to trot across to the back door of the16

Masonic Temple.17

MR. JOHNSON: In fact, Lee's Flowers, that18

parking lot is closer than their own parking lot.19

MR. BAXTER: That's true.20

MR. JOHNSON: And they can use it up to21

what hours?22

MR. BAXTER: I think he said after five.23

MR. JOHNSON: Yes.24

MR. BAXTER: Further on, there's on 11th25
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Street, the Industrial Bank has a lot that's about 251

spaces, I think, and I don't believe they use it at2

night. Now, whether it would be available I don't3

know.4

The same for the Public Welfare5

Foundation, has a lot behind their building. I don't6

know if they use it at night. There's a commercial7

lot across the street on 12th Street which may be8

available.9

If you go on further to 14th Street, 14th10

and V, there are two commercial lots which I talked to11

the attendants there, and they are available. One of12

them even has monthly rates for negotiation.13

So, there are other lots in the area that14

they could, in my opinion, investigate, not the least15

of which may be the Reeves Center, which has a large16

parking garage.17

MR. JOHNSON: Thank you. The photo that18

we're talking about that's before the Board, did you19

make that photo?20

MR. BAXTER: I did.21

MR. JOHNSON: How many photos, or is that22

a wide angle photo?23

MR. BAXTER: No, this is a composite24

picture of snapshots that I took standing at the25
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corner of the parking lot, and took it of the1

adjoining streets and then cut and pasted it into this2

composite panoramic photo so that one can see the3

whole neighborhood from the vantage point of the4

parking lot itself.5

MR. JOHNSON: Well then I've got to ask6

you, Mr. Baxter, if a picture is worth a thousand7

words, how many thousand words do we have here?8

MR. BAXTER: There's about seven pictures9

there, so you do the math.10

MR. JOHNSON: Is that the view from the11

parking lot itself?12

MR. BAXTER: Yes, it is.13

MR. JOHNSON: Are all of those14

architecturally strong significant structures -- if15

you can see them from the parking lot, can you see the16

parking lot from each one of those structures?17

MR. BAXTER: Well, I think that makes18

sense that you could, yes.19

MR. JOHNSON: The Greater Art Overlay20

District is something that's in addition to the21

historic preservation, is that correct?22

MR. BAXTER: I believe it's a separate23

thing, yes.24

MR. JOHNSON: And that, the lodge at 100025
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U Street is covered by the Arts Overlay District?1

MR. BAXTER: Yes, it is.2

MR. JOHNSON: All right. Subject to3

check, is the purpose of the Arts Overlay District to4

require use that encourages pedestrian activity?5

MR. BAXTER: I believe that's one of the6

purposes of that arts overlay.7

MR. JOHNSON: And is another purpose to8

expand the area's housing supply?9

MR. BAXTER: Yes.10

MR. JOHNSON: Now, in addition, since the11

last time the Board has had occasion to -- I'm sorry,12

let me save that for the other witness.13

Are there any trash problems with this14

parking lot?15

MR. BAXTER: There's litter on the16

streets, and there has been litter inside of the17

parking lot. There used to be a recycle bin in there18

that was constantly full and never emptied.19

MR. JOHNSON: A recycle bin?20

MR. BAXTER: Yes, but --21

MR. JOHNSON: Do we have any trash cans in22

the parking lot?23

MR. BAXTER: No, there are no trash cans24

in the parking lot.25
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MR. JOHNSON: Have you noticed trash1

within the lot where they park?2

MR. BAXTER: I have.3

MR. JOHNSON: Have you noticed trash in4

the sides where they don't park?5

MR. BAXTER: Yes.6

MR. JOHNSON: Have you noticed trash on7

the sidewalk from the parking lot going up 265 feet or8

so to the lodge?9

MR. BAXTER: Well, yes, there's litter on10

the sidewalk all the way up to U Street.11

MR. JOHNSON: Has anybody ever dumped that12

recycling bin that was left in the parking lot?13

MR. BAXTER: I don't think so.14

MR. JOHNSON: Well, I must ask you, Mr.15

Baxter, because this is your specialty. Is there any16

graffiti on the wall?17

MR. BAXTER: There is graffiti on the wall18

to the west, which is also a building owned by the19

Masons. I think it was put on there fairly recently,20

maybe around the time that we had the big snow in21

February. Normally, there's not a lot of graffiti on22

that building except there is graffiti frequently on23

the sidewalk outside at the corner and the control box24

for the lights.25
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MR. JOHNSON: At the control box for the1

lights is on the sidewalk that's directly in front of2

the parking lot?3

MR. BAXTER: It's at the corner there.4

It's on the T Street side of the side of the parking5

lot.6

MR. JOHNSON: And who -- have the Masons7

ever taken the graffiti off, to your knowledge, off8

the sidewalk?9

MR. BAXTER: No, I don't believe so.10

MR. JOHNSON: Who takes it off?11

MR. BAXTER: Well, we have a graffiti12

abatement program in the Cordoza Shaw Neighborhood13

Association, and we've had members go around and paint14

over graffiti. Frequently, we paint over graffiti on15

these boxes.16

Then occasionally the city or somebody17

comes along and strips off all the paint, and we start18

fresh for that. But as far as I know nobody else has19

ever painted any graffiti off of this particular box.20

MR. JOHNSON: How many times have you21

painted graffiti off of that box?22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I think we get the23

point that there's graffiti in the area.24

MR. JOHNSON: Okay. Is the graffiti on25
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the west wall to the parking lot, and let me just ask1

you again, the west wall is owned by the Masons, is2

that correct?3

MR. BAXTER: Yes, that's true.4

MR. JOHNSON: It's and house, and they own5

the house?6

MR. BAXTER: They do.7

MR. JOHNSON: All right. Is the graffiti8

on that wall still there?9

MR. BAXTER: Yes, it is.10

MR. JOHNSON: I refer the Board to our11

Exhibit No. 59, your Exhibit No. 59. That witness is12

the one who had to leave, but on page one, photo13

number four, is that the graffiti you're talking14

about?15

MR. BAXTER: Yes.16

MR. JOHNSON: Okay. Now, does WNA have17

any options -- if we must live with the parking lot,18

as to how the parking lot could be renovated, changed,19

constructed, to make it more -- less objectionable to20

a neighborhood?21

MR. BAXTER: Yes, I think we submitted22

some proposals, and we have some photographs of23

existing parking lots that have made a better attempt24

to fitting into a historic district than the parking25
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lot that the Masons maintain.1

MR. JOHNSON: And I'd like to refer you to2

the Board Exhibit No. 61 or our Exhibit No. 61, which3

is presented by the Westminster Neighborhood4

Association. It's called fencing and landscaping5

alternatives. Are you presenting those as an option?6

MR. BAXTER: These are examples, and I'm7

not saying that this is the only way a person could8

go, but working with the community, we could come up9

with something that would be satisfactory probably and10

more in line with these. One of these is the parking11

lot behind the building that the Public Welfare12

Foundation made and the other one is the parking lot13

next to the Thurgood Marshall Center on 12th Street.14

Both of them have tried to integrate into the15

community, into the whole feeling of the historic16

community.17

MR. JOHNSON: One correction for the18

Board, if I could orally amend it. I notice that the19

Exhibit says on the top that it is Public Welfare20

Foundation parking lot. In fact, some of them are,21

but you some of them you said are also from the22

Thurgood Marshall Center at 12th and --23

MR. BAXTER: It's 12th and S, a little bit24

off of S.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Those are1

examples.2

MR. JOHNSON: And what are some of the3

options that can help make it more -- less4

objectionable?5

MR. BAXTER: Well, I think that the6

wrought iron fence adds a great deal to the parking7

lot, to the visual effect of the parking lot. Also8

the historic looking light poles that they've used,9

and the shrubbery around the base of the fence, which10

is sort of I would think, screen the lights that come11

off of the parking lot and also make it a little bit12

more visually pleasing from the street level.13

MR. JOHNSON: Do you have photos of those14

shrubbery on both exterior and the interior?15

MR. BAXTER: Well, number one, these16

aren't my photos, but number two, yes, they do, it17

looks like to me.18

MR. JOHNSON: Continue.19

MR. BAXTER: Yes, the ones at the Thurgood20

Marshall Center appear to. I don't believe that the21

Public Welfare Foundation lot has shrubbery inside the22

lot itself.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, but the point24

is you are very interested in seeing some serious25
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design improvements on the parking lot if this was to1

go forward as a condition on the approval?2

MR. BAXTER: Yes, that's true.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Something that would4

fit in the character of a residential neighborhood?5

MR. BAXTER: Yes.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Very well.7

MR. JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Baxter. No8

further questions.9

Members of the Board, the next witness was10

Matthew Ruest, who had to leave after waiting11

patiently all day. Frankly, I'm glad I have three out12

of four, but Mr. Ruest, if I could, would have13

testified as follows.14

He is the author of Exhibit 59, which15

shows the photographs in support of -- well, I should16

say that assisting our opposition to this application.17

What you will see briefly in photograph 59, and he18

would have explained them better, but he simply has19

shown the in large part the aesthetic -- and I'm20

searching for a word, but the aesthetic stand-out for21

this parking lot to the rest of the neighborhood.22

You've got streets and blocks upon blocks of historic23

homes, architecturally significant homes, and you come24

across this blank, open area that is utterly visible25
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from heavily traveled T Street, heavily traveled1

Vermont Avenue, and then we start again with housing2

after the parking lot.3

The photos I think describe them better4

than I do, but in addition to that, and I think that's5

the strongest point he would have made. In addition6

to that, we have got the very poor view that this7

parking lot, if it has to be a parking lot, shows in8

this area.9

From all the trash in the corners of the10

chain link fence that runs around this parking lot,11

making it look like a prison, to bent over fence posts12

that are next to the Tibbs house, the historic Evans13

Tibbs house, I might mention, that prevented the cars14

when they were parking on that lot from hitting his15

house, to the utter stack of weeds, the only16

vegetation noticeable of any significance on this17

parking lot, which happens to be located right in the18

middle of the sidewalk, all the way down T Street.19

Of course, it shows the lack of any20

contiguous screening on either the north or the west21

side as well as the lack of any bumper guards on the22

west side, which happens to be their property anyway.23

Finally, it shows the entrance, not that24

you need to see it anymore. You've heard about it,25
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the entrance to the Metro, which is a beautiful1

picture of 1000 U Street in its very beautiful2

condition, but the Metro is right next door. It's the3

closest -- they're the closest building to the Metro.4

In addition, he would have testified he's5

seen the members of the Masons come and go, being a6

resident there himself living on Vermont Avenue, and7

that the members are neither elderly to any excessive8

degree nor handicapped.9

He would have testified he's never seen a10

security guard at night in the parking lot, and he11

also has a car, does not have any off street parking,12

and still supports getting rid of this parking lot in13

this area.14

That's all for Mr. Ruest, spelled R-U-E-S-15

T. We now move to our last witness, Mr. Lawrence16

Savoy. For the record, Mr. Savoy, your name?17

MR. SAVOY: My name is Mr. Lawrence S.18

Savoy.19

MR. JOHNSON: And are you connected with20

the historic Evans Tibbs house?21

MR. SAVOY: Yes, I am. I'm the personal22

representative for the late Mr. Thurlough Tibbs, Jr,23

which includes the property at 1910 Vermont Avenue,24

also known as the Evans Tibbs house.25
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MR. JOHNSON: If I may at this time, is1

this information on -- I'm sorry. Is this the2

information on the Evans Tibbs house that you would3

like to present to the Board?4

MR. SAVOY: Well, yes, Your Honor. I want5

to be brief, but I will just say that the house was6

built in 1898. The Tibbs purchased the house in 1904,7

which would be they will have had possession of the8

house for well over 100 years. It was designated as a9

house on the National Registry of Historic Homes back10

in 1988 due to the well known opera signer Madame11

Lilly Navante, and also her son, who was an attorney,12

attorney Thurlough Tibbs, Sr, and her grandson,13

Thurlough Evans Tibbs, Jr., the art dealer and14

collector.15

For those who are familiar with Washington16

history, African American history, and Women's17

history, should be very familiar with the historic18

contributions that family has made in the area,19

specifically on Vermont Avenue, for the last 100 years20

I don't think there's any need to go into great21

detail. I think the pedigree of the family speaks for22

themselves.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Nor is that under24

judgment here.25
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MR. JOHNSON: To verify, the house is1

located where in relationship to the parking lot?2

MR. SAVOY: It's adjacent to the parking3

lot, right next door.4

MR. JOHNSON: All right. Is it covered by5

historic preservation?6

MR. SAVOY: Oh, yes.7

MR. JOHNSON: All right, did you stick8

windows in that house?9

MR. SAVOY: Well, the windows were10

replaced about three years ago, and if I may dovetail11

on your earlier comment about historic preservation,12

because the house is designated as an historic home,13

I'm held, or I should say the family is held to a very14

high standard as far as maintenance and upkeep. I15

can't put a window in or paint the house without going16

through several levels of approvals through the city.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right. We fully18

understand that process.19

MR. JOHNSON: And some of those historic20

windows you replaced were to the south side of your21

house?22

MR. SAVOY: Yes, the west side.23

MR. JOHNSON: And when you look out of24

those historically significant windows, what do you25
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see?1

MR. SAVOY: A parking lot.2

MR. JOHNSON: Also, the African American3

Civil War Memorial has recently been installed near4

your area, is that correct?5

MR. SAVOY: Right. I believe they6

inaugurated it back in June of 1997, and Mr. Tibbs was7

on the committee that was very instrumental in trying8

to bring that into fruition.9

MR. JOHNSON: You've got two significant10

milestones, historical milestones if you will, that11

have been created, if I might say, almost directly12

adjacent to this parking lot since this parking lot13

has last been before the Board?14

MR. SAVOY: That's correct.15

MR. JOHNSON: And I'm going to refer the16

Board to Exhibit No. 60, which is some information on17

the African American Civil War Memorial and some18

photos on the third page of it in relationship to the19

block.20

The sidewalks around the African Memorial21

are granite, are they not?22

MR. SAVOY: That is correct.23

MR. JOHNSON: And how far does that come24

to the Civil War Memorial?25
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MR. SAVOY: To the Tibbs house?1

MR. JOHNSON: No, no, how far does that2

come to the parking lot?3

MR. SAVOY: Well, it stops right prior to4

the gate, I believe, a few feet past the entrance of5

the Tibbs house.6

MR. JOHNSON: Just briefly, the condition7

of the parking lot, is the gate on the north?8

MR. SAVOY: Yes.9

MR. JOHNSON: All right. Can you manually10

open and close that gate?11

MR. SAVOY: To my knowledge, no. The gate12

seems to be defunct.13

MR. JOHNSON: All right, partially open14

currently?15

MR. SAVOY: Yes.16

MR. JOHNSON: There was a time when it had17

cables and other apparatus to make it work, but it no18

longer has them?19

MR. SAVOY: I've been handling the Tibbs20

estate for the last five years. I don't recall a21

cable being there, but the mechanisms that are there22

now would indicate that at some time it was, and it23

did function, but it doesn't now.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.25
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MR. JOHNSON: Do people use that entrance,1

do the Masons use that entrance -- I'm sorry, use that2

width, if you will, to approach the lot?3

MR. SAVOY: Yes, I've seen who I assume4

were members walk through that and use it as a5

walkway, primarily because the fence is in disrepair,6

and it's open, so therefore it's just an easy7

accessible entrance and exit to the parking lot and to8

the alley.9

MR. JOHNSON: And they enter their10

building at the end of the alley to the north?11

MR. SAVOY: Yes.12

MR. JOHNSON: Is there a chain link fence13

also on the west side?14

MR. SAVOY: Yes.15

MR. JOHNSON: All right, and is that16

broken? Is the structure of the fence itself --17

MR. SAVOY: Well, the structure is there,18

but you know, there's a disrepair with the actual19

fencing.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. We get a good21

characterization of the existing condition.22

MR. JOHNSON: The headlights, do you know23

from your house, at the Tibbs house, is there a24

headlight problem?25
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MR. SAVOY: Yes.1

MR. JOHNSON: And they shine where?2

MR. SAVOY: All throughout the house3

because that whole west wall has a lot of windows,4

whether you're standing in the kitchen, the pantry, or5

in the living room or upstairs in the bedrooms or6

offices, lights do flash through the windows.7

MR. JOHNSON: The graffiti remains on the8

basement wall. Have you had any problems with your9

walls?10

MR. SAVOY: Yes. About two months ago,11

the estate and the family spent an enormous amount of12

money to have that entire house repointed, brick13

pointed, and painted and sadly enough, about the14

weekend of the snow storm, some aspiring graffiti15

artist came by and "tagged" the house with graffiti,16

much to our displeasure.17

MR. JOHNSON: Was that the same artist18

that did the Masons, if you can tell?19

MR. SAVOY: Well, I wasn't there20

physically to see, but given the color of the paint21

and the style of the writing and the time frame, one22

could reasonably assume that it did happen at the same23

time.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: We've got a lot of25
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latitude, but this has got to now come back to what1

we're doing in the application. You're not assessing2

that, or you're not proposing that somehow the artist3

is related to the Masons?4

MR. SAVOY: By no means, not at all.5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And that's where i6

want to go. So, let's move on. I understand there's7

graffiti in the area. If in fact it's appropriate for8

you to somehow tie how graffiti is related to this9

application, that would be appropriate. Otherwise,10

let's keep it going.11

MR. JOHNSON: Do you see the guard there?12

MR. SAVOY: There has been a guard there.13

Have I seen one on a regular basis, no.14

MR. JOHNSON: Do you see him at night?15

MR. SAVOY: Not regularly. I have seen16

him at night.17

MR. JOHNSON: Mr. Savoy, thank you. No18

further questions. That concludes our witnesses.19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Does that conclude20

your case?21

MR. JOHNSON: Well, there's cross22

examination.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No, I know that.24

That's not part of your case.25
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MR. JOHNSON: You can skip that if you1

want. We have only our closing argument.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Very well. If it's3

not a problem, I just want to take a short break.4

We'll come back and we'll have cross examination of5

everybody. Then we're going to assess whether we do6

actual closing tonight. So, we'll be right back.7

(Whereupon, the foregoing matter8

went off the record at 7:18 p.m.9

and went back on the record at10

7:26 p.m.)11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: We'll reconvene and12

we can pick up cross examination.13

MR. ELLINGTON: I guess we want to ask14

questions to each one of the witnesses.15

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: We'll do them one at16

a time. Is that appropriate?17

MR. ELLINGTON: Yes.18

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: We'll start with19

their chronology. So, if the first witness would come20

back to the table.21

MR. JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, in terms of22

asking the question, do we not just have one23

representative asking, representing? He has four24

people here.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, it's best that1

we consolidate, if people want to feed through2

questions, that would be the best case scenario, and3

that's what we often require. So, as you can feed4

questions into one representative, the better, but5

frankly at this point, we need to do it as quickly and6

as efficiently as possible.7

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay. You stated in a8

question about the organization us being a social9

club. How do you know that?10

MS. SHAND: Well, when your organization11

first made the application, I did a lot of research as12

what I generally do, and researched the history of the13

organization all the way to Boston and Prince Hall and14

that sort of thing. Based on what my research15

indicated is that the primary function of the16

organization was to I believe it was Prince Hall who17

was not allowed to participate in the Mason18

organization that was by I guess it was predominantly19

white. Because of that non-inclusion, your20

organization was created, and I understand that was21

the reason for that.22

So, it's social in terms of it being for I23

guess the promotion of Masons within the black24

community.25
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MR. ELLINGTON: In your research, did you1

find that the Prince Hall and others along the line2

was ministers of the gospel and that the Prince Hall3

Masons organization is based on the Holy Bible? Did4

you find that in your research?5

MS. SHAND: No.6

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay, then I don't think7

you know too much about the organization.8

MS. SHAND: Well, is that saying it's not9

social?10

MR. ELLINGTON: It's not a social11

organization, no. The other question I have here, you12

kept referring to I guess the Masons as they, and I'd13

just like to know what do you mean by they? Let me14

just give you an example. They turn left into the15

parking lot illegally. Is that all Masons? is that16

two, is that three, is that four? How many?17

MS. SHAND: Well, for the terms of this18

proceeding, I mean they as referring to those that are19

not, other than us, those who are opposing lot. So,20

I'm referring to you as Masons, and when I say they, I21

do mean indeed the Masons turn into the parking lot.22

MR. ELLINGTON: That's all of them?23

MS. SHAND: No, not every --24

MR. ELLINGTON: How many?25
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MS. SHAND: I would say between the time1

this started, I have at least witnessed maybe on six2

occasions individuals turning into that parking lot,3

and maybe on two of those occasions actually talking4

to the individuals that did make the left turn in5

there, or talking to the guard that was on duty, who6

told me that, you know, you all have been noticing,7

well, at least he noticed that, but they continue to8

make the left turn into the parking lot from the9

southbound lane.10

MR. ELLINGTON: At the time you saw those11

individuals, did you report it to any member of the12

Masons?13

MS. SHAND: I talked to the security14

guard there.15

MR. ELLINGTON: He's not a Mason, but16

okay.17

MS. SHAND: Is he not hired. Well, I18

guess you're asking the questions.19

MR. ELLINGTON: And I'll ask this20

question.21

MS. SHAND: I might add in answer to that22

question that it's been made in the documents that23

we've submitted in opposition to this for the last24

year. We've noted that.25
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MR. ELLINGTON: Okay, and you're making1

statements that I'm trying to rebut some of this.2

MS. SHAND: Okay.3

MR. ELLINGTON: At the first ANC meeting4

that we had, do you recall honestly that Mr. Guyot5

said nine parking spaces, or did he talk about6

parking?7

MR. JOHNSON: Objection, asked and8

answered. We've already been through this.9

MR. ELLINGTON: She was there. No, she10

brought it up.11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right. Where are we12

going with this?13

MR. ELLINGTON: I just wanted to let the14

Board know that there is some differences in whether15

the WNA and the ANC as to how many parking places or16

if there were parking places named by number.17

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. So your issue18

is whether there was an actual number named or not?19

MR. ELLINGTON: Yes.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. We'll take21

that under consideration. I think the note is in22

fact, what the issue was for the ANC in asking for23

parking. Okay, let' go.24

MR. ELLINGTON: If the BZA approves our25
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application and we meet all the requirements, will you1

be willing to support us?2

MS. SHAND: Meet all the BZA requirements?3

MR. ELLINGTON: The BZA requirements, yes,4

and the Office of Planning.5

MS. SHAND: I would have to say no because6

I think what the neighborhood is saying is that some7

additional components are needed to make that parking8

lot aesthetically pleasing to the neighborhood.9

MR. ELLINGTON: So if they make a judgment10

and they go along with the Office of Planning, then11

you will not support it, in trying to beautify the12

area and doing other things?13

MS. SHAND: Well, I think even the Office14

of Planning had some additional conditions that they15

said they did not enumerate because they supposed that16

you would work it out with the community. So, from17

what I understand, that's a minimum requirement, and I18

guess the answer to your question is no, we would not19

support that.20

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay. Are you aware that21

we started landscaping our area and that all of our22

shrubbery was stolen?23

MS. SHAND: I know that they're not there24

anymore, and I presume that they were stolen. I know25
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that some were there. I don't know if the others that1

were left are stolen too, but yes, I know that they're2

not there anymore.3

MR. ELLINGTON: So, we can assume that you4

perceive that the Masons is trying to beautify the5

area and do the things that need to be done. Can you6

assume that?7

MS. SHAND: I'm assuming in lieu of the8

opposition that you all put some shrubs in the parking9

lot two weeks before Christmas, yes.10

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay. You spoke about11

grants of 300,000. Are you aware that when you get a12

matching grant or any type grant, that there's13

criteria to define that they cannot be used for14

anything but what is stated?15

MS. SHAND: Yes.16

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay, thank you. So, we17

couldn't use that money to do anything to the parking18

lot.19

MS. SHAND: But it didn't preclude you20

from using your own money to do something with the21

parking lot.22

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay. I agree, but you23

said the grant money.24

MS. SHAND: Well, I was just saying that I25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

401

called just because I assumed that maybe you could do1

that. I wasn't saying that you could actually do it.2

I just said that maybe it was an idea.3

MR. ELLINGTON: What time do the homeless4

person come on the parking lot?5

MS. SHAND: I don't know when he gets6

there. I know when he's just laying out there.7

MR. ELLINGTON: What time is that?8

MS. SHAND: I don't know any given time.9

I think that sometimes that I've seen him it's been in10

the daytime.11

MR. ELLINGTON: And how often?12

MS. SHAND: I've seen him there every once13

in awhile. I think the other individual that was not14

able to testify has also seen him out there.15

MR. ELLINGTON: On the last snow removal,16

you indicated that we did not remove the snow. Is17

that --18

MS. SHAND: In a timely fashion.19

MR. ELLINGTON: In a timely fashion?20

MS. SHAND: Yes.21

MR. ELLINGTON: I don't think too many22

people was getting out the next day after eight foot23

of snow or whatever to do anything, but it was24

removed, is that correct?25
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MS. SHAND: On the Thursday, yes, it was.1

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay, and then on the next2

day, did you not see the sidewalks had snow removal?3

MS. SHAND: I'm sorry. I saw that the4

snow was removed on the Thursday, the day that we met5

that evening, yes. It was removed by Thursday.6

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay, you don't know when7

the sidewalks was cleaned off, the sidewalks?8

MS. SHAND: No, that's what I'm saying,9

the sidewalk was cleaned off the Thursday after the10

snow on the Sunday and Monday.11

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay. Well, just to let,12

it was a big snow, and I'm just assuming that and I13

know that the people got there in a timely manner is14

when they could get out there. So, you know, when15

they could.16

MS. SHAND: Well, I guess that depends on17

where you live.18

MR. ELLINGTON: Yes, that could be.19

MS. SHAND: I was out there the next day.20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: All right.21

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Let's got.23

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay, noise. I'm just24

assuming all the noise that you hear and chatter that25
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goes by over on that corner, you're saying that the1

Masons are doing that, all of it?2

MS. SHAND: I would say that they -- when3

I hear it in terms of because I'm talking about the4

Masons in the reference that I'm making to to that5

noise, are made by the Masons, yes.6

MR. ELLINGTON: Are you aware of the7

WSTE's clubs up there, that people come in the8

neighborhood? They park down there and they walk up9

and down the street all hours of the night and during10

the day?11

MS. SHAND: But my testimony was limited12

to what I know of the Masons, and so I was testifying13

to the noise that the Masons make. So, I am saying14

that yes, when I'm talking about noise, I'm talking15

about the Masons.16

MR. ELLINGTON: So you saw the Masons on17

the parking lot then making noise? That's what you're18

saying?19

MS. SHAND: I don't know if they're the20

only parking lot. I know that it's the Masons parking21

lot that's before me now.22

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay. Now, coming out of23

the parking lot --24

MR. NUNLEY: I think what he's asking,25
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when you hear the noise, the noise is coming from1

Masons on the parking lot itself? Is that what you're2

saying?3

MS. SHAND: Well, it kind of depends.4

MR. NUNLEY: Or going to and from that5

specific parking lot?6

MS. SHAND: I don't necessarily know if7

it's going to because generally they park and they're8

walking to it, but afterwards, and it could be just9

depending on where someone parks. If someone has10

parked on 10th Street or on Vermont Avenue, then the11

group may stop there and talk, or if they're kind of12

all going into the parking lot, then they talk in the13

parking lot.14

MR. ELLINGTON: Is it possible that it15

could have been somebody else talking? Is it16

possible?17

MS. SHAND: They all seem to me to be for18

the purpose of this testimony --19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. I think the20

Board is pretty clear that -- and we're not deciding21

something beyond a shadow of a doubt here.22

MR. ELLINGTON: All right. Now, in coming23

out of the parking lot, you have the picture there,24

and the lights are on. I guess the statement you made25
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was that the light shine in your window, is that1

correct? Now, certainly there's an angle that the2

parking lot go down, but once it go out that entrance,3

it goes down, and there's no way that a light can go4

up when you go down, around, out of the parking lot to5

turn.6

MS. SHAND: Okay.7

MR. ELLINGTON: And not only that, if I8

ask you the question here, that intersection, cars are9

constantly going out there. Lights are constantly.10

How can you tell that a light that hits your bedroom11

or wherever is from a Mason coming off the parking12

lot?13

MS. SHAND: Okay. Much of my observation14

obviously is from the fact that I live there. I'm in15

the yard and that kind of thing. So, I can basically16

see who's --17

MR. ELLINGTON: At night.18

MS. SHAND: Excuse me. Is there some kind19

of --20

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes, if we could21

just keep it down in the audience, please.22

MR. ELLINGTON: We're talking at night.23

MS. SHAND: Okay, right. In the evening,24

right, and which I can be outside in my property at25
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that time. For example, yesterday two cars came out1

of the parking lot and when they, because you know,2

I'm not trying to make up stuff to make your life3

difficult, but certainly when they make a U-turn.4

They exit the parking lot. They make a U-turn to go5

northbound on Vermont Avenue, yes, lights do flash6

into, as I said when I testified, the windows of my7

English basement.8

MR. ELLINGTON: So, they're not all9

Masons.10

MR. NUNLEY: Excuse me. Do you get the11

same result from cars coming out T Street making a12

left onto Vermont, the lights in the window? Because13

it would seem that there would be a similar angle.14

MS. SHAND: Yes.15

MR. NUNLEY: All right, thank you.16

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay. You stated that17

that was 178 signatures of people who signed a18

petition opposing --19

MS. SHAND: 65.20

MR. ELLINGTON: 65. Did you see in our21

report that we gave the BZA that we had an estimate of22

165 petition of people in the community and outside23

the community that live in the District of Columbia?24

MS. SHAND: I do note that I have25
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participated in a petition where 68 residents of the1

immediate area signed a petition opposing parking on2

the corner of Vermont and T, and some letters that3

were submitted.4

MR. NUNLEY: Most of your testimony has5

been related to impact on yourself being a close6

neighbor and the surrounding neighborhood. The7

parking lot was there when you moved in. You8

mentioned that. Prior to this application, have you9

had occasion to contact either the police or the lodge10

for any of these issues that you bring up now?11

MS. SHAND: As I mentioned, I did speak12

with Mr. Kierney, I believe, a couple of years ago13

about, and at the time of course, I did not know that14

there was any zoning board, just from someone who was15

about to live there, I thought that the parking lot16

just generally could use some fixing up. So, I just17

kind of called and said, you know, could you plant18

some flowers and what I now know to be requirements.19

So, I did that. Then there were20

opportunities where I got to speak to Masons, you21

know, walking to and from the parking lot in the22

neighborhood.23

MR. NUNLEY: And you were able to mention24

some of these complaints?25
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MS. SHAND: Well, if you want to know who1

I spoke to, I spoke to --2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Actually not.3

MS. SHAND: Okay.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Let's continue on.5

We get the feel. We understand the communications.6

We're really going into such minutia here. This is a7

parking lot, a special exception and a variance.8

Frankly, my Board is of average intelligence if not9

better. So, let's move it ahead. We listen to10

everything, and we will be able to digest everything.11

So, ask the big questions, and let's go.12

MR. ELLINGTON: Thank you, sir. I know13

that Mr. Johnson was asking a whole lot of small14

questions, so we just thought we'd get the same15

opportunity.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.17

MR. NUNLEY: Ms. Shand, you had indicated18

in your free period of comments, and it was echoed by19

your attorney about the handicap using the parking20

lot. Ms. Shand, do you have any medical training?21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And you don't need22

to answer that. We're assuming you don't. Actually,23

you can answer that. Do you or do you not have24

medical training?25
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MS. SHAND: No.1

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, and let me2

just give you an idea. When the Board hears questions3

like that, I know for a fact what we take into account4

is there is not a medical assessment of someone5

analyzing people as they walk through, and there's no6

outpatient care that they will then assess handicap or7

not handicap. I think, again, we have a good portion8

of common sense. So, we'll be able to weigh that9

issue.10

MR. NUNLEY: Okay. The other part of that11

is that you've indicated that the parking lot is12

somewhat of an eyesore.13

MS. SHAND: Yes.14

MR. NUNLEY: To the community. Well, does15

that imply that all parking lots in the area are16

eyesores?17

MS. SHAND: No, not all parking lots in18

the neighborhood are eyesores. I think the parking19

lot that the true or former building has is not an20

eyesore. I think the parking lot at the Thurgood21

Marshall Center is not an eyesore. I think your22

parking lot is an eyesore.23

MR. NUNLEY: The parking lots that you24

just refer to are private parking lots, and are25
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required as part of the rehabilitation of the true1

reformer building and the Thurgood Marshall building.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is there a question?3

MR. NUNLEY: Yes, it is a question. I'm4

simply stating about the remaining parking lots that5

are not a requirement of any reconstruction or6

building. I'm talking about the other parking lots.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Actually, let me8

interrupt.9

MS. SHAND: I have no reason --10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Are you asking her11

whether she would hold this parking lot up to a12

standard of design for the city and the surrounding13

area?14

MR. NUNLEY: Exactly. That's exactly what15

I'm saying.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Are you stating that17

you think the current condition, existing condition18

evidenced into the record is a high standard for19

surface parking in the Washington, D.C?20

MR. NUNLEY: It's a high standard for the21

Masonic parking lot.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: We'll let it go for23

that. Next question.24

MR. NUNLEY: Last question if I might, and25
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thank you, Ms. Shand, you've been very reasonable and1

responsive. If the Board were to approve this, you2

being a close neighbor and active in the community,3

would you be willing to continue to work with us to4

make sure that we don't run into these issues in the5

future?6

MS. SHAND: Of course. I didn't move into7

that neighborhood to have issues with anybody. I8

moved to make it --9

MR. NUNLEY: That's the answer I expected.10

Thank you.11

MS. SHAND: Yes.12

MR. NUNLEY: I have no further.13

MR. ELLINGTON: No further questions.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Next?15

MR. COLLINS: Yes, sir, Mr. Baxter, the16

first question is you spoke about the --17

MR. JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, I'm sorry. I18

thought we had one --19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: We'll let them pick20

it. Let's move on.21

MR. COLLINS: Okay. It's just a couple of22

quick questions. Mr. Baxter, you spoke regarding the23

Metro and handicap accessibility?24

MR. BAXTER: I did, yes.25
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MR. COLLINS: Okay. Where is the handicap1

entrance to the Metro located?2

MR. BAXTER: The Metro elevator is down3

13th Street. The escalator is at 10th Street.4

MR. COLLINS: Where is the Grand Lodge5

located?6

MR. BAXTER: It's at 10th Street.7

MR. COLLINS: Okay. The next question,8

moving on, does the parking lots that you spoke of,9

your assessments, did you get any type of financial10

impact that that would have on the Grand Lodge?11

MR. BAXTER: Some of them I did ask what12

the rates were. The commercial lots, they range from13

$5 to $7.14

MR. COLLINS: Flat out, per person per15

parking spot?16

MR. BAXTER: Per parking spot.17

MR. COLLINS: Every evening, is that even18

on high event evenings, high event evenings to D.C.,19

high event evenings for the Masons as well?20

MR. BAXTER: That's the understanding that21

they gave me. However, I didn't talk with Mr. Lee22

about what he would charge for his, if anything.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: We can assume24

there's a cost for leasing parking spaces.25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

413

MR. COLLINS: Okay. Pardon? I'm sorry, I1

didn't hear you, Mr. Chair.2

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: We can assume that3

there's cost for leasing parking spaces.4

MR. COLLINS: Okay. I was looking at the5

impact on the lodge as well. Since we have our own6

lot.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right. I think8

that's an important fact for us to deliberate one.9

Having a surface lot that you own and the cost of10

leasing adjacent parking.11

MR. COLLINS: Okay. Are you aware also12

that the flower shop that the parking lot is actually13

not owned by Mr. Lee?14

MR. BAXTER: I was under the impression15

that Mr. Lee either owned it or had control over it.16

It has his sign on it, and he's the one that said that17

he would be willing to negotiate for use of it.18

MR. COLLINS: Okay. Are you aware that19

also there was a fence put up to keep individuals from20

parking there also, out as well?21

MR. BAXTER: When I was there, there was22

no fence across it.23

MR. COLLINS: Okay.24

MR. BAXTER: Let me back up. There's a25
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fence across the back of it on the alley side, and1

there's a pedestrian gate into there. So, I walked2

through there and through the parking lot.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, so there may4

be problems with some of the places that he evidenced.5

MR. COLLINS: Exactly. The next question6

going on also, dealing with the eyesore conditions,7

questioning another person, a resident of the8

neighborhood, if the BZA board was to approve the9

application and the Prince Hall Masons made a valiant10

effort to meet the beautification aesthetic11

requirements given by both the BZA, Office of12

Planning, as well as Westminster and ANC, would you13

work with the Prince Lodge as well?14

MR. BAXTER: Absolutely, and I just regret15

that we didn't get to talk with them earlier in the16

process. We just didn't have time to sit down and17

have kind of negotiations that would bring us to some18

sort of mutual conclusion that we could live with. I19

think communication is the greatest thing in the world20

for us, and whatever way this hearing goes, I think we21

need to continue to have communication.22

MR. COLLINS: Okay. Also, I have another23

question. Are you aware that the outside neighborhood24

surrounding the U Street Cordoza area, the Grand Lodge25
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area is sort of, it could be looked at as a bad1

neighborhood, especially in the hours of the night2

when the lodge meetings end?3

MR. BAXTER: How do you define the outside4

neighborhood?5

MR. COLLINS: The neighborhood within the6

block's vicinity?7

MR. BAXTER: I'm not --8

MR. COLLINS: Two blocks down, say 12th9

and U, between 12th and T Street, 12th and U and 12th10

and T? It's not the most friendly neighborhood?11

MR. BAXTER: I know people who think that12

anything east of 16th Street is a bad neighborhood,13

but I don't agree with that. I think the neighborhood14

has improved considerably.15

MR. COLLINS: Well, are you aware that16

there could be concern from the Prince Hall Grand17

Lodge that areas outside of the parking lot associated18

with the Prince Hall Grand Lodge could be deemed as19

unsafe for the elderly members or members of higher20

age?21

MR. BAXTER: I can concede that the Masons22

may think that.23

MR. COLLINS: Okay, thank you.24

MR. BAXTER: I do not agree with it,25
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though.1

MR. NUNLEY: One last question. Are you2

aware that there are restrictions on sharing parking3

spaces in the Uptown Arts Overlay?4

MR. BAXTER: What kind of restrictions are5

you talking about?6

MR. NUNLEY: That for certain types of7

uses, the parking that is provided and required by the8

zoning regulations must be allocated only for that use9

during certain times of day?10

MR. BAXTER: I'm not aware of the11

regulations. I don't know. Sorry.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, thank you.13

MR. JOHNSON: One redirect if I might.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.15

MR. JOHNSON: Just one question. Mr.16

Baxter, even though we have been talking with the17

Masons recently, we gave them a six-page proposal, did18

we not?19

MR. BAXTER: Yes, we gave them a proposal.20

MR. JOHNSON: Did we not get a counter to21

that on Saturday night at 10 p.m.?22

MR. BAXTER: Yes.23

MR. JOHNSON: My only question to you, Mr.24

Baxter, is is there any hope that we could come25
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together without a Board having -- making the decision1

for us at this point? In other words, is there any2

hope that we could come together?3

MR. BAXTER: Well, I think it would be4

very difficult. There's always hope, but I don't know5

how much time it would take.6

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And we're here now.7

MR. ELLINGTON: We're just around to the8

same thing.9

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Actually, let me put10

it in perspective. There's been more controversial11

cases. You may not believe it, than this one before12

us. In fact, some have been sent to mediation because13

they get so hot and heavy. Let me put it to you this14

way. We always encourage that communication continues15

before, after, and during our proceedings.16

We have before us an application, and we17

are processing it. So, it doesn't really make much18

difference if you tell me that there is a 50 percent19

chance or a 70 percent chance. You start producing20

stuff and putting it in front of me. Then we look at21

it. Otherwise, God bless you, have a great day.22

MR. ELLINGTON: Well, I think part of this23

is in front of you, what I want to ask.24

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

418

MR. ELLINGTON: And it hurts me really1

deeply. When I negotiate, I negotiate honestly. Now,2

Mr. Baxter and Westminster, did we not meet up in the3

Masonic Temple in a roundtable discussion regarding4

our issues?5

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I understand all of6

this.7

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay. Now --8

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I understand you9

guys have been talking.10

MR. ELLINGTON: Now, the thing is though11

that we came to an agreement that night.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.13

MR. ELLINGTON: We came to an agreement.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, but I don't15

have it, and frankly, it's not a part of our process.16

Let me put it to you this way also. You guys still17

can make an agreement. You can make an agreement.18

You can come into the property. You can sign all this19

stuff. You should continue talking to the community20

if that's important to you. In fact, that can stand21

alone as a legal document that has nothing to do with22

what we're processing in terms of relief that's needed23

for this parking lot.24

Let me encourage the substantive25
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discussion. Probably not tonight. Everyone's going1

to be a little too tired, so don't go talking tonight,2

but after this, it's going to be very important to do3

that.4

All right. Any other questions?5

MR. ELLINGTON: And when they gave us, and6

you have it in front of you as an exhibit, they gave7

us, they told us we're going to write down what we8

agreed on, and then the next day or a couple of days9

from that, they have sent a legal document --10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: But you're not11

hearing me. I hear their points to this case, and12

we're going to take that under advisement. I13

understand fully your points in the application.14

We're going to take it under advisement.15

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Frankly, if they17

change their tune right now, we still have -- you18

could bring in all support tomorrow and when we go to19

decision making, we still have in the record issues20

that are fairly common sense for this Board. They're21

not going away.22

Okay, next witness.23

MR. ELLINGTON: Mr. Savoy, are you aware24

that when you had your house painted that debris and25
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everything was left in the grassy area of our1

property?2

MR. SAVOY: No.3

MR. ELLINGTON: It was. Now, maybe I'm4

missing something, and I'll ask you a question. You5

said when you look out your window, you see the6

parking lot. Now, your house on the side there, do7

they have any windows on the side, or is that west?8

MR. SAVOY: On the west side of the house,9

you look out the window through the kitchen, two10

windows in the kitchen, and the living room parlor11

area and upstairs will look out the window, and I see12

a parking lot.13

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay. On that side there,14

is there windows on that side?15

MR. SAVOY: Yes, sir. It's an historic16

row house. There's only windows on one side of the17

house.18

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay.19

MR. SAVOY: Wait. Are you telling me that20

you don't see windows on the house?21

MR. ELLINGTON: No, no. Where they22

painted on the side there? Where the grassy area is23

on our property?24

MR. SAVOY: Yes, there are nine windows25
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there.1

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay, fine. Thank you.2

How often are you there at the house?3

MR. SAVOY: I'm there on a regular basis,4

sir.5

MR. ELLINGTON: On a regular basis?6

MR. SAVOY: Yes.7

MR. ELLINGTON: Every day?8

MR. SAVOY: Every other day at the most.9

MR. ELLINGTON: Okay. That's all the10

questions I have.11

MR. COLLINS: Just a couple more quick12

questions. Mr. Savoy, who installed the marble13

sidewalk regarding the African American Civil War14

Memorial granite?15

MR. SAVOY: I assume it was part of the --16

the granite was put up by the city.17

MR. COLLINS: Echoing the questions that18

were given before, if the Prince Hall Grand Lodge was19

able to meet the aesthetic and beautification means,20

would you be in support of the parking lot as well?21

MR. SAVOY: No.22

MR. COLLINS: Very good.23

VICE CHAIRPERSON RENSHAW: I'm sorry, I24

didn't hear your question.25
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MR. COLLINS: The question was if we met1

the aesthetic and beautification needs and met the2

BZA's and Office of Planning's needs, would he be in3

support of the parking lot as well.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Anything5

else? No other questions? Mr. Savoy, to follow up on6

that last question then, you're objection is to the7

use of this surface parking lot, or this area as a8

surface parking lot. Is that correct?9

MR. SAVOY: Yes, primarily. If I may give10

a little history, this is not to --11

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: You're in the right12

business.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: You're in the right14

business.15

MR. SAVOY: Well --16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, go ahead.17

MR. SAVOY: I don't want to give the18

impression of some sort of animosity towards the19

Masons by no means, and for the sake of full20

disclosure, my grandparents were members of the Masons21

and Eastern Star, and their parking lot used to be an22

apartment building that my grandmother lived on. So,23

I'm very familiar with that area that goes back many24

years.25
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My point is this. I would just hope that1

the Masons would have a more open mind in2

understanding the sensitivity of the community3

resident, and if I'm held to a higher standard by4

trying to maintain an historic property and the bar5

is, you know, I have to meet that requirement, I would6

hope that they will continue to try to be good7

neighbors and adhere to all of the requirements as8

neighbors as well, and cross all the dots and9

everything else.10

For a lack of a better term, not to be11

crude, I just get the sense that they somehow have12

this unofficial attitude of intolerable, where I don't13

think it's fair.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Before we15

step too far into needing to have recross and then re-16

testimony and new testimony, I appreciate that17

articulation. I think the message is understood.18

Yes, Mr. Nunley?19

MR. NUNLEY: One last question for20

clarification.21

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Of Mr. Savoy?22

MR. NUNLEY: Of Mr. Savoy.23

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.24

MR. NUNLEY: Mr. Savoy, just for my own25
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edification, the south wall is the wall that faces the1

parking lot, is that correct?2

MR. SAVOY: I thought it was the west3

wall. Yes.4

MR. NUNLEY: Are those nine windows that5

you talk about in that wall?6

MR. SAVOY: Yes.7

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Well --8

MR. SAVOY: When you enter 1910 Vermont9

Avenue to the left, that whole wall there, there are10

windows on both levels, approximately nine windows. I11

mean, we could sit here and go through semantics all12

day, but the point is that there nine windows in that13

house.14

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: As entertaining as15

that sounds, I don't think we will. Let me do this.16

It is 8:00 now, and frankly, I imagine everyone's17

getting tired and darn right hungry.18

Mr. Nunley, are you prepared to call19

rebuttal witnesses? Are you anticipating calling20

rebuttal witnesses, I should say?21

MR. NUNLEY: No, I am not.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: You are just going23

to do closings, is that correct?24

MR. NUNLEY: That's it.25
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. In which1

case, I would like to do this. I would like to set a2

date for closings. That would be of next week, the3

first in the afternoon.4

Closing will be you and only you, or the5

Applicant. Everyone else of course is welcome to come6

back and join us on the 25th, but we won't have any7

cross examination. There won't be any new testimony.8

We oftentimes ask for closings in writing.9

I think it's important to do this orally. Unless10

there's major objection to that, we'll continue in11

that frame.12

At that time, we will -- in fact, why13

don't we lay out the entire schedule at this point so14

everyone knows in case folks are not able to do it.15

We're going to set this for a decision on the first.16

We do our decisions on the first Tuesday17

of every month. The next available Tuesday, I would18

suggest is going to be May because what I'm going to19

ask is findings of fact and conclusions of law from20

the Applicant and also the parties. We will go21

through any other submissions that we were looking at.22

I don't recall this evening that we came up with any23

requests for additional submissions by the Board, but24

we can look to responses and all of that.25



 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com 

426

Let me turn it over to the able Ms. Bailey1

since she will run down the dates again.2

MS. BAILEY: So, the closing by the3

Applicant, Mr. Chairman, will be next Tuesday. That's4

the 25th of March. The outstanding document after5

that time will be the findings of fact, and that would6

be due April 15. Responses by April 28. I'm sorry,7

can we please make that April 29. Then, Mr. Chairman,8

a decision on Tuesday, May 6 at your regularly9

scheduled public meeting.10

So, that's April 15 for the findings of11

fact, responses April 29, and the decision on May 6.12

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good. Now, Mr.13

Nunley, I'll give you an option. Do you want to14

submit your closings in writing?15

MR. NUNLEY: I'm sorry, we could do both.16

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Well, you're going17

to do both. I mean, if you opt for oral, I am18

assuming that your findings and conclusions are going19

to be a restatement of your -- so, you're putting it20

in writing.21

MR. NUNLEY: Yes.22

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I'm giving you an23

option. It's totally up to you. We have the time.24

I'm perfectly happy to hear the oral closings, but I'm25
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giving you an option of not doing that.1

MR. NUNLEY: My client wants me to do2

both.3

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay, in which case4

we'll see you on the 25th. Questions, clarifications5

on requirements, schedules, submissions?6

MS. BAILEY: Mr. Chairman, I made a7

mistake. I'm sorry. Ms. Pruitt just reminded me that8

we don't need a response to the findings of fact.9

They just need to submit the findings of fact.10

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.11

MS. BAILEY: So, as much time as possible12

with April 29.13

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. That's14

certainly more amenable if there's more time. So,15

April 29 is findings and conclusions. There is no16

response to findings and conclusions.17

MR. JOHNSON: The hearing on April 25 is18

1:00 p.m.?19

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: On the 25th, yes.20

That's what it says, anyway. Okay, everyone clear?21

Okay. Why don't we just run through one more time so22

we have absolute clarity23

MS. BAILEY: March 25 at 1:00 p.m. That's24

next Tuesday, closing remarks by the Applicant. April25
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29, findings of fact will be due from all of the1

parties. Then May 6 will be the decision by the Board2

at its special -- not special, the regular public3

meeting. I'm tired, Mr. Chairman.4

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Indeed. I think we5

all are. And with that, then, if there's no other6

questions, I can adjourn the 18 March, 2003 afternoon7

session. Thank you all very much and thank you for8

your patience this afternoon. Get home safely.9

(Whereupon, the above-referred to matter10

was adjourned at 8:05 p.m.)11
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